





This is to certify that the

dissertation entitled

ROLE OF HEPATOCYTE GROWTH FACTOR AND ITS RECEPTOR MET IN

THE MALIGNANT TRANSFORMATION OF HUMAN FIBROBLASTS

presented by

Hongyan Liang

has been accepted towards fulfillment of the requirements for

Ph.D. degree in Biochemistry

Tim M' Cormich Major professor

Date Oct 9, 2001

MSU is an Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Institution

0-12771

PLACE IN RETURN BOX to remove this checkout from your record. TO AVOID FINES return on or before date due. MAY BE RECALLED with earlier due date if requested.

DATE DUE	DATE DUE	DATE DUE
COT 2 3 42		

6/01 c:/CIRC/DateDue.p65-p.15

ROLE OF HEPATOCYTE GROWTH FACTOR AND ITS RECEPTOR MET IN THE MALIGNANT TRANSFORMATION OF HUMAN FIBROBLASTS

By

Hongyan Liang

A DISSERTATION

Submitted to Michigan State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

ABSTRACT

ROLE OF HEPATOCYTE GROWTH FACTOR AND ITS RECEPTOR MET IN THE MALIGNANT TRANSFORMATION OF HUMAN FIBROBLASTS

By

Hongyan Liang

It is now generally recognized that cancer is the result of a multistep process, which involves the activation of oncogenes and the inactivation of tumor suppressor genes. In cancer cells, activation of oncogenes occurs mainly by mutations or over-expression. Conventionally, only mutated genes have been considered as candidate cancer-related genes. Recent advances in various techniques have identified many more genes that are altered in expression in cancer cells than are mutated. Non-mutated genes with stably altered expression patterns may be a key component of the cancer puzzle and may ultimately be traced back to aberrations in upstream genes, such as those encoding transcription factors.

The goal of my research has been to investigate the role of hepatocyte growth factor gene (*hgf*) and its receptor, the *met* gene, in the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts. I utilized human fibroblastic cells transformed to malignancy in culture in the Carcinogenesis Laboratory as well as human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors. My first observation was that the MET protein was expressed at three to nine fold higher levels in ten out of 11 human fibroslast cell lines. To determine whether these higher levels of expression play a causal role in the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts, I chose two human fibrosarcoma cell lines and down-regulated their expression of MET and/or HGF using chimeric transgenes consisting of U1 small nuclear RNA and hammerhead ribozymes targeting *met* and/or *hgf*. When injected into athymic mice, cell strains with reduced MET and/or HGF

expression exhibited reduced frequency and increased latency in tumor formation and growth. These results directly demonstrate a strong dependence on endogenous high levels of MET and/or HGF expression for both tumor formation and growth of human fibrosarcomas.

I also examined the mechanism(s) responsible for MET over-expression in human fibrosarcoma cell lines. Gene amplification was not found to be important for such over-expression. Instead, a majority of the fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of MET showed coordinately high levels of transcription factor Sp1. Deletion analysis and site-directed mutagenesis of the *met* promoter revealed that the tandem Sp1 sites in the proximal promoter region are important for the transcription of the *met* gene. Two human fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of MET and Sp1 exhibited much higher *met* promoter-luciferase activity than did two normal human fibroblast cell lines with low levels of MET and Sp1. Furthermore, transfection of Sp1 cDNA into a normal human fibroblast cell line resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the *met* promoter activity, whereas transfection of a human fibrobsarcoma cell line with an Sp1 decoy to interfere with and inhibit Sp1 binding to DNA led to a dramatic reduction in MET expression. These data demonstrate that transcriptional up-regulation by Sp1 is a major mechanism for MET over-expression in human fibrosarcomas. The results suggest that when highly expressed, Sp1 functions as an oncoprotein.

DEDICATION

To my mother, Xiangying Liao

for her endless love and faith in me

To my husband, Kai Li

who is the sunshine of my life

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to thank my major professor, Dr. J. Justin McCormick, for his patience, encouragement and guidance throughout the course of my Ph.D. study. In addition, I want to express my sincerest gratitude to Dr. Veronica M. Maher for her insights, advice, and encouragement. Furthermore, I want to give special thanks to the other members of my graduate guidance committee, Drs. William R. Henry, David DeWitt and Peter Gulick, for their invaluable time and intellectual input during the preparation of this thesis. I am grateful to Dr. Katheryn Meek for her help as well.

Also I greatly appreciate the generous assistance and friendship from the past and present members of the Carcinogenesis Laboratory: Dr. Scott Boley, Dr. Wendy Davis, Dr. Susanna Kleff, Dr. W. Glenn McGregor, Dr. Sandra O'Reilly, Dr. Joseph Przybyszewski, Dr. Hong Zhang, Daniel Appledorn, Clarissa Dallas, Philip Kilanowski-Doroh, April T. Hoffman, Evan Kaplan, Suzanne K. Kohler, Zhenjun Lou, Terry McManus, Kristin McNally, Yun Wang, Lijuan Wang, and Jie Zhang. Especially, I want to sincerely thank Michele A. Battle, Jackie Dao, ZiQiang Li and Xi-De Wang for their friendship, support and company throughout my graduate study.

The love and support from my parents, my sister and brother-in-law, and my brother and sister-in-law are sincerely appreciated. Finally, I would like to thank my husband, Kai Li, for his great love and support. Without it, my adventure into science would not be so exciting and rewarding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	x
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
CHAPTER 1 LITERATURE REVIEW	1 1
I. Introduction of Molecular Mechanisms of Cancer	1
 A. Evidence that Cancer Is a Genetic Disease 1. Chromosomal Abnormalities in Cancer Cells 2. Familial Cancers 	1 1 2
3. Defects in DNA Repair and Predisposition to Cancer B. Types of Cancer-related Genes	2 4
1. Oncogenes	4
C. Carcinogenesis is a Multistep Process	12
2. Experimental Animal Studies: Mouse Skin Carcinogenesis	12
 Human Cancer Studies: Colorectal Carcinogenesis	14
Fibroblastic Lineage MSU-1	16
D. Carcinogens as Mutagens E. Summary	19 22
II. HGF/SF and its Receptor (MET) in Carcinogenesis Process	24
A. HGF/SF and its Receptor (MET)	24
1. Structures and Biosyntheses	24
2. met Gene Family	26
B. Biological Effects of Full Length HGE/SE	21
2 Biological Effects of Naturally Splicing Variants of HGE/SE	27
C. HGF/SF-MET Signaling	
1. HGF-induced Kinase Activity of MET	30
2. Multifunctional Docking Sites of MET	30
3. Signal Transduction	31

D. Aberrations of HGF/SF-MET in Human Tumors 1. Over-expression of MET	33
2. Activating Mutations in the <i>met</i> Gene 3. Elevated Serum HGF/SF Levels and HGF/SF Activation	36 37
E. Further Evidence that HGF/SF-MET May Play a Causal Role in Tumor Formation and Malignant Progression of Human Sarcomas	39
 Transformation by Inappropriate HGF/SF-MET Autocrine Loop Diverse Tumorigenesis in Transgenic Mice Over-expressing HGF/SF or TF MFT 	39 PR- 40
3. Reduced Tumorigenicity and Metastasis by Down-regulating or Interfering HGF/SF-MET Signaling	with 41 43
DEEEDENCES	10
	4 J
CHAPTER II INHIBITION of HUMAN FIBROSARCOMA TUMORIGENICITY BY U1 SMALL NUCLEAR RNA/RIBOZYMES TARGETING EXPRESSION OF HEPATOCYT	73 - E
GROWTH FACTOR AND ITS RECEPTOR MET	73
ABSTRACT	74
	76
MATERIALS AND METHODS	79
RESULTS	83
Over-expression and Constitutive Phosphorylation of the MET Protein in Humar Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines	n 83
Expression of HGF in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines	84
Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines	84
U1snRNA/ribozymes Gene Transfer	85 T
and/or HGF Levels by U1snRNA/ribozymes	86
Levels by U1snRNA/ribozymes	87
DISCUSSION	.100
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	.103
REFERENCES	.104

CHAPTER III
ABSTRACT111
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS AND METHODS115
RESULTS120
Over-expression of MET in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines 120 Over-expression of Sp1 in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines 121 Strong Sp1 DNA Binding Activities to the -156/-119 Region of the met Promoter in 122 Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines 122 Sp1 Binding Sites are Important for the met Gene Expression in Human Fibroblasts 123 Comparison of the met Promoter Activity in Cell Lines with Different Sp1 Levels 124 124 Inhibition of Sp1 Binding to the met Promoter Reduced MET Expression 125
DISCUSSION142
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS146
REFERENCES147

LIST OF TABLES

CHAPTER II

Table II- 1 Inhibition of MET and/or HGF expression in human fibrosarcoma ce lines by U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting met and/or HGF	ll .97
Table II- 2 Inhibition of in vivo tumorigenicity and tumor growth of humanfibrosarcoma cell lines by U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting met and/or HGF	.98
Table II- 3 Growth properties of the parental, vector control and positive cell strains with reduced MET and/or HGF levels	.99

CHAPTER III

Table III- 1 Human fibroblast cell strains/lines used in this study	.127
Table III- 2 Summary of the levels of expression of Sp1 and MET in human fibroblasts	.130

LIST OF FIGURES

CHAPTER II

Figure II- 1 Analysis of MET phosphorylation levels in human fibroblasts by Western blotting	38
Figure II- 2 Analysis of HGF mRNA expression in human fibroblasts by Northerr hybridization	n 90
Figure II- 3 Evidence of an autocrine HGF-MET loop in human fibrosarcoma cel line γ2-3A/SB1	 92
Figure II- 4 Schematic representation and sequence of chimeric U1snRNA/ribozyme constructs used to down-regulate <i>met</i> and/or <i>hgf</i> expression in human fibrosarcoma cell lines γ2-3A/SB1 and γ4-2A/SFT2	93
Figure II- 5 Reduction of MET and/or <i>hgf</i> expression in selected human fibrosarcoma cell lines	95

CHAPTER III

Figure III- 1 MET (A and B) and Sp1 (C and D) protein expression in human fibroblasts by Western blot analysis1	128
Figure III- 2 Sp1/Sp3 DNA binding activity in human fibroblasts by electrophore mobility shift assays	etic 131
Figure III- 3 Functional analysis of human <i>met</i> 5' flanking sequences in human fibrosarcoma cell line HT10801	133
Figure III- 4 Comparison of the <i>met</i> promoter activities in two human fibrosarcoma cell lines, γ2-3A/SB1 and HT1080, and two normal human fibroblast cell lines, LG1 and SL891	136
Figure III- 5 Evidence that the transcription factor Sp1 activates human <i>met</i> promoter activity	138

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- ARF, alternative reading frame
- APC, adenomatous polyposis coli
- BPDE, <u>benzyp</u>rene <u>d</u>iol <u>e</u>poxide
- BRCA, breast cancer
- Cdc42, <u>cell dependent cycle 42</u>
- CDK, cyclin-dependent kinase
- CMV, cytomegalovirus
- DMBA, 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene
- DTT, dithiothreitol
- EGFR, epithelial growth factor receptor
- ERBB, <u>erythroblastosis</u>
- ERK, extracelluar signal-regulated kinase
- FAP, <u>familial adenomatous polyposis</u>
- Gab1, Grb2-associated binder 1
- GAP, GTPase activating protein
- G Proteins, guanine-nucleotide binding proteins
- HEPES, N-[2-hydroxyethyl]piperazine-N'-[2-ethanesulfonic acid]
- HGF, hepatocyte growth factor
- HGFA, hepatocyte growth factor activator
- HNPCC, hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer
- HNSCC, head and neck squamous cell carcinoma

HPRC, hereditary papillary renal carcinoma

hTERT, human telomerase reverse transcriptase

IL, interleukin

MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase

Max, Myc-associated factor X

MDM2, <u>murine double minute clone 2</u>

MEK, MAPK/ERK kinase

MMP, matrix metalloproteinase

MMR, mismatch repair

MT-MMP, membrane type matrix metalloproteinase

NER, <u>n</u>ucleotide <u>excision</u> <u>r</u>epair

PDGF, platelet-derived growth factor

PI3K, phosphotidylinositol 3-kinase

PKC, protein kinase C

PLC, phospholipase C

PMSF, phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride

Rac, Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate

Ral-GDS, <u>Ras-like</u> protein-guanine nucleotide <u>dissociation</u> <u>stimulator</u>

RB, <u>retinob</u>lastoma

Rho, Ras homology

RTK, receptor tyrosine kinase

SF, <u>s</u>catter <u>f</u>actor

SH2, Src homology region-2

SH3, Src homology region-3

Shp, SH2 domain containing protein tyrosine phosphatase

snRNA, small nuclear RNA

SOS, son of sevenless

Sp1, specificity protein 1

STAT, signal transducers and activators of transcription

TCF/LEF, <u>T</u> cell factor/lymphocyte enhancer-binding factor

TF, tissue factor

TGF, transforming growth factor

TNF, tumor necrosis factor

TPA, tetra beta-phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate

TPR, translocated promoter region

uPA, urokinase-type plasminogen activator

uPAR, urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor

VHL, von Hippel-Lindau syndrome

VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor

WT, Wilms tumor

XP, <u>xeroderma pigmentosum</u>

CHAPTER 1

LITERATURE REVIEW

I. Introduction of Molecular Mechanisms of Cancer

A. Evidence that Cancer Is a Genetic Disease

It is now generally recognized that cancer is fundamentally a genetic disease. Several lines of evidence support this theory: the detection of specific chromosome abnormalities in many types of cancer cells; the recognition of hereditary predisposition to some types of cancer; the connection between cancer susceptibility and impaired ability of cells to repair DNA damage; and the identification of alterations in cancerrelated genes.

1. Chromosomal Abnormalities in Cancer Cells

Chromosome abnormalities are cytogenetically visible changes observed in almost all human cancers (1). The first chromosomal abnormality definitively associated with human cancer is the Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome, found in more than 90% of chronic myelocytic leukemia (CML) patients. The Philadelphia chromosome results from a reciprocal chromosomal translocation between chromosomes 9 and 22. Since then, more than 100 commonly occurring chromosomal translocations have been observed in leukemia, lymphoma and solid tumors. In addition to translocations, other chromosomal abnormalities found in cancer cells include chromosomal inversions, insertions, deletions, amplification and aneuploidy (2). Some of these aberrations occur only in specific cancer types. For example, deletion of 11p13 is found in Wilm's tumors and chromosome 9 monosomy is found in bladder adenocarcinoma (2, 3). Some of these aberrations are common to tumors of different types. For example, deletions of 3p13-23 region occur in small cell carcinoma, lung adenocarcinoma, renal cell carcinoma and ovarian adenocarcinoma (4).

2. Familial Cancers

Hereditary cancers represent a small fraction (1-3%) of total human cancers (5). Although rare, they have provided important insights into the origin and nature of human cancers. About 50 forms of hereditary cancers have been reported (6, 7). For example, about 40% of retinoblastomas and 20% to 40% of Wilm's tumors exhibit a dominant genetic inheritance pattern. Familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) of the colon is transmitted as a Mendelian-dominant trait, with about 80% penetrance. Colorectal cancer will eventually develop in nearly 100% of the patients with FAP unless the colon is removed prior to cancer development (8). The Li-Fraumeni syndrome represents another hereditary neoplasia that is of an autosomal dominant trait with high penetrance (9). Members of the affected families may develop a variety of cancers at an early age, including sarcoma, breast cancer, brain cancer, and leukemia. Collectively, these hereditary diseases suggest that a number of inherited genetic aberrations predispose the patients to the onset of these cancers. The defective genes responsible for some of these diseases have been identified and cloned. For example, the Rb gene is linked to retinoblastomas (10, 11), the p53 gene to the Li-Fraumeni syndrome (12) and the APC gene to the FAP (8). An individual with a hereditary cancer syndrome carries a germline mutation on one allele ('mutant allele') in the specific inherited cancer gene. This results in a much higher risk for cancer development in these patients, which often onset at a younger age than seen in individuals without germline mutations, and/or onset with multiple primary cancers (7).

3. Defects in DNA Repair and Predisposition to Cancer

Another convincing piece of evidence for a causal relationship between genetic mutations and human cancer comes from the fact that the incidence of cancer in the

patients with DNA repair deficiencies is greatly increased (13). Xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) is one of the most widely studied DNA repair-deficient diseases. These patients are characterized by extreme sensitivity of the skin to sunlight and usually suffer an age-specific incidence of skin cancer that is several thousand times higher than normal individuals. On sunlight-exposed area of the skin, they typically develop multiple skin tumors that lead to death from metastatic squamous or basal cell carcinoma or malignant melanoma. Genetically different forms of XP have been identified by cell fusion. Cells expressing the classical forms of XP (complementation group A through G) are deficient in nucleotide excision repair (NER) (14) and are much less efficient in removing DNA lesions induced by DNA-damaging agents, such as thymidine-thymidine (TT) cyclobutane dimers or pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidone photoproducts caused by ultraviolet light from the sun, and therefore, are more prone to acquire genetic mutations than normal cells. In contrast, the cells belonging to the variant class of XP (XPV) are NER proficient, but have recently been found to be defective in polymerase eta, which is involved in error-free translesion synthesis past TT dimers, and therefore, are abnormally prone to acquire sunlight-induced mutations (15).

Another example is hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC). On the basis of linkage studies, the majority of HNPCC loci were assigned to 2p22-21 and 3p21-23. Recently, several human homologues of the bacteria mismatch repair (MMR) genes *MutS* and *MutL* have been identified and matched to HNPCC locus, including h*MSH2* and h*MSH6* (*MutS* homologue, both mapped to 2p22-21) (16, 17), h*MLH1*, h*PMS1* and h*PMS2* (*MutL* homologues, all mapped to 3p21-23) (18-20). Defective MMR pathway in HNPCC patients leads to mutations in the poly (A) tracts and poly (CA) repeats, termed 'microsatellite instability' (21-23).

B. Types of Cancer-related Genes

The scientific inquiry into the molecular genetics of cancer has made remarkable advances over the past two decades. The identified cancer-related genes can be divided into two major groups: oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes (24, 25). Oncogenes are activated versions of cellular proto-oncogenes. They are dominantacting, in that their effects can be observed when they are introduced into non-malignant cells. In cancer cells, 'activation' occurs by mutation, up-regulation, inappropriate expression, amplification, etc. (26). Tumor suppressor genes are normal cellular genes, which contribute to carcinogenesis through their loss of the ability to make functional protein by deletion, mutation, or silencing of the gene. Their behavior is recessive since both alleles must lose the ability to make functional protein (27).

1. Oncogenes

To date, more than 100 oncogenes have been identified in animal systems, but only a small subset have been found consistently as mutated genes in human cancer. Those involved in multiple tumor types include the genes that encode the growth factor receptor c-ErbB2, the membrane associated G protein Ras, the nuclear transcription factor c-Myc and the inhibitor of apoptosis Bcl-1 (28). Two examples of protooncogenes, *ras* and c-*myc*, are reviewed here in detail.

1.1. ras as a Prototype of Oncogenes

Ras is one of the most widely studied and most important oncogenes, which has been implicated in up to 30% of all human cancers (29). The human H-*ras* oncogene is homologous to the transforming sequence of the Harvey rat sarcoma virus. It is the first oncogene identified by transfecting DNA of human T24 bladder carcinoma cells into NIH3T3 mouse fibroblasts (30). H-Ras belongs to a family of small molecular-mass GTP-binding proteins (G proteins) that share the ability to bind guanine nucleotides and have intrinsic GTPase activity. The family members include H-Ras, K-Ras, N-Ras, R-

Ras and TC21, which have all been reported as potential targets for mutational activation in human cancers (31-36).

The Ras protein can be found in two states (GDP or GTP bound) and functions as a molecular switch. In cells at G₀ state, it binds to GDP since the protein has a higher affinity for GDP. Upon stimulation of appropriate signals such as growth factors, specific signal transduction leads to the release of GDP and the binding of GTP to the Ras protein (37-39). For example, the binding of epithelial growth factor (EGF) or plateletderived growth factor (PDGF) to its corresponding receptor on the extracellular part triggers the autophosphorylation of certain tyrosine residues on the intracellluar part of the receptor. These tyrosine residues then serve as binding sites for adaptor proteins containing SH2 domains, including Grb2/Sos complex. The resulted recruitment of the guanine nucleotide exchange factor Sos to the plasma membrane leads to the release of GDP and the binding of GTP to Ras. The activated Ras protein in turn leads to the activation of the Raf1/MEK/ERK kinase cascade. The substrates of ERK include various molecules associated with cell growth and differentiation, including transcription factors (e.g., fos), cell cycle regulators (e.g. p21 and cyclin D1), and protein synthesis regulators (e.g., p90^{rsk}) (40, 41).

Mutations in the *ras* gene are the most frequently detected alterations of oncogenes in both animal tumor model systems and in human cancers (29). The oncogenic forms of the *ras* gene differ from their normal counter parts by having a single mutation in codon 12, 13, 59 or 61, which reduces their intrinsic GTPase activity and their ability to interact with GTPase activating proteins (GAPs) (42, 43). Thus, the oncogenic forms of Ras are persistently switched-on, and this can lead to uncontrolled cell growth through the activation of Raf1/MEK/ERK signaling pathways. The critical involvement of the Raf1/MEK/ERK cascade in mediating Ras transformation is supported by the observations that kinase-deficient mutants of Raf-1, MEKs, and ERKs

have been shown to block Ras-mediated transformation (44, 45) whereas dominant active mutants of Raf-1 and MEKs can cause tumorigenic transformation of rodent fibroblasts (46, 47).

However, recent studies indicate that Ras-induced transformation may be far more complicated. Besides controlling cell growth and differentiation, the Raf1/MEK/ERK pathway also induces the transcription of proteases involved in cell motility and invasion, such as uPA (48), and the transcription of proteins that induce angiogenesis, such as VEGF (49). In addition, the effectors of Ras have also been expanded from Raf1 to at least two more types of effectors: PI-3K and RaI-GDS (50, 51). The activation of Raf1/MEK/ERK independent pathways, which involve the activation of Rac1 and Rho A, has been shown to be required for oncogenic Ras-mediated transformation (52). These data suggest that Ras-induced transformation might result from a concerted action of multiple activities, and additional studies are needed for a complete story of Ras-induced transformation (53).

1.2. c-myc as a Prototype of Oncogenes

The c-*myc* proto-oncogene was first described in 1982 (54) as the cellular homologue to the transforming sequence of the avian myelocytomatosis retrovirus MC29, and was subsequently found to be activated in various animal and human tumors (55). *c-myc* belongs to a family of *myc* genes that includes B-*myc*, L-*myc*, N-*myc* and S-*myc*; however, only *c-myc*, L-*myc*, and N-*myc* have been shown to have neoplastic potential (56-58).

The c-myc gene encodes a nuclear transcription factor, which contains a transactivation domain at the N-terminus and a dimerization interface consisting of a helix-loop-helix and leucine zipper (HLH/LZ) domain at the C-terminus. The proper function of c-Myc requires the presence of a partner protein: Max (Myc associated factor X), which contains a HLH/LZ motif but no transactivation domain (59). Myc-Max

heterodimer can bind to DNA and regulate transcription through the trans-activation domain of c-Myc, whereas Myc-Myc homodimer cannot bind to DNA. Immediately N-terminal to the dimerization domain is a domain rich in basic amino acids that directly contacts specific DNA sequences within the DNA major groove (60). Thus Myc-Max can bind to the consensus 5'-CACGTG-3' sequences (E boxes) and regulate the transcription of a wide variety of target genes, including genes involved in cell cycle regulation (e.g. cyclin A and cyclin E), apoptosis (e.g. p53 and ARF), immortalization (e.g. telomerase) and metabolism (e.g. DHFR and LDH-A) (61).

In human cancers, c-myc is activated through several mechanisms. c-myc is over-expressed and/or amplified in a wide variety of human tumors including breast, colon, cervical and small cell lung carcinomas, osterosarcomas and glioblastomas (56, 62). c-myc has also been reported to be activated through translocations that juxtapose the c-myc proto-oncogene at chromosome 8q24 to one of the three immunoglobulin genes on chromosome 2, 14, or 22 in B cell lymphomas (63) and through point mutations in the coding sequence in Burkitt's lymphomas (64). c-myc transgenic mice exhibit neoplastic premalignant and malignant phenotypes in skin (65) and hematopoietic lineages (66). The oncogenic transforming activity of c-myc is believed to result from the aberrant transcriptional regulation of its target genes, especially those involed in promoting cell proliferation and deregulating cell cycle control (55, 61).

The activation of the *c-myc* gene has also been shown to be central to signal transduction through other tumor suppressor protein or oncoproteins. For example, *c-myc* is the target of the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) pathway, which negatively regulates β -catenin. β -Catenin is a co-activator for the transcription factor Tcf (T cell factor), which is able to activate *c-myc* expression directly. In human colorectal adenocarcinomas, the inactivation of the APC tumor suppressor protein results in the activation of β -catenin, which in turn results in the activation of *c-myc* (67). The activities

0^f on 2. ch pro the pro lec ca er Cha res s:a se; reg def **'**8¦a 901 Çre; DN, P53 of human transforming proteins BCR-ABL (68, 69), TEL-PDGFR (70) and protooncogene c-*src* (71) have also been shown to depend on the c-*myc* gene.

2. Tumor Suppressor Genes

So far, about a dozen confirmed tumor suppressor genes have been characterized, including *p53*, *Rb*, *WT1*, *BRCA1*, *BRCA2*, *VHL*, and *APC* (28). Two prototypes of tumor suppressor genes (*p53* and *Rb*) are reviewed here.

2.1. *p*53 as a Prototype of Tumor Suppressor Genes

The p53 protein was first identifed in 1979 as a cellular protein tightly bound to the simian virus large T antigen (SV40LT) (72-74). Subsequent work on p53 not only provided insights into the mechanism of transformation by DNA tumor viruses, but also led to the unexpected realization that p53 is a key player in practically all types of human cancers. More than 50% of human tumors contain mutations in the *p*53 gene (75).

*p*53 is a member of a family that includes *p*63 and *p*73 (76, 77). The *p*53 gene encodes a 393 amino acid nuclear phosphoprotein. The N-terminal region is highly charged and acts as a transcription activation domain. The C-terminal domain is responsible for its oligomerization. *p*53 proteins assemble through this domain to form stable tetramers. The core or central region of *p*53 is highly conserved and has sequence-specific DNA binding activity. More than 90% of *p*53 mutations reside in this region. Such mutations often result in a conformational change of the *p*53 protein or a defective contact of the protein with DNA (75, 78).

Normally, the amount of p53 protein in a cell at steady state is low because of its relatively short half-life (about 20 minutes). Several different types of DNA damage can activate p53 protein, including double strand breaks induced by γ -irradiation and the presence of DNA repair intermediates after ultraviolet irradiation or chemical damage to DNA. This results in a rapid increase in the level of p53 in the cells and the activation of p53 as a transcription factor (79). In addition to its response to DNA damage, p53 can

а 8 j iĮ 9 0 0 Ĉ h S. G th ħ th 0r ŋ 00 0) da tc Οf 9C) g.(S.,;

also mediate response to a more general stress, such as hypoxia, heat or starvation (80, 81).

One of the key functions of p53 is to induce G_1 arrest in response to DNA damage (82). One of the downstream genes turned on by p53 is p21 (WAF1, Cip-1) (83). The p21 protein binds to a number of cyclin and Cdk complexes, inhibiting cdk activity and blocking cell cycle progression (84). The p21 protein also binds to proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), blocking its role as a DNA polymerase processivity factor in DNA replication (85). This p53-mediated G₁ arrest is believed to give cells sufficient time to repair DNA damage before the cells enter the S phase. p53 has also been implicated in a G₂/M phase checkpoint. When mitotic spindle inhibitors, such as nocodazole, are added to the cells with wild-type p53, the cells are arrested in G₂. In the absence of wild-type p53, these cells will reinitiate DNA synthesis, increasing the ploidy of the cells (86). In addition, p53 appears to be an integral part of the process that regulates the number of centrosomes in a cell. In culture, mouse embryo fibroblasts that are p53 -/- produce abnormal numbers of centrosomes, initiate spindles with three or four poles, and rapidly become aneuploid after a few doublings (87). This p53mediated G₂/M check point may account for the phenotype of genomic instability that is commonly associated with a *p*53 mutation.

Another important function of p53 is to trigger apoptosis under several different conditions. Normal mouse thymocytes will undergo apoptosis in response to DNA damage, whereas thymocytes from p53 null mice do not undergo apoptosis in response to the same stimulus (88). p53 can also initiate apoptosis in response to the expression of a viral or cellular oncogene, such as adenovirus *E1A*, *E2F-1* or *myc* (89-91). In addition, p53 can induce apoptosis in response to hypoxia (81). This represents yet another way that p53 may act as a gatekeeper against the formation of cancers as blood supply becomes rate limiting when tumors reach a certain size (92).

In addition to acting as a transcription factor through its DNA binding activity, p53 can also directly bind to and act on several cellular proteins (93). For example, the p53 protein has five copies of proline-X-X-proline motif localized between residues 61-94 and this motif has been shown to bind to the SH3 domains of the c-Abl protein (94). After DNA damage, the kinase activity of nuclear c-Abl protein is increased. This results in the binding of c-Abl to p53, which enhances p53 transcriptional activity (95). Such a regulated interaction between p53 and SH3 domain-containing proteins may be one way for the p53 protein to communicate with signal transduction pathways and sense oncogene activities.

Another important protein that binds to p53 is MDM-2. This association has two consequences: first, it prevents p53 from acting as a transcriptional activator (96); second, it targets p53 to rapid degradation through the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway (97, 98). Thus, MDM-2 is a potent physiological antagonist of p53. In addition, the *mdm-2* gene itself is a transcriptional target of p53 (99-101), establishing a negative auto-regulatory feedback loop between p53 and its own inhibitor MDM-2. In addition to *p53* mutations, amplification of the *mdm-2* gene has been found in several types of tumors, including 30-40% of human sarcomas (102, 103).

In summary, p53 is a cellular gatekeeper for growth and division and an important tumor suppressor protein. In response to DNA damage or other stresses, the p53 protein initiates a protective cell cycle arrest or apoptotic cell death. A number of factors influence the decision of a cell to enter a p53-mediated cell cycle arrest or apoptotic pathway. Under conditions in which the DNA is damaged, growth factors are limiting, or an activating oncogene is forcing the cell into a replicative cycle, p53-mediated apoptosis prevails. In this way, cells with unstable genomes (due to DNA damage) or cells in an abnormal environment are eliminated in a p53-dependent

apoptotic event. This is most likely the reason why so many cancerous cells select against wild-type p53 function (104, 105).

2.2. Rb as a Prototype of Tumor Suppressor Genes

The retinoblastoma (*Rb*) gene was the first familial cancer gene to be identified. It was isolated by positional cloning of retinoblastoma (10). The *Rb* gene encodes a nuclear phosphoprotein that exerts its cell growth inhibitory function mainly by binding to and repressing the transcriptional activities of the E2F family of transcription factors (E2Fs) (106, 107). The central 'pocket' domain of Rb is required for binding to E2Fs, and most naturally-occuring tumor-promoting mutations reside in this region (108).

Rb exerts most of its effect in a defined window of time in the first two thirds of the G₁ phase of the cell cycle. Cells entering G1 from mitosis require exposure to serum mitogens continuously until several hours before the onset of S phase; thereafter they become relatively serum-independent. The transition from serum-dependent to serum-independent state is demarcated by a discrete point in time, termed R (restriction) point (109). Before the cells reach the R point, the Rb protein is found in a hypophosphorylated form. The hypophosphorylated Rb binds to E2Fs, repressing expression of E2Fs target genes. During the last several hours of G1, the Rb protein is pohosphorylated first by cyclin D-CDK4/6 complex and then by cyclin E-CDK2 complex (110). The successive phopshorylation of Rb by both of these complexes is needed to completely inactivate Rb (111). Phosphorylated Rb protein dissociates from E2Fs, enabling them to transactivate the genes important for S phase entry, such as c-myc, B-myb, cdc2, thymidine kinase and dihydrofolate reductases (112).

Mutations of the *Rb* gene are frequently observed in only a subset of human tumors, such as retinoblastomas, osteosarcomas, small cell lung carcinomas, and bladder carcinomas (108). However, the disruption of Rb function is present in most tumors. For example, many tumors constitutively overexpress cyclin D1 (113), and this

in turn activates cyclin D-dependent kinases, resulting in hyperphosphorylation of the Rb protein. In a great majority of cervical carcinomas, infections of the papilloma virus lead to the inactivation of Rb through the binding of the E7 viral protein to Rb (114). The turnor suppressor function of Rb has also been confirmed by its ability to inhibit the malignant transformation when expressed in human cancer cells that had inactivated endogenous *Rb* genes (115).

C. Carcinogenesis is a Multistep Process

1. Epidemiological Studies of Cancer

The first clue to the multistep nature of carcinogenesis comes from epidemiological studies. Cancer is predominantly a disease of the elderly, with the risk of acquiring this disease increasing with age. Earlier epidemiological studies of cancer incidence as a function of age using mathematical modeling suggest that for adult human tumors 4-6 genetic changes were required for the genesis of a tumor (116-118). Recently, Renan (119) used the same method but a better-defined data set to address the question of the number of the mutational changes required for 28 different human malignancies. By plotting the log of the age-specific mortality rate against the log of the age in years of the person affected, and determining the best-fit linear regression coefficients for each tumor type, he concluded that the common adult human cancers of the lip, stomach, liver, pancreas, kidney, skin and bladder required 7-8 mutational changes, and tumors with very late onset, such as prostate cancer, required 12 changes.

2. Experimental Animal Studies: Mouse Skin Carcinogenesis

A classical model of multistep carcinogenesis is the pathogenesis of mouse skin cancer (120-123). Sequential applications of chemical agents to mouse skin can induce tumors, and tumor development can be divided into three stages: initiation, promotion and progression. Typically, tumor initiation is brought about by the single application of

a mutagen, such as 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene (DMBA); promotion is carried out by repeated applications of tumor promoters, such as 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13acetate (TPA), or by a natural promoting stimulus such as wounding. Papillomas began to appear at 12-20 weeks after the promotion began. By about one year, 40-60% of the animals had some papillomas that became squamous cell carcinomas. If a promoting agent was given alone or before the initiating agent, usually no malignant tumors occurred.

The initiation process is carcinogen-induced and produces a subtle change in keratinocyte phenotype. The biochemical basis for the initiated phenotype has been identified as mutations in the H-*ras* gene and alterations in protein kinase C. H-*ras* mutations are usually heterozygous in papillomas and can be detected in initiated skin prior to the emergence of tumors (124). Furthermore, the initiating agent used determines the existence, nature and site of H-*ras* mutations (125, 126). Differential modifications of isoforms of PKC, particularly activation of PKC α and inhibition of PKC δ , produce kerotinocytes with enhanced proliferative capacity and reduced sensitivity to signals for terminal differentiation (127).

Repeated applications of tumor promoters to the initiated epidermis cause the selective clonal outgrowth of initiated cells to produce multiple benign tumors (papillomas), each representing an expanded clone of initiated cells (128, 129). The mechanism of exogenous promotion is likely to be epigenetic in most cases since 1) most promoting agents are non-mutagens, and 2) a single genetic change in normal keratinocytes, such as *ras* mutation, is sufficient to produce a papilloma phenotype (130).

Premalignant and malignant progression of a papilloma to a carcinoma is usually a spontaneous process, but can be enhanced and accelerated by additional applications of mutagens, supporting a genetic basis for progression (131, 132). Genetic studies

indicate that nonrandom, sequential chromosomal aberrations are associated with premalignant progression of mouse skin papillomas; particularly prominent are trisomies of chromosome 6 and 7 (133, 134). Changes in two cellular genes, H-*ras* and *p53*, have been closely identified with malignant progression of skin tumors. The muated H-*ras* gene, which is heterozygous in papaillomas, is frequently homozygous in caricnomas (135). Mutations in the *p53* gene are rarely found in papillomas, but are frequently detected in caicinomas, particullay those induced by benzo[a]pyrene (136).

Such mouse skin carcinogenesis model has been useful in dissecting the complex process in skin cancer pathogenesis and the three-stage definition (initiation, promotion and progression) has been adopted to analyze stages in carcinogenesis for most epithelial neoplasms of humans and experimental animals (137-139).

3. Human Cancer Studies: Colorectal Carcinogenesis

Colorectal cancer has provided another excellent model system in which to search for and study the genetic alterations involved in the development of a common human neoplasm. For colorectal cancers, there is a well-defined progression from benign to malignant tumors, and the tumors that arise are monoclonal in origin (140). In addition, colorectal cancers exist in both sporadic and hereditary forms. In patients with familial adenoma polyposis (FAP), hundreds to thousands of adenomatous polyps exist in their colons and rectums, and a small percentage of them undergo progression to invasive adenocarcinoma. The high frequency of polyps at various stage of progression allows one to study the stage-wise pattern of colorectal cancer. Using large numbers of samples from FAP patients and sporadic tumors, Vogelstein and colleagues identified the critical genetic events driving colorectal carcinogenesis (141, 142).

The locus linked to FAP has been mapped to chromosome 5q21, and the gene is termed *APC* (adenomatous polyposis coli) (143, 144). The *APC* gene is mutated in the germline of FAP patients (145), and this alteration may be responsible for the

hyperproliferative epithelium present in these patients. In tumors arising from patients without polyposis, the *APC* gene may also be lost or mutated at a relative early stage of tumorigenesis (146). Another genetic event that happens early in the colorectal tumorigenesis is the global hypomethylation of the DNA (147). The loss of DNA methylation has been shown to inhibit chromosome condensation and might lead to mitotic nondisjunction (148), resulting in the loss or gain of chromosomes.

Mutations in the K-*ras* oncogene have been identified in about 10% of small adenomas, 50% of larger adenomas and in 50% of carcinomas (141, 149, 150). Such *ras* mutations, usually in codons 12 or 13, tend to be observed in more dysplastic adenomas. *Ras* gene mutations appear to occur in one cell of a preexisting adenoma and confer on it a growth advantage. Through clonal expansion of the cells with the *ras* mutation, a small adenoma is converted into a larger and more dysplastic one.

Loss of heterozygosity of additional tumor suppressor genes appears to be critical in later stages of colorectal cancers. The chromosomes most frequently deleted include chromosome 18q and 17p. 18q is deleted in 50% of late adenoma and more than 70% of carcinomas (141). A candidate tumor suppressor gene from this region has been identified and is termed *DCC* (deletion in colorectal cancer) (151). It encodes a protein with putative cell adhesion properties whose expression is absent or reduced in colorectal carcinomas. The loss of a large portion of one copy of chromosome 17p has been observed in more than 75% of carcinomas and is rarely seen in adenomas at any stages. The common lose on chromosome 17p contains the *p*53 tumor suppressor gene (152). Nucleotide sequencing of the *p*53 cDNA derived from colorectal cancers has shown that in 70% to 80% of the 17p deletion cases there is a missense mutation in the remaining p53 allele in the cancer cells (152, 153). Additional chromosome losses, including 1q, 4p, 6p, 6q, 8p, 9q and 22q, have been observed in 25%-50% of colorectal cancers.

On average, mutations in at least four to five genes are required for the formation of a malignant colorectal tumor. Fewer changes suffice for benign tumorigenesis. Although the genetic alterations often occur in a preferred sequence, the total accumulations of changes, rather than their order, is responsible for determining the tumor's biological properties (142).

4. Transformation of Human Cells in Culture: Establishment of a Human Fibroblastic Lineage MSU-1

One of the advantages of using human cells in culture to study neoplastic transformation is that it provides a means to dissect the carcinogenesis process under well-defined conditions. However, normal cells in culture have never been found to undergo spontaneous malignant transformation and have proven to be extremely difficult to be malignantly transformed by any means (154, 155). Recently neoplastic transformation of human cells in culture has been achieved in a stepwise fashion: i.e., immortalization followed by malignant conversion of the immortalized cells (155, 158). The establishment of a human fibroblastic cell lineage MSU-1 in the Carcinogenesis Laboratory at Michigan State University will be highlighted in the review.

4.1. Immortalization of Human Fibroblasts in Culture

Normal cells in culture have a limited life span, beyond which the cells enter the terminal non-dividing state referred to as senescence (156). Finite life span normal human cells can only undergo two successive clonal selections before they enter crisis and senesce (154). Earlier studies trying to transform finite life span human cells in culture were not successful, suggesting that acquiring immortality is a prerequisite if a cell is to acquire sequentially all the genetic changes needed to become malignant (157, 158). Whether this is the case for cells in the human body is not known for certain. What is known is that many malignant tumor-derived cells can be grown indefinitely in culture.

1 ١ſ e 9 1 С m Ċe đe CT: ſİS SÇ 1.1 inc m ger <u></u>ger ir g stra in te act. jang
Human cells can be immortalized by repeated treatment with chemical and physical carcinogens, and by infection or transfection with certain viral genes. However, it occurs at a very low frequency (< 1 in 30 million) (154, 157, 159, 160). Nevertheless, immortalization of human epithelial cells, such as epidermal keratinocytes, bronchial epithelial cells, mammary epithelial cells, and prostate epithelial cells, has been achieved by infection with the AD12-SV40 hybrid virus or human papilloma virus (155, 157).

Immortalization of diploid human foreskin fibroblasts has been achieved in the Carcinogenesis Laboratory at Michigan State University following transfection with the *v*-*myc* oncogene. Normal human fibroblasts derived from the foreskin of a neonate, designated LG1, were put into culture and transfected with *v*-*myc* oncogene. Clonally derived cell strains expressing the *v*-Myc protein were propagated, and most entered crisis and senesced. However, one clonal population escaped senescence and gave rise to an infinite life span cell strain designated MSU-1.0. A faster growing, spontaneous variant (designated MSU-1.1) overgrew the MSU-1.0 culture. The MSU-1.1 cell strain has a stable, near-diploid karyotype composed of 45 chromosomes, including two maker chromosomes. Both MSU-1.0 and MSU-1.1 cell strains are immortal but not tumorigenic (161). It is now clear that at least one more genetic/epigenetic change, in addition to unregulated *v*-*myc* expression, was involved in generating the MSU-1.0 cell strain and at least two more genetic changes were involved in generating the MSU-1.1 cell strain (158).

The exact genetic changes that occurred in the MSU-1.0 and MSU-1.1 cell strains have not been completely characterized. However, both cell strains are positive in telomerase activity, whereas the parental cell line, LG1, is negative in telomerase activity. In light of recent advances which identified that human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) is sufficient to immortalize human cells, including human

fibroblasts (162, 163), and that c-Myc activates h*TERT* transcription (164, 165), it is highly likely that the expression of v-Myc oncoprotein in the LG1 cells increased the chance of activating telomerase activity in the cells, which eventually resulted in the generation of the infinite life span cell strain MSU-1.0.

4.2. Neoplastic Transformation of Immortalized Human Fibroblasts

While immorlization is not sufficient for transformation, most immortalized cells have an increased sensitivity for spontaneous, carcinogen- or oncogene-induced neoplastic progression. For example, AD12-SV40 hybrid virus-immortalized human epidermal keratinocytes can be malignantly transformed by retroviral oncogenes such as H-*ras*, *fms*, *erbB* and *src*; they can also be transformed by chemical carcinogens or x-ray irradiation followed by suitable selections (155).

In the Carcinogenesis Laboratory at Michigan State University, the infinite life span cell strain MSU-1.1 has been successfully converted into malignant cells by either oncogene transfection or carcinogen treatment. Over-expression of the activated H-Ras (166) or N-Ras oncoprotein (167) can convert MSU-1.1 cells into malignant cells. Expression of the same *ras* oncogenes at the level found for the endogenous H-*ras* or N-*ras* proto-oncogenes did not cause malignant transformation. However, a subsequent transfection of v-*fes* oncogene into the MSU-1.1 cells that expressed a transfected H-*ras* or v-*sis* oncogene at low levels resulted in malignant transformation (168). These malignant oncogene-transformed cell strains maintain the same karyotype seen in the MSU-1.1 cells and also retain p53 trans-activating function. These studies suggest at least two genetic/epigenetic changes are needed for the malignant transformation of MSU-1.1 cells. They also demonstrate that these transforming oncogenes must play complementary roles.

The MSU-1.1 cells can also be transformed by a variety of carcinogens, including benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide, *N*-methyl-*N*-nitrosourea and γ -radiation (169-171). After a

single dose of the carcinogen, distinctive focal areas of overgrowth (termed foci) were observed in the MSU-1.1 monolayer culture. Cells isolated and re-cloned from these foci grew to a higher final density than the parental cells. 4/8 focus-derived cell strains from benzo[a]pyrene treatment, 10/29 from MNU treatment and 8/13 from γ -radiation formed malignant tumors in athymic mice, and they also lacked p53 trans-activating function. However, some focus-derived cell strains lacked p53 activities as well, but did not form tumors (170, 171). It appears that the inactivation of p53 is required but not sufficient for the malignant transformation. In addition, unlike the oncogene transfectants, the cells malignantly transformed by carcinogen treatments exhibited additional chromosomal changes besides the two stable maker chromosomes seen in the MSU-1.1 cells (169). Thus besides the inactivation of p53 function, additional genetic/epigenetic changes are required for the malignant transformation of MSU-1.1 cells by carcinogens.

In summary, these studies on the MSU-1 lineage suggest that the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts requires six or more genetic changes (172). They support that carcinogenesis is a multistep process and provide insights into the molecular mechanism underlying the process.

D. Carcinogens as Mutagens

Epidemiological studies suggest that human cancer is a multi-factorial disease. Most cancers are in principle preventable and many could be avoided by a suitable choice of lifestyle (e.g. avoiding smoking, preventing obesity and choosing a suitable diet) and environment (e.g. infectious agents and carcinogens, including chemical and physical carcinogens) (173-175). Though virus infections may play an important role for a few types of cancers (e.g. papilloma virus for cervical cancer, hepatitis B virus for liver cancer, and Epstein-Barr virus for Burkitt's lymphoma and nasopharyngeal cancer)

(114), it appears that carcinogens, especially chemical carcinogens, are of major importance in the induction of human cancers (176).

The evidence that chemicals can induce cancer in human beings has been accumulated for more than two centuries (177). Most carcinogens to which human are exposed require metabolism to their active derivatives. The ultimate reactive and carcinogenic forms are strong electrophiles, which react with DNA and cause mutations (178). The mutagenicity of an agent can be assayed by various methods. For example, the Ames test (179, 180) uses several strains of the bacteria *Salmonella typhimurium*, which are histidine auxotrophs and have a poor nucleotide excision repair mechanism and an increased permeability to exogenously added chemicals. Using this system, Ames and his colleagues have estimated that about 90% of all carcinogens tested are mutagens, whereas few non-carcinogenic agents show significant mutagenicity in this test system (181). On the other hand, chemical reagents that cause genetic changes are frequently carcinogenic (182).

The mouse skin carcinogenesis model has provided elegant proof of the causeeffect relationship between carcinogen exposure and cancer development. In this model, the *ras* gene is consistently activated and *ras* mutations are already present at the early benign tumor stage (124). The strongest evidence that *ras* gene point mutations were directly induced by the initiating carcinogens came from the studies of the mutation spectra of skin tumors induced by different initiating agents. For example, mouse skin tumors initiated with 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene (DMBA) showed predominantly mutations at the middle adenosine residue of H-*ras* codon 61 (C<u>A</u>A) which resulted in the conversion to thymidine (C<u>T</u>A) and the introduction of an activating missense mutation (125, 183). Such mutation was not seen in tumors induced by *N*methyl-*N*-nitrosourea (MNU). Instead, MNU-induced tumors had the expected G→A mutation (126).

Other examples of carcinogen-specific mutations came from the mutation spectra studies of the p53 gene, which has been frequently studied because it has a large number (nearly 300) of mutation sites available for analysis. Data from such studies provide strong evidence of a direct link between carcinogen exposures and the following types of human cancers. 1) UV exposure and skin cancers. Cyclobutane dimers and pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidone photoproducts are the two major adducts produced by UV exposure and induce $C \rightarrow T$ or $CC \rightarrow TT$ mutations. Such UV signature mutations are observed in the p53 gene in human nonmelanoma skin cancers (184) and in mouse skin tumors induced by UV exposure (185). 2) Grilled food and colon cancers. The heterocyclic amine 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazo(4,5-b)pyridine (PhIP) contained in grilled meat or fish can induce deletion of a G residue in the sequence 5'-GGGA-3' in the lacl gene in transgenic mice. The same mutation is found in the p53 gene of rat colon cancers induced by this agent and also in some human colon cancers (186). 3) Smoking and lung cancers. Benzo[a]pyrene (B[a]P) in tobacco smoke is metabolically activated into reactive form, B[a]P diol epoxide (BPDE). BPDE then forms DNA bulky adducts that lead to $G \rightarrow T$ transversions. Such mutations at codon 157, 248 and 273 in human lung cancer are the p53 mutational hotspots, which are uncommon in other types of cancers, including lung cancer of individuals who never smoked (187).

Collectively, these studies demonstrate that specific carcinogens or carcinogen mixtures (like tobacco smoke) may leave a fingerprint, or a signature mutation spectrum, on relevant oncogenes or tumor suppressor genes (188, 189). Such actions are consistent with the finding of multiple genetic changes in cancer-related genes in human cancer cells. In addition, though most carcinogens are genotoxic, some carcinogens do not exhibit direct interaction with DNA and are non-genotoxic. Evidence exists that these carcinogens alter gene expression and stimulate cell proliferation by epigenetic

n
U
g
E
0
gı
e
gʻ
Ţ
th
Si
th
de
Ու
the
Wt
ſe:
aiju
- C c BVr
α,μ
<u>^-</u>
240
2. D

mechanisms (190-192). These studies are also consistent with the current understanding of molecular basis of multistep carcinogenesis, which involves both genetic and epigenetic changes.

E. Summary

In summary, the current view of carcinogenesis is that:

1) Carcinogenesis is a multistep process, which involves the activation of oncogenes and inactivation of tumor suppressor genes. The accumulation of 4-12 genetic changes in a single tumorigenic cell is obtained through sequential clonal expansion. It is believed that a mutational event in a cancer-related gene in a cell will give the cell a selective growth advantage, resulting in subsequent clonal expansion. This expansion increases the chance of a second mutational event occuring in the cells that already have the first mutation. Additional mutations are presumed to occur in a similar manner (24, 142).

2) Most cancers exhibit genetic instability. In a small subset of human cancers, the instability is observed at the nucleotide level and results in base substitutions, deletions or insertions of a few nucleotides (including microsatellite instability (MIN) and nucleotide excision repair (NER) -associated instability (NIN)). In most other cancers, the instability is observed at the chromosomal level and results in losses and gains of whole chromosomes or large portions thereof (193). It is likely that genetic instability is required at an early stage of carcinogenesis to give the cell a higher mutation rate and allow the generation of multiple mutations in a relatively short time (194, 195). But there is also evidence that normal rates of mutation formation, coupled with waves of clonal expansion, are sufficient for the carcinogenesis process to occur in humans (196).

3) The carcinogenesis process involves genetic alterations with changes in DNA sequences and/or epigenetic alterations without changes in DNA sequences. Genetic alterations include mutations, deletions/insertions, rearrangements and amplifications of

segments of genetic materials. Several definitions exist for epigenetic alterations. A strict definition defines it as a modification of DNA that is inheritable (e.g. alteration of DNA methylation pattern) and rules out simple changes in expression levels of various genes. Epigenetic mechanisms of gene inactivation may provide additional pathways to inactivate tumor suppressor genes (197-199).

4) Cancer is a multi-factorial disease. Chemical carcinogens are of major importance in the induction of human cancers. Most carcinogens are mutagens, and many can leave a fingerprint or a signature mutation spectrum on relevant oncogenes or tumor suppressor genes, while some carcinogens are non-genotoxic and may alter gene expression and stimulate cell proliferation by epigenetic mechanisms. The actions of carcinogens are consistent with the multistep model of carcinogenesis (176, 188, 189).

The goal of the research in the Carcinogenesis Laboratory at Michigan State University is to identify the molecular mechanisms underlying the multistep carcinogenesis process, using human fibroblastic cell lineage MSU-1 as a major tool. Although human fibroblastic tumors are relatively rare, the wealth of information available on the transformation of animal fibroblasts in culture and the fact that human fibroblasts grow well in culture and clone with high efficiency support the choice of this cell type for our studies. The successful transformation of human fibroblasts in culture and the establishment of MSU-1 lineage in the laboratory provide a well-defined system to study the carcinogenesis process. The cell strains/lines in the system are isogenic, which allows direct comparison of the levels of expression between malignant cell lines and their non-tumorigenic precursors. In contrast, tumor samples/cell lines derived from patients usually do not have their well-matched normal counterparts. Previous study in the Carcinogenesis Laboratory by Qing et al. (200, 201) using differential mRNA display between MSU-1.1 cells and 6A/SB1, a malignant cell line derived from a fibrosarcoma

ł

ł 93 V:

formed in athymic mice by BPDE-transformed MSU-1.1 cells, identified *fibulin-1D* and a novel gene, *ST*7, as tumor-suppressor genes for the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts. In my study, MET, the receptor of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor (HGF/SF), was found to be over-expressed in six out of six malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by various carcinogen-transformed MSU-1.1 cells, suggesting HGF-MET pathway might be important for the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts. Therefore, literature on HGF/SF and its receptor MET in carcinogenesis process is further reviewed below.

II. HGF/SF and its Receptor (MET) in Carcinogenesis Process

A. HGF/SF and its Receptor (MET)

1. Structures and Biosyntheses

Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) and scatter factor (SF) were independently identified by their ability to induce the proliferation of primary hepatocytes and the dissociation/motility of epithelial cells ('scattering'), respectively (202-204). Molecular cloning of the cDNAs encoding HGF and SF demonstrated that they were the same molecule (205-207). Thus, they are now commonly referred to as HGF/SF. The *met* proto-oncogene was originally isolated as a transforming gene activated by chromosomal rearrangement in a human osteogenic sarcoma cell line (HOS) treated with *N*-methyl-*N'*-nitro-*N*-nitrosoguanidine (MNNG) (208) and was later found to encode the receptor for HGF/SF (209).

The HGF/SF molecule shares structural homology and activation mechanism with the serine proteases of the blood-clotting cascade. It is synthesized and secreted as a single chain precursor (90 kDa pro-HGF/SF) that is subsequently cleaved at Arg⁴⁹⁴-Val⁴⁹⁵ by specific proteases in the extracellular environment to form functional

heterodimer ($\alpha\beta$) linked by disulfide bonds (210). The 60-kDa α subunit contains four typical kringle domains, which are three-disulfide and triple-loop polypeptide highly conserved in the coagulation factors. The β subunit is closely related to the catalytic domain of serine-proteases; however, the serine residue of the active site is substituted by a tyrosine. The precise identity of the protease(s) cleaving the inactive monomer pro-HGF/SF to active heterodimeric HGF/SF *in vivo* is unclear. In injured tissue, a coagulation factor XII-like serine protease, named hepatocyte growth factor activator (HGFA), was shown to be induced and to activate pro-HGF/SF in a typical catalytic enzyme manner (211). Urokinase type-plasminogen activator (uPA) has also been shown to cleave pro-HGF/SF both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. This process is a stoichiometric reaction and may happen predominantly at the cell surface where the receptors for both HGF/SF and uPA are present (212, 213). In addition, there is evidence that coagulation factor XIIa and tPA can convert pro-HGF/SF to HGF/SF as well, at least *in vitro* (214, 215).

Besides the authentic full-length HGF/SF molecule, there are two naturally occurring splicing variants of HGF/SF: NK1 and NK2. NK1 contains the N-terminal domain and the first kringle domain (216), whereas NK2 contains the N-terminal domain and the first two kringle domains of HGF/SF (217, 218). NK1 and NK2 have unique biological properties compared with HGF/SF (see section IIB2).

The HGF/SF receptor MET is synthesized as a 170 kDa single chain precursor that undergoes co-translational glycosylation and proteolytic cleavage to form the mature protein, a 190 kDa heterodimer of disulfide-linked α chain (50 kDa) and β chain (145 kDa) (219). The single chain precursor is not exposed at the cell surface, whereas the dimeric mature protein is transported to the plasma membrane. The α subunit of the receptor is completely extracellular and heavily glycosylated. The β subunit spans the

plasma membrane. The intracellular part contains a divergent juxtamembrane region followed by a conserved tyrosine kinase domain and a C-terminal bidentate SH2 docking site that is responsible for receptor coupling to intracellular transducers (220, 221). Binding of HGF/SF to its receptor c-MET stimulates the tyrosine kinase activity of the receptor (209, 222).

2. met Gene Family

MET is the prototype of a novel class of heterodimeric receptor tyrosine kinases, which belong to the receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) superfamily. It has at least two other members: RON and SEA (223, 224). The homology between MET, RON and SEA is concentrated in the kinase domain and in the bidendate SH2-docking site, which are directly involved in eliciting the biological responses distinctive to the MET family of RTKs. While the ligand for the SEA receptor remains elusive, the ligand for RON has been identified as the macrophage stimulatory protein (MSP) (223, 225), which shares structural and functional homology with HGF/SF. MSP was originally identified for its macrophage stimulating ability and was later found to promote multiple biological effects similar to those described for HGF/SF (226, 227).

In addition, a new gene family has been discovered recently that encodes transmembrane proteins homologous to the MET family (228). The prototype gene was identified on the human X chromosome and was named *sex*. Three other related proteins were isolated and named SEP, OCT and NOV, which show striking conservation with SEX in their primary sequences in the cytoplasmic domains. These proteins are putative receptors for unknown ligands, which possibly share structural homology with HGF/SF.

B. Biological Effects of HGF/SF

1. Biological Effects of Full Length HGF/SF

Since its discovery as a potent mitogen for primary hepatocytes, HGF/SF has been shown to have a variety of effects on different cell types. HGF/SF is produced mainly by mesenchymal cells (204, 229) and acts predominantly on MET-expressing epithelial cells in an endocrine and/or paracrine fashion (230). HGF/SF promotes a highly integrated biological program in epithelial cells, often referred to as 'invasive growth', which includes the dissociation of epithelial cell sheets, or cell scattering, increased motility and chemotaxis of dissociated cells, mitogenesis, invasion of extracellular matrix, and organization of invading cells into branching tubules (204, 229, 231). HGF/SF has also been reported to protect epithelial and carcinoma cells against apoptosis induced by DNA-damaging agents (232). In addition, HGF/SF can act on MET-expressing endothelial cells and induce endothelial cell migration, proliferation and capillary tube formation that occur during angiogenesis (the formation of new blood vessels) (233, 234).

MET-mediated biological effects of HGF are not restricted to epithelial and endothelial cells. Various mesenchymal cells express MET and/or HGF/SF as well. Thus, HGF/SF can act on mesenchymal cells through an autocrine and/or paracrine fashion. For example, the HGF/SF-MET pair is important for the migration of myogenic precursor cells into the limb bud (235, 236). HGF/SF stimulates the growth and release of erythroid hematopoietic precursors from bone marrow into blood circulation (237, 238). MET is expressed by both osteoclasts and oesteoblasts, and HGF/SF secreted by osteoclasts acts as a coupling factor to regulate the coordinated actions of these cells during bone remodeling (239, 240). HGF/SF is also an axonal chemoattractant and a neurotrophic factor for spinal motor neurons that express MET (241). Finally, HGF/SF

induces NIH3T3 fibroblasts transfected with *met^{hu}* proto-oncogene to display a motogenic-invasive rather than a proliferative program (242).

Gene knockout studies in mice further demonstrated a requirement of the HGF/SF-MET signaling pathway in normal development. Mouse embryos carrying null mutations in both *HGF/SF* alleles demonstrated impaired liver and placental development and died in midgestation (243, 244). *Met* null mutant mouse embryos had skeletal muscle defects of the limb and diaphragm (235).

In summary, HGF/SF is a multifunctional soluble factor. The HGF/SF-MET pair mediates diverse normal cellular processes such as growth, migration, morphogenesis, angiogenesis and anti-apoptosis. A growing number of receptor tyrosine kinases have also been shown to be able to mediate both growth and motility/scattering. This includes receptors for acidic fibroblast growth factor (aFGF), epithelial growth factor (EGF), c-ROS, c-NEU and the keratin growth factor (KGF) (245-247). However, the scattering effect observed for these factors appear to be specific to certain cell types, and unlike HGF/SF, they are not able to promote branching morphogenesis in three-dimensional matrices (247, 248). Such unique and pleiotropic properties of HGF/SF suggest that when induced in inappropriate contexts, HGF/SF-MET might participate in tumor formation and malignant progression.

However, it is also worth noting that in some tumor cell lines, HGF/SF inhibits, rather than promotes cell proliferation. HGF/SF has been found to inhibit the growth of hepatocellular carcinoma cells (HCC), though HGF/SF stimulates the growth of normal hepatocytes (249). Potent anti-proliferative activity of HGF/SF has also been observed for B6/F1 melanoma cells and KB squamous carcinoma cells (250). In addition, HGF/SF has been found to induce apoptosis in transformed liver epithelial cells (251).

2. Biological Effects of Naturally Splicing Variants of HGF/SF

Reports on the biological effects of the two naturally occurring splicing variants of HGF/SF, NK1 and NK2, have been controversial. NK1 was first generated by bioengineering in 1993, and was found to be an antagonist of HGF/SF in A549 human lung carcinoma cells. It competed for binding to the MET receptor, but was insufficient for stimulating phosphorylation of MET and failed to induce mitogenic activity even at high concentrations (252). However, in 1996, NK1 was found to occur naturally as well and was shown to be a partial agonist/antagonist in B5/589 human mammary epithelial cells. In this case, NK1 was found to bind to the MET receptor and stimulate the phosphorylation of MET. It induced modest mitogenic and scattering activities relative to HGF/SF. At 40-fold molar excess, NK1 inhibited HGF/SF-dependent DNA synthesis (216). NK2 was originally found to lack mitogenic activity and specifically inhibit HGF-induced mitogenesis in cultured B5/589 human mammary epithelial cells and melanocytes (217). However, NK2 was later reported to act as a partial agonist, able to induce scattering but not mitogenesis of certain cultured epithelial cells (253).

These data indicate that in addition to the full-length HGF/SF, the presence and functions of these two splicing variants might be important for the ultimate biological outcome for the cells as well. For example, a study by Itakura et al (254) showed that the NK2-MET autocrine pathway, instead of the regular HGF/SF-MET autocrine pathway, might be involved in the development and progression of lung carcinomas. SBC-5 small cell lung carcinoma cells expressed MET and NK2, but not HGF/SF. The addition of anti-HGF/SF antibodies to the cells specifically inhibited spreading and motility of SBC-5 cells without affecting growth, and the conditioned medium from SBC-5 cells induced scattering of other lineage lung carcinoma cells. Taken together, these studies indicate that the exact biological effects of HGF/SF and its variants might be cell

type specific and context dependent although many studies suggest that HGF/SF-MET might promote the development and progression of human tumors.

C. HGF/SF-MET Signaling

Upon HGF/SF stimulation, its receptor MET activates multiple intracellular signal transduction pathways, in line with HGF/SF's capability of evoking complex biological responses as described. The HGF-induced kinase activity of MET, the phosphorylation of the multifunctional docking sites of MET and the activation of downstream signal pathways are discussed in the following paragraphs.

1. HGF-induced Kinase Activity of MET

Activation of the MET protein occurs upon ligand-induced dimerization followed by transphosphorylation of the catalytic domain, which contains a conserved 'three tyrosine motif', including Y¹²³⁰, Y¹²³⁴ and Y¹²³⁵. The Y¹²³⁵ residue constitutes the major phosphorylation site, but phosphorylation of both Y¹²³⁴ and Y¹²³⁵ is essential for full activation of the enzyme. Upon phosphorylation of these residues, the enzymatic activity of the MET kinase is strongly up-regulated in an autocatalytic fashion (222, 255, 256). The juxtamembrane domain negatively regulates MET mediated activity (257). The inhibitory effects are mediated through two residues: Ser⁹⁷⁵ and Tyr¹⁰⁰³. The negative effect of Ser⁹⁷⁵ depends on its phosphorylation by protein kinase C (PKC) or Ca²⁺/calmodulin dependent kinase (258, 259). The negative effect of Tyr¹⁰⁰³ is less clear but may involve phosphorylation dependent recruitment of a cytosolic tyrosine phosphatase to the receptor (260, 261).

2. Multifunctional Docking Sites of MET

Upon activation of the kinase domain, two tyrosine residues (Y^{1349} and Y^{1356}) at the C-terminal tail become phosphorylated and serve as multifunctional docking sites for multiple signal transducers and adaptors containing SH2 domains, including phosphotidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K), phospholipase C gamma (PLC γ), pp60c-src,

Grb2/SOS, Shc, Shp2 and Stat3 (260, 262-266). The multifunctional docking sites (<u>Y¹³⁴⁹VHV</u>NAT<u>Y¹³⁵⁶VNV</u>) are made of tandemly arranged degenerate sequence YVH/NV, representing a variation from the common theme of the other tyrosine kinase receptors, where phosphorylation of different specific tyrosine residues determines which intracellular transducer will bind to the receptor and be activated (267, 268). The multifunctional docking sites are essential for HGF/SF-MET signaling, since mutation of the two tyrosine residues does not affect the receptor kinase activity but abolishes the biological functions of HGF/SF and the transforming activity of the hybrid protein TPR-MET (260, 263). Mutations of both residues in the mouse genome caused embryonic death, with placental, liver and limb muscle defects, mimicking the phenotype of the *met* null mutants, whereas mice carrying a mutation that disrupts the Grb2 binding site developed to term but also showed muscle defects (236).

3. Signal Transduction

Among the transducers, p85, PLCγ, pp60c-src, Shc, Shp2 and Stat3 interact directly with either version (Y¹³⁴⁹VHV or Y¹³⁵⁶VNV) of the multifunctional docking sites, whereas Grb2, which has a strong requirement for asparagine at the +2 position, specifically interacts with the sequence Y¹³⁵⁶VNV (263-265, 269, 270). Recently, it has been shown that the multifunctional docking sites are also recognized by the MET-binding domain (MBD), a novel phosphotyrosine-binding domain found in Gab1 (271). In addition, Grb2 can act as an adaptor for Gab1 in MET signaling by binding to the receptor via its SH2 domain and the MBD region of Gab1 via its SH3 domains (261, 272). Thus a high affinity Gab1/MET interaction is achieved through a cooperative double hook mechanism, on the one side through the indirect association via Grb2, and on the other side through the direct interaction via the multifunctional sites on the receptor.

Gab1 has the structure of a docking protein and contains 21 tyrosine residues that upon phosphorylation could function as docking sites for signaling molecules. Transducers like PI-3K, PLC_Y, Shc, Shp2, Crk and CRKL have been shown to interact with Gab1 (271, 272). Among them, PI-3K, PLC_Y, Shc, and Shp2 can also associate directly with MET, whereas Crk and CRKL do not bind to MET directly (272). The activation of these transducers then leads to the activation of further downstream activators or gene expression. For example, binding of the Grb/SOS complex to MET leads to the activation of Ras, which in turn activates the Raf1/MEK/ERK cascade that is involved in the regulation of cell growth and differentiation (40). Activation of PI-3K leads to the downstream activation of small GTPases (Rho, Rac and Cdc42), which are involved in cytoskeleton organization, cell motility and invasion (273, 274). PI-3K can also lead to activation of the PKB/Akt, which is involved in anti-apoptosis (275, 276).

Another event as a result of HGF/SF-MET signaling is the activation of proteases that mediate the degradation of the extracellular matrix-basement membrane, an important property for the invasion-metastasis process (277-279). HGF/SF-MET signaling increases the levels of uPA and its receptor uPAR, as well as receptor-bound uPA activity (280, 281). The induction of uPA expression by HGF/SF involves the Grb2/SOS/Ras/RhoA/Raf/MEK1/Erk2/AP-1 signaling pathway (282, 283). HGF/SF-MET signaling has also been shown to increase the expression of the matrix metalloproteinases, such as MMP1, MMP2, MMP9 and MT1-MMP (284-286).

Among the transducers implicated in HGF/SF-MET signaling, Ras and PI-3K appear to play a central role. This has been shown using signaling mutants of MET capable of selective activation of these two effectors. Coupling of the receptor to the Grb2/SOS/Ras pathway is both essential and sufficient for transformation, but not for invasion and metastasis, whereas activation of PI-3K alone is competent in eliciting

ų

motility, but not transformation. The concomitant activation of Ras and PI-3K are necessary and sufficient for invasion and metastasis (270, 287, 288). These results indicate that MET mediated-biological effects can be dissociated based on the basis of their signaling requirements, which might be important for the particular biological functions of HGF/SF observed for a specific cell type (289).

D. Aberrations of HGF/SF-MET in Human Tumors

The *met* gene was originally identified in 1984 as a transforming gene activated by chromosomal rearrangement induced by a chemical carcinogen (MNNG) (208). The resulting oncogene is a hybrid between the 5' sequence of *tpr* and the 3' sequence of *met.* In TPR-MET, the extracellular domain of MET is replaced with TPR sequences, which provide two strong dimerization motifs (290). Dimerization causes constitutive activation of the MET receptor tyrosine kinase, which accounts for the transforming potential of TPR-MET (257). Such a hybrid gene has not been found in human tumors. Instead, the following types of aberrations of HGF/SF-MET have been observed: overexpression of MET, activating mutations of the *met* gene, and elevated serum HGF/SF levels and HGF activation.

1. Over-expression of MET

1.1. Over-expression of MET in Tumors of Epithelial Origins

Most commonly, MET is found to be over-expressed without alteration of its sequence. The first evidence for over-expression of the *met* proto-oncogene came from a cell line derived from a metastasis of a human gastric carcinoma, where the gene was amplified and over-expressed, and the tyrosine kinase constitutively activated (291). No alteration in the sequence was found in the cloned cDNA (292), suggesting that constitutive activation of the MET kinase may be caused by simple over-expression. Since then, MET has been found to be over-expressed in a significant number of human tumors of epithelial origins, including thyroid, pancreatic, colorectal, pulmonary, breast,

ovarian, endometrial, kidney, bladder, and prostatic cancers (293-303). Such overexpression was especially prominent in metastases.

For example, in thyroid tumors, over-expression of MET was observed in ~70% of carcinomas derived from the follicular epithelium and correlated with the aggressive phenotype. Southern blot analysis demonstrated that the *met* gene was not amplified nor rearranged (293). In ovarian neoplastic tissues, the level of MET expression was unchanged in benign ovarian tumors of various origins, but it was increased three to ten fold in about 30% of malignant ovarian carcinomas. In some cases, the MET protein was over-expressed over fifty fold without *met* gene amplification. In addition, a correlation was found between the over-expression of MET and the clinical aggressive behavior of ovarian tumors (300).

Of particular interest is the change in MET expression that occurs during the progression of colorectal tumors from adenomas to primitive carcinomas and liver metastases (296). Expression of the MET protein was increased from five to fifty fold in about 50% of the tumors (at any stages of progression) and in 70% of the liver metastases. The amplification of the *met* gene was found in only 10% of the primary tumors, but in eight of nine metastases examined. These data suggest that over-expression of MET provides a selective growth advantage to neoplastic colorectal cells at any stage of tumor progression, while gene amplification appears to give a further selective advantage for the acquisition of metastatic potential.

1.2. Over-expression of MET in Tumors of Mesenchymal Origins

MET was originally thought to affect only tumors derived from epithelial origins. However, a growing amount of evidence suggests that MET also participates in the formation and malignant progression of tumors of mesenchymal origins. As described above, *met* was originally identified as an oncogene activated upon chromosome translocation in a human osteosarcoma cell line. Moreover, the murine *met* homologue

was found to be amplified and over-expressed in spontaneously transformed fibroblasts *in vitro* (304). Later studies showed that MET was over-expressed in a variety of human tumors of mesenchymal origins, including fibrosarcomas, osteosarcomas, rhabdomyosarcomas, liposarcomas, myelomas, melanomas, and gliomas (305-310).

For example, a study by Rong et al (305) showed that human cell lines from various sarcomas expressed high levels of active MET. HGF/SF was also detected in human sarcoma cell lines but at a reduced level when compared to primary fibroblasts. Moreover, paraffin-embedded sections of primary tumors from human osteosarcomas, chondrosarcomas, rhabdomyosarcoma, leiomyosarcomas synovial sarcomas, and melanomas stained intensely for both MET and/or HGF/SF and displayed extensive heterogeneity with regard to both paracrine and autocrine stimulations.

In human bone tumors, the MET receptor was not detectable in the majority of the bone tumors, but was over-expressed in 60% of the osteosarcomas examined. In some cases, HGF/SF and MET were co-expressed, and the MET protein was constitutively activated (306).

Such co-expression of HGF/SF and MET has also been observed in human rhabdomyosarcomas, Kaposi's sarcomas, myelomas and glioblastomas (307, 308, 311, 312), suggesting that autocrine HGF/SF-MET signaling plays an important role in the development and dissemination of human sarcomas. Autocrine HGF/SF-MET signaling has been found in various carcinomas as well, including lung, pancreatic, and breast cancers (294, 313, 314). Thus autocrine HGF/SF-MET signaling might play a role in the development and dissemination of this class of tumors as well.

However, the role of HGF/SF-MET signaling in human malignancy is not necessarily limited to situations in which both of these molecules are expressed in an autocrine fashion. Rather, it is likely that HGF/SF is supplied to the MET expressing tumors via paracrine and/or endocrine fashion since HGF/SF is normally expressed and

secreted by the stroma cells of the tumors (315), and the serum HGF/SF level is often increased in cancer patients (see section IID3). In addition, MET-expressing tumors may play an active role in the recruitment of HGF/SF since tumor cells have been shown to produce soluble factors that induce HGF/SF expression (316-318).

2. Activating Mutations in the *met* Gene

A genetic connection between met and hereditary papillary renal carcinoma (HPRC) has established a direct role for this receptor in human cancer (319). HPRC is a form of inherited kidney cancer characterized by a predisposition to develop multiple, bilateral renal tumors. By using comparative genomic hybridization and linkage analysis. the HPRC gene was localized to a region of chromosome 7 where the met gene had been previously mapped. Sequencing of the *met* coding region from affected members of HPRC families as well as from a subset of tumor samples of patients with sporadic papillary renal carcinoma identified nine mutations. All mutations were missense and were localized within the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET receptor, which can be subdivided into amino- and carboxyl-terminal lobes separated by a large cleft, referred to as the activation loop. The MET receptors containing such mutations display different abilities to induce transformation in NIH3T3 cells (320, 321). Only mutations that alter residues in the kinase activation loop efficiently transformed NIH3T3 cells. Further study showed that these mutated MET receptors can be divided into two groups based on their biological properties (322). One group, including the M1250T and D1228H mutants, displayed increased tyrosine kinase activity, stimulated the Ras pathway efficiently, and transformed recipient cells in focus-formation assays. The other group, including the L1195V and Y1230C mutants, were almost devoid of in vitro transforming potential but were effective in inducing protection from apotosis, sustaining anchorage-independent growth, promoting invasion and interacting more efficiently with PI3K. Thus, mutations

of the *met* gene in HPRC can be responsible for transformation through different mechanisms.

A recent study by Di Renzo et al (323) showed that mutations of the *met* gene might not be limited to HPRC. In lymph node metastases of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC), they identified two somatic mutations in the *met* protooncogene. One is the Y1230C mutation, known as a *met* germline mutation that predisposes to HPRC. The other is the Y1235D mutation that is novel and changes a critical tyrosine residue, known to regulate MET kinase activity. The mutated MET receptors were constitutively active and conferred an invasive phenotype to transfected cells. Most importantly, cells carrying these mutations were selected during metastatic spread. Transcripts of the mutated alleles were highly represented in metastases, but barely detectable in primary tumors.

3. Elevated Serum HGF/SF Levels and HGF/SF Activation

Besides the various aberrations observed in the receptor MET, human tumors also exhibit abnormalities in their HGF/SF expression. Increased serum concentration of HGF/SF has been observed in patients with breast cancer, colorectal carcinoma, gastric carcinoma, liver cancer metastases, bladder cancer and acute myelocytic leukemia (324-331). For example, the serum HGF/SF concentration from patients with gastric carcinomas significantly increased with increasing pathologic tumor grades. Also, there was a significantly higher concentration of HGF/SF in patients with nodal and/or liver metastases compared to patients without metastases. In multivariate analysis, the serum HGF/SF concentration was found to be an important independent factor in predicting overall survival (328). These studies suggest that serum HGF/SF level may be a useful biomarker for the diagnosis and prognosis of the cancer patients. In addition, the HGF/SF level was found to be elevated in urine from patients with bladder carcinomas compared to normal control subjects (318). A biologically significant amount

of HGF/SF was also found to be present in the pleural effusion fluid of patients with primary lung cancers or with metastases that had spreaded to the pleura (332, 333).

The origins of the elevated serum and/or body fluid HGF/SF level remain underdetermined. Presumably, it is produced either by the tumors cells themselves, since they tend to possess an autocrine pathway, or by the stroma cells surrounding the tumor, since tumor cells can secret soluble factors to induce HGF/SF expression (see section IID1.2). This is supported by a study of gastric cancer, which showed that the concentration of HGF/SF in the tumor tissues was significantly higher than that in the normal gastric mucosa, and that surgical removal of the tumor significantly reduced the serum HGF/SF concentration (334).

Another avenue to achieve high levels of active HGF/SF is through increased HGF/SF activation. As discussed in section IIA1, the activation of HGF/SF in the extracellular milieu is a critical limiting step in the HGF/SF induced signaling pathway mediated through MET receptor tyrosine kinase. A recent study by Kataoka et al (335) showed that HGF/SF activation was increased in colorectal carcinoma tissues and the balance between HGF/SF activator (HGFA) and HGFA inhibitor 1 (HAI-1) could play an important role in the regulation of HGF/SF activity. Increased expression of HGFA, a factor XII-like serine protease, was observed in carcinoma cells compared with adjacent normal or adenoma cells. In contrast, the expression of HAI-1 decreased significantly in the carcinoma cells. The altered balance between HGFA and HAI-1 resulted in an increased activation of HGF/SF in colorectal carcinomas.

In summary, the frequent observation of various alterations in the HGF/SF-MET pathway strongly implicates their important roles for the carcinogenesis process. Further evidence regarding the causal role of the HGF/SF-MET pathway in tumor formation and malignant progression of human sarcomas will be reviewed because of the fibroblastic nature of the MSU-1 lineage that were used in my study.

E. Further Evidence that HGF/SF-MET May Play a Causal Role in Tumor Formation and Malignant Progression of Human Sarcomas

1. Transformation by Inappropriate HGF/SF-MET Autocrine Loop

1.1. Studies in Mouse Cells

NIH3T3 is a murine embryonic fibroblast cell line that naturally produces murine HGF/SF (HGF/SF^{mu}), but little or no MET^{mu}. As mentioned above, spontaneously transformed NIH3T3 cells often exhibited over-expression of endogenous MET^{mu} (304). Furthermore, genetic transfer of the *met^{mu}* proto-oncogene into NIH3T3 cells caused morphologic transformation *in vitro* and tumorigenicity *in vivo* (336, 337). However, human *met* proto-oncogene (*met^{hu}*) did not induce morphological transformation or tumorigenicity of NIH3T3 cells, unless *met^{hu}* was co-expressed with human *HGF/SF* (*HGF/SF^{hu}*) (337). Their explanation for the results was that HGF/SF^{mu} might have low affinity for MET^{hu}, which was supported by the observation that HGF/SF^{mu} cannot induce the scattering of human cells *in vitro* (338). Thus, an aurocine stimulatory HGF/SF-MET loop is important for the transformation of NIH3T3 cells. Also, these data indicate that over-expression of unaltered MET receptor does not induce the transformation of cells which do not themselves produce HGF/SF, or do not have access to sufficient quantities of HGF/SF via paracrine or endocrine avenues. Such observations are supported by studies in C127 mouse cells as well.

The C127 cell line is an immortalized cell line established from the stroma of a mouse mammary tumor and expresses negligible amounts of HGF/SF^{mu} and MET^{mu}. C127 cells engineered to over-express HGF/SF^{hu} (which effectively activate MET^{mu}) or MET^{mu} alone were neither transformed nor tumorigenic, whereas cells engineered to express both HGF/SF^{hu} and MET^{mu} were morphologically transformed *in vitro* and highly tumorigenic and metastatic in athymic mice (339).

The above studies supported the role of MET in the transformation of mouse fibroblasts. However, since animal cells are normally much easier to be transformed than human cells (340, 341), further evidence from studies carried out in human cells is needed.

1.2. Studies in Human Cells

SK-LMS-1 is an immortal cell line derived from a low-malignancy human leiomyosarcoma. The cells express a significant amount of MET, but only a low level of HGF/SF (305). SK-LMS-1 cells engineered to over-express HGF/SF^{hu} exhibit significantly enhanced tumorigenicity in athymic mice with a two to three fold increase in tumor incidence and two to three fold decrease in tumor latency compared with the parental cells (281).

9L is a glioma cell line that expresses MET but not HGF/SF. Gene transfer of *HGF/SF* into this cell line led to an increase of the tumorigenicity and angiogenesis *in vivo* (intracranial implantation) (342). Enhanced tumorigenicity and growth were also observed following ectopic HGF/SF expression in U373, a human glioblastoma cell line, which expresses MET but not HGF/SF (343).

2. Diverse Tumorigenesis in Transgenic Mice Over-expressing HGF/SF or TPR-MET

Transgenic mouse models have offered additional avenues to test the oncogenic potentials of HGF/SF and MET *in vivo*. Since HGF/SF has been shown to have some controversial roles in different cell types, creation of transgenic mice would provide unique information since HGF/SF can be inappropriately targeted to a variety of tissues. *HGF/SF* transgenic mice developed a remarkably broad range of histologically distinct tumors of both mesenchymal and epithelial origins. Many neoplasms arose from tissues exhibiting abnormal development, including the mammary gland, skeletal muscle and melanocytes, suggesting a functional link between mechanisms regulating

morphogenesis and those promoting tumorigenesis. Most neoplasms, especially melanomas, demonstrated over-expression of both the HGF/SF transgene and endogenous MET and had enhanced MET kinase activity, strongly suggesting that autocrine signaling broadly promotes tumorigenesis (344). On the other hand, transgenic expression of *tpr-met* oncogene (which encodes a constitutively active form of MET) led predominantly to the development of mammary tumors, although there were also several mesenchymal types of malignancies (osteosarcomas, spindle cell sarcomas, lymphomas, etc.) in the transgenic mice (345). These studies suggest that subversion of normal mesenchymal-epithelial paracrine regulation through the forced misdirection of HGF/SF or TPR-MET expression induces aberrant morphogenesis and subsequent malignant transformation of cells of diverse origins.

3. Reduced Tumorigenicity and Metastasis by Down-regulating or Interfering with HGF/SF-MET Signaling

More direct evidence of the oncogenic role of HGF/SF-MET comes from studies using strategies to down-regulate or interfere with the endogenous HGF/SF-MET signaling. For example, several studies of glioblastoma, the most common malignant glial neoplasm, showed that human gliomas express both HGF/SF and MET, and their expression levels are associated with malignant progression (346-348). A study by Abounader et al (349) employed chimeric constructs with U1 small nuclear RNA (U1snRNA) and ribozymes to specifically target *HGF/SF* or *met* mRNA in U87 human glioblastoma cells, which possess an autocrine HGF/SF-MET loop. A significant reduction of endogenous HGF or MET level was observed at both mRNA and protein levels. In some cases, HGF or MET level was down-regulated to as low as 2% of the parental or control cells. Inhibition of HGF/SF or MET expression in U87 cells further led to a reduction of HGF/SF-MET dependent signal transduction, decreased colony

formation in soft agar, and substantial inhibition of tumorigenicity and tumor growth *in vivo*.

Though not related to sarcomas, another study by Firon et al (350) is worth mentioning. They used dominant-negative forms of MET to address the importance of MET for the tumorigenesis and malignant progression of DA3, a poorly differentiated metastatic murine mammary adenocarcinoma cell line. Two dominant-negative forms (DN) of MET were generated: one was truncated at the kinase domain; the other was produced by the substitution of three tyrosine residues in the multifunctional docking sites. DA3 cells transfected with DN forms of MET exhibited reduced MET phosphorylation following exposure to HGF/SF and greatly reduced tumorigenicity and spontaneous metastasis.

Naturally secreted and artificially engineered variant forms of HGF/SF also provide useful tools to antagonize the biological effects of HGF/SF. Gene transfer of *NK2*, a natural splicing variant of *HGF*, into the U87 human glioma cell line possessing an HGF/SF-MET autocrine loop dramatically reduced the formation of colonies in soft agar and the growth of the intracranial tumor xenografts (351). Otsuka et al (352) demonstrated that *NK2* transgenic mice were healthy and failed to display any hyperplastic lesions or tumorigenesis characteristics of *HGF/SF* transgenic mice as described in section IIE2. Instead, when co-expressed in *NK2-HGF* bi-transgenic mice, NK2 antagonized the pathological consequences of HGF and suppressed the subcutaneous growth of transplanted MET-containing melanoma cells. Unlike NK2, NK4 is an artificially engineered variant form of HGF and has not been found to occur naturally. It contains the N-terminal domain and subsequent four kringle domains of HGF and has been shown to be a complete antagonist of HGF (353-355). Infusion of NK4 inhibited the tumor growth and invasion of subcutaneously implanted GB-d1 gallbladder carcinoma cells (353). Administration of NK4 suppressed primary tumor

S а IŢ. $\|$ Ce fib Ոլ։ mF as

Cife

gene

giê S

3ene

growth and metastasis of Lewis lung carcinoma and Jyg-MC(A) mammary carcinoma cells as well (355).

A recent study by Cao et al (356) employed neutralizing antibody strategy to interfere with the biological effects of HGF/SF. Pooled mAbs raised against the native form of HGF/SF were able to neutralize the *in vitro* biological activities of HGF/SF. *In vivo*, the neutralizing mAbs inhibited the subcutaneous growth of C127 cells that had been engineered to express MET^{mu} and HGF/SF^{hu} in an autocrine fashion, and the growth of human glioblastoma multiforme xenografts from U118 cells which co-expresses HGF/SF and MET.

F. Summary

The studies reviewed in section IIE (especially section IIE3) strongly indicate a causal role of HGF/SF-MET in tumor formation and malignant progression of human sarcomas. In most cases, MET was only found to be over-expressed without amplification or sequence alteration. The role of high levels of endogenous MET in the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts has not been examined directly. Chapter II consists of a manuscript that will be submitted to the journal *Cancer Research*. It describes the studies to test the role of endogenous HGF and MET expression in human fibrosarcomas by down-regulating HGF and/or MET expression using chimeric U1 small nuclear RNA (U1snRNA)/ribozyme constructs, which specifically target *HGF/SF* or *met* mRNA.

Conventionally, only mutated genes (such as *p*53 and *ras*) have been considered as candidate cancer-related genes. Recent advances in various techniques such as differential display (DD), representative difference analysis (RDA), serial analysis of gene expression (SAGE), and DNA microarray have identified many more genes that are altered in expression in cancer cells rather than are mutated (357-360). Nonmutated genes with stably altered expression patterns may be a key component of the cancer

genetics puzzle and may ultimately be traced back to mutations in upstream genes, such as those encoding transcription factors (28). The second part of my study is to examine the mechanisms responsible for MET over-expression in human sarcomas. The role of transcription factor Sp1 in the up-regulation of MET expression was tested. This is described in Chapter III, which consists of another manuscript that has been submitted to the journal *Cancer Research*.

REFERENCES

1. Mitelman, F. (1994) Chromosomes, genes, and cancer. CA Cancer J. Clin. 44, 133-135.

2. Solomon, E., Borrow, J., and Goddard, A. D. (1991) Chromosome aberrations and cancer. *Science* **254**, 1153-1160.

3. Dao, D. D., Schroeder, W. T., Chao, L. Y., Kikuchi, H., Strong, L. C., Riccardi, V. M., Pathak, S., Nichols, W. W., Lewis, W. H., and Saunders, G. F. (1987) Genetic mechanisms of tumor specific loss of 11p DNA sequences in Wilms tumor. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* **41**, 202-217.

4. Dal Cin, P., and Sandberg, A. A. (1989) Chromosomal aspects of human oncogenesis. *Crit. Rev. Oncog.* 1, 113-126.

5. Knudson, A. G., Jr. (1989) The ninth Gordon Hamilton Fairley memorial lecture. Hereditary cancers: clues to mechanisms of carcinogenesis. *Br. J. Cancer* **59**, 661-666.

6. Li, F. P. (1988) Cancer families: human models of susceptibility to neoplasia the Richard and Hinda Rosenthal Foundation Award lecture. *Cancer Res.* **48**, 5381-5386.

7. Birch, J. M. (1994) Familial cancer syndromes and clusters. *Br. Med. Bull.* 50, 624-639.

8. Fearon, E. R., and Jones, P. A. (1992) Progressing toward a molecular description of colorectal cancer development. *FASEB J.* **6**, 2783-2790.

9. Garber, J. E., Goldstein, A. M., Kantor, A. F., Dreyfus, M. G., Fraumeni, J. F., Jr., and Li, F. P. (1991) Follow up study of twenty four families with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. *Cancer Res.* **51**, 6094-6097.

10. Friend, S. H., Bernards, R., Rogelj, S., Weinberg, R. A., Rapaport, J. M., Albert, D. M., and Dryja, T. P. (1986) A human DNA segment with properties of the gene that predisposes to retinoblastoma and osteosarcoma. *Nature* **323**, 643-646.

11. Lee, W. H., Bookstein, R., Hong, F., Young, L. J., Shew, J. Y., and Lee, E. Y. (1987) Human retinoblastoma susceptibility gene: cloning, identification, and sequence. *Science* **235**, 1394-1399.

12. Srivastava, S., Zou, Z. Q., Pirollo, K., Blattner, W., and Chang, E. H. (1990) Germ line transmission of a mutated p53 gene in a cancer prone family with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. *Nature* **348**, 747-749.

13. Lindahl, T. (1994) DNA repair. DNA surveillance defect in cancer cells. *Curr. Biol.* **4**, 249-251.

14. Cleaver, J. E. (1990) Do we know the cause of xeroderma pigmentosum? *Carcinogenesis* **11**, 875-882.

15. Masutani, C., Kusumoto, R., Yamada, A., Dohmae, N., Yokoi, M., Yuasa, M., Araki, M., Iwai, S., Takio, K., and Hanaoka, F. (1999) The XPV (xeroderma pigmentosum variant) gene encodes human DNA polymerase eta. *Nature* **399**, 700-704.

16. Fishel, R., Lescoe, M. K., Rao, M. R., Copeland, N. G., Jenkins, N. A., Garber, J., Kane, M., and Kolodner, R. (1993) The human mutator gene homolog MSH2 and its association with hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Cell* **75**, 1027-1038.

17. Miyaki, M., Konishi, M., Tanaka, K., Kikuchi Yanoshita, R., Muraoka, M., Yasuno, M., Igari, T., Koike, M., Chiba, M., and Mori, T. (1997) Germline mutation of MSH6 as the cause of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nat. Genet.* **17**, 271-272.

18. Papadopoulos, N., Nicolaides, N. C., Wei, Y. F., Ruben, S. M., Carter, K. C., Rosen, C. A., Haseltine, W. A., Fleischmann, R. D., Fraser, C. M., Adams, M. D., and et al. (1994) Mutation of a mutL homolog in hereditary colon cancer. *Science* **263**, 1625-1629.

19. Bronner, C. E., Baker, S. M., Morrison, P. T., Warren, G., Smith, L. G., Lescoe, M. K., Kane, M., Earabino, C., Lipford, J., Lindblom, A., and et al. (1994) Mutation in the DNA mismatch repair gene homologue hMLH1 is associated with hereditary non polyposis colon cancer. *Nature* **368**, 258-261.

20. Nicolaides, N. C., Papadopoulos, N., Liu, B., Wei, Y. F., Carter, K. C., Ruben, S. M., Rosen, C. A., Haseltine, W. A., Fleischmann, R. D., Fraser, C. M., and et al. (1994) Mutations of two PMS homologues in hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Nature* **371**, 75-80.

21. Peinado, M. A., Malkhosyan, S., Velazquez, A., and Perucho, M. (1992) Isolation and characterization of allelic losses and gains in colorectal tumors by arbitrarily primed polymerase chain reaction. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **89**, 10065-10069.

22. Ionov, Y., Peinado, M. A., Malkhosyan, S., Shibata, D., and Perucho, M. (1993) Ubiquitous somatic mutations in simple repeated sequences reveal a new mechanism for colonic carcinogenesis. *Nature* **363**, 558-561.

23. Thibodeau, S. N., Bren, G., and Schaid, D. (1993) Microsatellite instability in cancer of the proximal colon. *Science* **260**, 816-819.

24. Stanbridge, E. J., and Nowell, P. C. (1990) Origins of human cancer revisited. *Cell* 63, 867-874.

25. Bishop, J. M. (1991) Molecular themes in oncogenesis. Cell 64, 235-248.

26. Todd, R., and Wong, D. T. (1999) Oncogenes. Anticancer Res. 19, 4729-4746.

27. Sager, R. (1989) Tumor suppressor genes: the puzzle and the promise. *Science* **246**, 1406-1412.

28. Sager, R. (1997) Expression genetics in cancer: shifting the focus from DNA to RNA. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **94**, 952-955.

29. Bos, J. L. (1989) ras oncogenes in human cancer: a review. Cancer Res. 49, 4682-4689.

30. Shih, C., Shilo, B. Z., Goldfarb, M. P., Dannenberg, A., and Weinberg, R. A. (1979) Passage of phenotypes of chemically transformed cells via transfection of DNA and chromatin. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **76**, 5714-5718.

31. Chang, E. H., Furth, M. E., Scolnick, E. M., and Lowy, D. R. (1982) Tumorigenic transformation of mammalian cells induced by a normal human gene homologous to the oncogene of Harvey murine sarcoma virus. *Nature* **297**, 479-483.

32. Hall, A., Marshall, C. J., Spurr, N. K., and Weiss, R. A. (1983) Identification of transforming gene in two human sarcoma cell lines as a new member of the ras gene family located on chromosome 1. *Nature* **303**, 396-400.

33. McGrath, J. P., Capon, D. J., Smith, D. H., Chen, E. Y., Seeburg, P. H., Goeddel, D. V., and Levinson, A. D. (1983) Structure and organization of the human Ki-ras protooncogene and a related processed pseudogene. *Nature* **304**, 501-506.

34. Capon, D. J., Seeburg, P. H., McGrath, J. P., Hayflick, J. S., Edman, U., Levinson, A. D., and Goeddel, D. V. (1983) Activation of Ki-ras2 gene in human colon and lung carcinomas by two different point mutations. *Nature* **304**, 507-513.

35. Saez, R., Chan, A. M., Miki, T., and Aaronson, S. A. (1994) Oncogenic activation of human R-ras by point mutations analogous to those of prototype H-ras oncogenes. *Oncogene* **9**, 2977-2982.

36. Huang, Y., Saez, R., Chao, L., Santos, E., Aaronson, S. A., and Chan, A. M. (1995) A novel insertional mutation in the TC21 gene activates its transforming activity in a human leiomyosarcoma cell line. *Oncogene* **11**, 1255-1260.

37. Crews, C. M., and Erikson, R. L. (1993) Extracellular signals and reversible protein phosphorylation: what to Mek of it all. *Cell* **74**, 215-217.

38. Egan, S. E., Giddings, B. W., Brooks, M. W., Buday, L., Sizeland, A. M., and Weinberg, R. A. (1993) Association of Sos Ras exchange protein with Grb2 is implicated in tyrosine kinase signal transduction and transformation. *Nature* **363**, 45-51.

39. McCormick, F. (1993) Signal transduction. How receptors turn Ras on. *Nature* **363**, 15-16.

40. Marshall, M. S. (1995) Ras target proteins in eukaryotic cells. FASEB J. 9, 1311-1318.

41. Seger, R., and Krebs, E. G. (1995) The MAPK signaling cascade. FASEB J. 9, 726-735.
₩ A(tra Me

54. Cha My

42. Tong, L. A., de Vos, A. M., Milburn, M. V., Jancarik, J., Noguchi, S., Nishimura, S., Miura, K., Ohtsuka, E., and Kim, S. H. (1989) Structural differences between a ras oncogene protein and the normal protein. *Nature* **337**, 90-93.

43. Krengel, U., Schlichting, L., Scherer, A., Schumann, R., Frech, M., John, J., Kabsch, W., Pai, E. F., and Wittinghofer, A. (1990) Three dimensional structures of H-ras p21 mutants: molecular basis for their inability to function as signal switch molecules. *Cell* **62**, 539-548.

44. Kolch, W., Heidecker, G., Lloyd, P., and Rapp, U. R. (1991) Raf-1 protein kinase is required for growth of induced NIH/3T3 cells. *Nature* **349**, 426-428.

45. Cowley, S., Paterson, H., Kemp, P., and Marshall, C. J. (1994) Activation of MAP kinase kinase is necessary and sufficient for PC12 differentiation and for transformation of NIH 3T3 cells. *Cell* **77**, 841-852.

46. Bonner, T. I., Kerby, S. B., Sutrave, P., Gunnell, M. A., Mark, G., and Rapp, U. R. (1985) Structure and biological activity of human homologs of the raf/mil oncogene. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **5**, 1400-1407.

47. Mansour, S. J., Matten, W. T., Hermann, A. S., Candia, J. M., Rong, S., Fukasawa, K., Vande Woude, G. F., and Ahn, N. G. (1994) Transformation of mammalian cells by constitutively active MAP kinase kinase. *Science* **265**, 966-970.

48. Irigoyen, J. P., Besser, D., and Nagamine, Y. (1997) Cytoskeleton reorganization induces the urokinase type plasminogen activator gene via the Ras/extracellular signal regulated kinase (ERK) signaling pathway. *J. Biol. Chem.* **272**, 1904-1909.

49. Milanini, J., Vinals, F., Pouyssegur, J., and Pages, G. (1998) p42/p44 MAP kinase module plays a key role in the transcriptional regulation of the vascular endothelial growth factor gene in fibroblasts. *J. Biol. Chem.* **273**, 18165-18172.

50. Rodriguez Viciana, P., Warne, P. H., Dhand, R., Vanhaesebroeck, B., Gout, I., Fry, M. J., Waterfield, M. D., and Downward, J. (1994) Phosphatidylinositol 3-OH kinase as a direct target of Ras. *Nature* **370**, 527-532.

51. Hofer, F., Fields, S., Schneider, C., and Martin, G. S. (1994) Activated Ras interacts with the Ral guanine nucleotide dissociation stimulator. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **91**, 11089-11093.

52. Khosravi Far, R., Solski, P. A., Clark, G. J., Kinch, M. S., and Der, C. J. (1995) Activation of Rac1, RhoA, and mitogen activated protein kinases is required for Ras transformation. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **15**, 6443-6453.

53. McCormick, F. (1999) Signalling networks that cause cancer. *Trends Cell Biol.* 9, M53-56.

54. Vennstrom, B., Sheiness, D., Zabielski, J., and Bishop, J. M. (1982) Isolation and characterization of c-myc, a cellular homolog of the oncogene (v-myc) of avian myelocytomatosis virus strain 29. *J. Virol.* **42**, 773-779.

55. Cole, M. D. (1986) The myc oncogene: its role in transformation and differentiation. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* **20**, 361-384.

56. Marcu, K. B., Bossone, S. A., and Patel, A. J. (1992) myc function and regulation. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* **61**, 809-860.

57. Henriksson, M., and Luscher, B. (1996) Proteins of the Myc network: essential regulators of cell growth and differentiation. *Adv. Cancer Res.* **68**, 109-182.

58. Facchini, L. M., and Penn, L. Z. (1998) The molecular role of Myc in growth and transformation: recent discoveries lead to new insights. *FASEB J.* **12**, 633-651.

59. Blackwood, E. M., and Eisenman, R. N. (1991) Max: a helix loop helix zipper protein that forms a sequence specific DNA binding complex with Myc. *Science* **251**, 1211-1217.

60. Dong, Q., Blatter, E. E., Ebright, Y. W., Bister, K., and Ebright, R. H. (1994) Identification of amino acid base contacts in the Myc DNA complex by site specific bromouracil mediated photocrosslinking. *EMBO J.* **13**, 200-204.

61. Dang, C. V., Resar, L. M., Emison, E., Kim, S., Li, Q., Prescott, J. E., Wonsey, D., and Zeller, K. (1999) Function of the c-Myc oncogenic transcription factor. *Exp. Cell Res.* **253**, 63-77.

62. Spencer, C. A., and Groudine, M. (1991) Control of c-myc regulation in normal and neoplastic cells. *Adv. Cancer Res.* **56**, 1-48.

63. Cole, M. D. (1986) Activation of the c-myc oncogene. Basic Life Sci. 38, 399-406.

64. Bhatia, K., Huppi, K., Spangler, G., Siwarski, D., Iyer, R., and Magrath, I. (1993) Point mutations in the c-Myc transactivation domain are common in Burkitt's lymphoma and mouse plasmacytomas. *Nat. Genet.* **5**, 56-61.

65. Pelengaris, S., Littlewood, T., Khan, M., Elia, G., and Evan, G. (1999) Reversible activation of c-Myc in skin: induction of a complex neoplastic phenotype by a single oncogenic lesion. *Mol. Cell* **3**, 565-577.

66. Felsher, D. W., and Bishop, J. M. (1999) Reversible tumorigenesis by MYC in hematopoietic lineages. *Mol. Cell* **4**, 199-207.

67. He, T. C., Sparks, A. B., Rago, C., Hermeking, H., Zawel, L., da Costa, L. T., Morin, P. J., Vogelstein, B., and Kinzler, K. W. (1998) Identification of c-MYC as a target of the APC pathway. *Science* **281**, 1509-1512.

68. Sawyers, C. L., Callahan, W., and Witte, O. N. (1992) Dominant negative MYC blocks transformation by ABL oncogenes. *Cell* **70**, 901-910.

69. Afar, D. E., Goga, A., McLaughlin, J., Witte, O. N., and Sawyers, C. L. (1994) Differential complementation of Bcr-Abl point mutants with c-Myc. *Science* **264**, 424-426.

70. Bourgeade, M. F., Defachelles, A. S., and Cayre, Y. E. (1998) Myc is essential for transformation by TEL/platelet derived growth factor receptor beta (PDGFRbeta). *Blood* **91**, 3333-3339.

71. Barone, M. V., and Courtneidge, S. A. (1995) Myc but not Fos rescue of PDGF signalling block caused by kinase inactive Src. *Nature* **378**, 509-512.

72. Kress, M., May, E., Cassingena, R., and May, P. (1979) Simian virus 40 transformed cells express new species of proteins precipitable by anti-simian virus 40 tumor serum. *J. Virol.* **31**, 472-483.

73. Lane, D. P., and Crawford, L. V. (1979) T antigen is bound to a host protein in SV40 transformed cells. *Nature* **278**, 261-263.

74. Linzer, D. I., and Levine, A. J. (1979) Characterization of a 54K dalton cellular SV40 tumor antigen present in SV40 transformed cells and uninfected embryonal carcinoma cells. *Cell* **17**, 43-52.

75. Hollstein, M., Rice, K., Greenblatt, M. S., Soussi, T., Fuchs, R., Sorlie, T., Hovig, E., Smith Sorensen, B., Montesano, R., and Harris, C. C. (1994) Database of p53 gene somatic mutations in human tumors and cell lines. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **22**, 3551-3555.

76. Kaghad, M., Bonnet, H., Yang, A., Creancier, L., Biscan, J. C., Valent, A., Minty, A., Chalon, P., Lelias, J. M., Dumont, X., Ferrara, P., McKeon, F., and Caput, D. (1997) Monoallelically expressed gene related to p53 at 1p36, a region frequently deleted in neuroblastoma and other human cancers. *Cell* **90**, 809-819.

77. Yang, A., Kaghad, M., Wang, Y., Gillett, E., Fleming, M. D., Dotsch, V., Andrews, N. C., Caput, D., and McKeon, F. (1998) p63, a p53 homolog at 3q27 29, encodes multiple products with transactivating, death inducing, and dominant negative activities. *Mol. Cell* **2**, 305-316.

78. Cho, Y., Gorina, S., Jeffrey, P. D., and Pavletich, N. P. (1994) Crystal structure of a p53 tumor suppressor DNA complex: understanding tumorigenic mutations. *Science* **265**, 346-355.

79. Nelson, W. G., and Kastan, M. B. (1994) DNA strand breaks: the DNA template alterations that trigger p53 dependent DNA damage response pathways. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **14**, 1815-1823.

80. Zhan, Q., Carrier, F., and Fornace, A. J., Jr. (1993) Induction of cellular p53 activity by DNA damaging agents and growth arrest. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **13**, 4242-4250.

81. Graeber, T. G., Peterson, J. F., Tsai, M., Monica, K., Fornace, A. J., Jr., and Giaccia, A. J. (1994) Hypoxia induces accumulation of p53 protein, but activation of a G1 phase checkpoint by low oxygen conditions is independent of p53 status. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **14**, 6264-6277.

82. Cox, L. S., and Lane, D. P. (1995) Tumour suppressors, kinases and clamps: how p53 regulates the cell cycle in response to DNA damage. *Bioessays* **17**, 501-508.

83. el Deiry, W. S., Tokino, T., Velculescu, V. E., Levy, D. B., Parsons, R., Trent, J. M., Lin, D., Mercer, W. E., Kinzler, K. W., and Vogelstein, B. (1993) WAF1, a potential mediator of p53 tumor suppression. *Cell* **75**, 817-825.

84. Xiong, Y., Hannon, G. J., Zhang, H., Casso, D., Kobayashi, R., and Beach, D. (1993) p21 is a universal inhibitor of cyclin kinases. *Nature* **366**, 701-704.

85. Waga, S., Hannon, G. J., Beach, D., and Stillman, B. (1994) The p21 inhibitor of cyclin dependent kinases controls DNA replication by interaction with PCNA. *Nature* **369**, 574-578.

86. Cross, S. M., Sanchez, C. A., Morgan, C. A., Schimke, M. K., Ramel, S., Idzerda, R. L., Raskind, W. H., and Reid, B. J. (1995) A p53 dependent mouse spindle checkpoint. *Science* **267**, 1353-1356.

87. Fukasawa, K., Choi, T., Kuriyama, R., Rulong, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1996) Abnormal centrosome amplification in the absence of p53. *Science* **271**, 1744-1747.

88. Lowe, S. W., Schmitt, E. M., Smith, S. W., Osborne, B. A., and Jacks, T. (1993) p53 is required for radiation induced apoptosis in mouse thymocytes. *Nature* **362**, 847-849.

89. Debbas, M., and White, E. (1993) Wild type p53 mediates apoptosis by E1A, which is inhibited by E1B. *Genes Dev.* **7**, 546-554.

90. Wu, X., and Levine, A. J. (1994) p53 and E2F-1 cooperate to mediate apoptosis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **91**, 3602-3606.

91. Wagner, A. J., Kokontis, J. M., and Hay, N. (1994) Myc mediated apoptosis requires wild type p53 in a manner independent of cell cycle arrest and the ability of p53 to induce p21waf1/cip1. *Genes Dev.* **8**, 2817-2830.

92. Kinzler, K. W., and Vogelstein, B. (1996) Life (and death) in a malignant tumour. *Nature* **379**, 19-20.

93. Ko, L. J., and Prives, C. (1996) p53: puzzle and paradigm. Genes Dev. 10, 1054-1072.

94. Walker, K. K., and Levine, A. J. (1996) Identification of a novel p53 functional domain that is necessary for efficient growth suppression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **93**, 15335-15340.

95. Goga, A., Liu, X., Hambuch, T. M., Senechal, K., Major, E., Berk, A. J., Witte, O. N., and Sawyers, C. L. (1995) p53 dependent growth suppression by the c-Abl nuclear tyrosine kinase. *Oncogene* **11**, 791-799.

96. Momand, J., Zambetti, G. P., Olson, D. C., George, D., and Levine, A. J. (1992) The mdm-2 oncogene product forms a complex with the p53 protein and inhibits p53 mediated transactivation. *Cell* **69**, 1237-1245.

97. Kubbutat, M. H., Jones, S. N., and Vousden, K. H. (1997) Regulation of p53 stability by Mdm2. *Nature* **387**, 299-303.

98. Haupt, Y., Maya, R., Kazaz, A., and Oren, M. (1997) Mdm2 promotes the rapid degradation of p53. *Nature* **387**, 296-299.

99. Barak, Y., Juven, T., Haffner, R., and Oren, M. (1993) mdm2 expression is induced by wild type p53 activity. *EMBO J.* **12**, 461-468.

100. Perry, M. E., Piette, J., Zawadzki, J. A., Harvey, D., and Levine, A. J. (1993) The mdm-2 gene is induced in response to UV light in a p53 dependent manner. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **90**, 11623-11627.

101. Wu, X., Bayle, J. H., Olson, D., and Levine, A. J. (1993) The p53 mdm-2 autoregulatory feedback loop. *Genes Dev.* **7**, 1126-1132.

102. Oliner, J. D., Kinzler, K. W., Meltzer, P. S., George, D. L., and Vogelstein, B. (1992) Amplification of a gene encoding a p53 associated protein in human sarcomas. *Nature* **358**, 80-83.

103. Momand, J., Jung, D., Wilczynski, S., and Niland, J. (1998) The MDM2 gene amplification database. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **26**, 3453-3459.

104. Lane, D. P. (1994) p53 and human cancers. Br. Med. Bull. 50, 582-599.

105. Levine, A. J. (1997) p53, the cellular gatekeeper for growth and division. *Cell* **88**, 323-331.

106. Weinberg, R. A. (1995) The retinoblastoma protein and cell cycle control. *Cell* **81**, 323-330.

107. Dyson, N. (1998) The regulation of E2F by pRB family proteins. *Genes Dev.* **12**, 2245-2262.

108. Horowitz, J. M., Park, S. H., Bogenmann, E., Cheng, J. C., Yandell, D. W., Kaye, F. J., Minna, J. D., Dryja, T. P., and Weinberg, R. A. (1990) Frequent inactivation of the retinoblastoma anti-oncogene is restricted to a subset of human tumor cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **87**, 2775-2779.

109. Pardee, A. B. (1989) G1 events and regulation of cell proliferation. *Science* **246**, 603-608.

110. Sherr, C. J. (1996) Cancer cell cycles. Science 274, 1672-1677.

111. Lundberg, A. S., and Weinberg, R. A. (1998) Functional inactivation of the retinoblastoma protein requires sequential modification by at least two distinct cyclin cdk complexes. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **18**, 753-761.

112. La Thangue, N. B. (1994) DRTF1/E2F: an expanding family of heterodimeric transcription factors implicated in cell cycle control. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **19**, 108-114.

113. Hall, M., and Peters, G. (1996) Genetic alterations of cyclins, cyclin dependent kinases, and Cdk inhibitors in human cancer. *Adv. Cancer Res.* **68**, 67-108.

114. zur Hausen, H. (1991) Viruses in human cancers. Science 254, 1167-1173.

115. Huang, H. J., Yee, J. K., Shew, J. Y., Chen, P. L., Bookstein, R., Friedmann, T., Lee, E. Y., and Lee, W. H. (1988) Suppression of the neoplastic phenotype by replacement of the RB gene in human cancer cells. *Science* **242**, 1563-1566.

116. Armitage, P., and Doll, R. (1954) The age distribution of cancer and a multistage theory of carcinogenesis. *Brit. J. Cancer Res.* **8**, 1-12.

117. Peto, R. (1977) Epideology, multisatge models, and short term mutagenesis tests. In *Origins of Human Cancer* pp. 1403-1428, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.

118. Dix, D. (1989) The role of aging in cancer incidence: an epidemiological study. *J. Gerontol.* 44, 10-18.

119. Renan, M. J. (1993) How many mutations are required for tumorigenesis? Implications from human cancer data. *Mol. Carcinog.* **7**, 139-146.

120. Boutwell, R. K. (1964) Some biological aspects of skin carcinogenesis. *Prog. Exp. Tumor Res.* **4**, 207-250.

121. Boutwell, R. K. (1974) The function and mechanism of promoters of carcinogenesis. *CRC Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* **2**, 419-443.

122. Hennings, H., Glick, A. B., Greenhalgh, D. A., Morgan, D. L., Strickland, J. E., Tennenbaum, T., and Yuspa, S. H. (1993) Critical aspects of initiation, promotion, and progression in multistage epidermal carcinogenesis. *Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med.* **202**, 1-8.

123. Yuspa, S. H. (1994) The pathogenesis of squamous cell cancer: Lessons learned from studies of skin carcinogenesis-Thirty-third G.H.A. Clowes memorial award lecture. *Cancer Res.* **54**, 1178-1189.

124. Nelson, M. A., Futscher, B. W., Kinsella, T., Wymer, J., and Bowden, G. T. (1992) Detection of mutant Ha-ras genes in chemically initiated mouse skin epidermis before the development of benign tumors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **89**, 6398-6402.

125. Quintanilla, M., Brown, K., Ramsden, M., and Balmain, A. (1986) Carcinogen specific mutation and amplification of Ha-ras during mouse skin carcinogenesis. *Nature* **322**, 78-80.

126. Brown, K., Buchmann, A., and Balmain, A. (1990) Carcinogen induced mutations in the mouse c-Ha-ras gene provide evidence of multiple pathways for tumor progression. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U S A* **87**, 538-542.

127. Denning, M. F., Dlugosz, A. A., Howett, M. K., and Yuspa, S. H. (1993) Expression of an oncogenic rasHa gene in murine keratinocytes induces tyrosine phosphorylation and reduced activity of protein kinase C delta. *J. Biol. Chem.* **268**, 26079-26081.

128. Deamant, F. D., and Iannaccone, P. M. (1987) Clonal origin of chemically induced papillomas: separate analysis of epidermal and dermal components. *J. Cell Sci.* **88**, 305-312.

129. Iannaccone, P. M., Weinberg, W. C., and Deamant, F. D. (1987) On the clonal origin of tumors: a review of experimental models. *Int. J. Cancer* **39**, 778-784.

130. Greenhalgh, D. A., Rothnagel, J. A., Quintanilla, M. I., Orengo, C. C., Gagne, T. A., Bundman, D. S., Longley, M. A., and Roop, D. R. (1993) Induction of epidermal hyperplasia, hyperkeratosis, and papillomas in transgenic mice by a targeted v-Ha-ras oncogene. *Mol. Carcinog.* **7**, 99-110.

131. O'Connell, J. F., Klein Szanto, A. J., Digiovanni, D. M., Fries, J. W., and Slaga, T. J. (1986) Malignant progression of mouse skin papillomas treated with ethylnitrosourea, N-methyl-N'-nitro-N-nitrosoguanidine, or 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate. *Cancer Lett.* **30**, 269-274.

132. Hennings, H., Shores, R. A., Poirier, M. C., Reed, E., Tarone, R. E., and Yuspa, S. H. (1990) Enhanced malignant conversion of benign mouse skin tumors by cisplatin. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* **82**, 836-840.

133. Aldaz, C. M., Conti, C. J., Klein Szanto, A. J., and Slaga, T. J. (1987) Progressive dysplasia and aneuploidy are hallmarks of mouse skin papillomas: relevance to malignancy. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **84**, 2029-2032.

134. Aldaz, C. M., Trono, D., Larcher, F., Slaga, T. J., and Conti, C. J. (1989) Sequential trisomization of chromosomes 6 and 7 in mouse skin premalignant lesions. *Mol. Carcinog.* **2**, 22-26.

135. Bianchi, A. B., Aldaz, C. M., and Conti, C. J. (1990) Nonrandom duplication of the chromosome bearing a mutated Ha-ras-1 allele in mouse skin tumors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 87, 6902-6906.

136. Ruggeri, B., Caamano, J., Goodrow, T., DiRado, M., Bianchi, A., Trono, D., Conti, C. J., and Klein Szanto, A. J. (1991) Alterations of the p53 tumor suppressor gene during mouse skin tumor progression. *Cancer Res.* **51**, 6615-6621.

137. Weinstein, I. B. (1988) The origins of human cancer: molecular mechanisms of carcinogenesis and their implications for cancer prevention and treatment-Twenty seventh G.H.A. Clowes memorial award lecture. *Cancer Res.* **48**, 4135-4143.

138. Yuspa, S. H., and Poirier, M. C. (1988) Chemical carcinogenesis: from animal models to molecular models in one decade. *Adv. Cancer Res.* **50**, 25-70.

139. Harris, C. C. (1991) Chemical and physical carcinogenesis: advances and perspectives for the 1990s. *Cancer Res.* **51**, 5023s-5044s.

140. Fearon, E. R., Hamilton, S. R., and Vogelstein, B. (1987) Clonal analysis of human colorectal tumors. *Science* **238**, 193-197.

141. Vogelstein, B., Fearon, E. R., Hamilton, S. R., Kern, S. E., Preisinger, A. C., Leppert, M., Nakamura, Y., White, R., Smits, A. M., and Bos, J. L. (1988) Genetic alterations during colorectal tumor development. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **319**, 525-532.

142. Fearon, E. R., and Vogelstein, B. (1990) A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cell* **61**, 759-767.

143. Groden, J., Thliveris, A., Samowitz, W., Carlson, M., Gelbert, L., Albertsen, H., Joslyn, G., Stevens, J., Spirio, L., Robertson, M., and et al. (1991) Identification and characterization of the familial adenomatous polyposis coli gene. *Cell* **66**, 589-600.

144. Kinzler, K. W., Nilbert, M. C., Su, L. K., Vogelstein, B., Bryan, T. M., Levy, D. B., Smith, K. J., Preisinger, A. C., Hedge, P., McKechnie, D., and et al. (1991) Identification of FAP locus genes from chromosome 5q21. *Science* **253**, 661-665.

145. Mandl, M., Paffenholz, R., Friedl, W., Caspari, R., Sengteller, M., and Propping, P. (1994) Frequency of common and novel inactivating APC mutations in 202 families with familial adenomatous polyposis. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **3**, 181-184.

146. Powell, S. M., Zilz, N., Beazer Barclay, Y., Bryan, T. M., Hamilton, S. R., Thibodeau, S. N., Vogelstein, B., and Kinzler, K. W. (1992) APC mutations occur early during colorectal tumorigenesis. *Nature* **359**, 235-237.

147. Goelz, S. E., Vogelstein, B., Hamilton, S. R., and Feinberg, A. P. (1985) Hypomethylation of DNA from benign and malignant human colon neoplasms. *Science* **228**, 187-190.

148. Schmid, M., Haaf, T., and Grunert, D. (1984) 5-Azacytidine induced undercondensations in human chromosomes. *Hum. Genet.* **67**, 257-263.

149. Bos, J. L., Fearon, E. R., Hamilton, S. R., Verlaan de Vries, M., van Boom, J. H., van der Eb, A. J., and Vogelstein, B. (1987) Prevalence of ras gene mutations in human colorectal cancers. *Nature* **327**, 293-297.

150. Forrester, K., Almoguera, C., Han, K., Grizzle, W. E., and Perucho, M. (1987) Detection of high incidence of K-ras oncogenes during human colon tumorigenesis. *Nature* **327**, 298-303.

151. Fearon, E. R., Cho, K. R., Nigro, J. M., Kern, S. E., Simons, J. W., Ruppert, J. M., Hamilton, S. R., Preisinger, A. C., Thomas, G., Kinzler, K. W., and et al. (1990) Identification of a chromosome 18q gene that is altered in colorectal cancers. *Science* **247**, 49-56.

152. Baker, S. J., Fearon, E. R., Nigro, J. M., Hamilton, S. R., Preisinger, A. C., Jessup, J. M., vanTuinen, P., Ledbetter, D. H., Barker, D. F., Nakamura, Y., and et al. (1989) Chromosome 17 deletions and p53 gene mutations in colorectal carcinomas. *Science* **244**, 217-221.

153. Nigro, J. M., Baker, S. J., Preisinger, A. C., Jessup, J. M., Hostetter, R., Cleary, K., Bigner, S. H., Davidson, N., Baylin, S., Devilee, P., and et al. (1989) Mutations in the p53 gene occur in diverse human tumour types. *Nature* **342**, 705-708.

154. McCormick, J. J., and Maher, V. M. (1988) Towards an understanding of the malignant transformation of diploid human fibroblasts. *Mutat. Res.* **199**, 273-291.

155. Rhim, J. S. (1993) Neoplastic transformation of human cells in vitro. Crit. Rev. Oncog. 4, 313-335.

156. Hayflick, L., and Moorhead, P. (1961) The serial cultivation of human diploid cell strains. *Exp. Cell Res.* **25**, 585.

157. Kuroki, T., and Huh, N. H. (1993) Why are human cells resistant to malignant cell transformation in vitro? *Jpn. J. Cancer Res.* **84**, 1091-1100.

158. McCormick, J. J., and Maher, V. M. (1994) Analysis of the multistep process of carcinogenesis using human fibroblasts. *Risk Anal.* **14**, 257-263.

159. Shay, J. W., Wright, W. E., and Werbin, H. (1991) Defining the molecular mechanisms of human cell immortalization. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1072**, 1-7.

160. Bai, L., Mihara, K., Kondo, Y., Honma, M., and Namba, M. (1993) Immortalization of normal human fibroblasts by treatment with 4-nitroquinoline-1-oxide. *Int. J. Cancer* **53**, 451-456.

161. Morgan, T. L., Yang, D. J., Fry, D. G., Hurlin, P. J., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1991) Characteristics of an infinite life span diploid human fibroblast cell strain and a near diploid strain arising from a clone of cells expressing a transfected v-myc oncogene. *Exp. Cell Res.* **197**, 125-136.

162. Bodnar, A. G., Ouellette, M., Frolkis, M., Holt, S. E., Chiu, C. P., Morin, G. B., Harley, C. B., Shay, J. W., Lichtsteiner, S., and Wright, W. E. (1998) Extension of life span by introduction of telomerase into normal human cells. *Science* **279**, 349-352.

163. Morales, C. P., Holt, S. E., Ouellette, M., Kaur, K. J., Yan, Y., Wilson, K. S., White, M. A., Wright, W. E., and Shay, J. W. (1999) Absence of cancer associated changes in human fibroblasts immortalized with telomerase. *Nat. Genet.* **21**, 115-118.

164. Wang, J., Xie, L. Y., Allan, S., Beach, D., and Hannon, G. J. (1998) Myc activates telomerase. *Genes Dev.* **12**, 1769-1774.

165. Wu, K. J., Grandori, C., Amacker, M., Simon Vermot, N., Polack, A., Lingner, J., and Dalla Favera, R. (1999) Direct activation of TERT transcription by c-MYC. *Nat. Genet.* **21**, 220-224.

166. Hurlin, P. J., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1989) Malignant transformation of human fibroblasts caused by expression of a transfected T24 H-RAS oncogene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **86**, 187-191.

167. Wilson, D. M., Yang, D. J., Dillberger, J. E., Dietrich, S. E., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1990) Malignant transformation of human fibroblasts by a transfected N-ras oncogene. *Cancer Res.* **50**, 5587-5593.

P

168. Lin, C., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1995) Malignant transformation of human fibroblast strain MSU-1.1 by v-fes requires an additional genetic change. *Int J Cancer* **63**, 140-147.

169. Yang, D., Louden, C., Reinhold, D. S., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1992) Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by (\pm) -7 beta, 8 alpha-dihydroxy-9 alpha, 10 alpha-epoxy-7, 8, 9, 10-tetrahydrobenzo[a]pyrene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **89**, 2237-2241.

170. Boley, S. E., McManus, T. P., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (2000) Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by N-methyl-N-nitrosourea: evidence of elimination of p53 by homologous recombination. *Cancer Res.* **60**, 4105-4111.

171. O'Reilly, S., Walicka, M., Kohler, S. K., Dunstan, R., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1998) Dose dependent transformation of cells of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by cobalt-60 gamma radiation and characterization of the transformed cells. *Radiat. Res.* **150**, 577-584.

172. McCormick, J. J., and Maher, V. M. (1996) Analysis of the multistep nature of human carcinogenesis utilizing human fibroblasts. *Radiat. Oncol. Invest.* **3**, 387-391.

173. Doll, R., and Peto, R. (1981) The causes of cancer: quantitative estimates of avoidable risks of cancer in the United States today. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* **66**, 1191-1308.

174. Tomatis, L., and Bartsch, H. (1990) The contribution of experimental studies to risk assessment of carcinogenic agents in humans. *Exp. Pathol.* **40**, 251-266.

175. Coleman, M. P., Esteve, J., Damiecki, P., Arslan, A., and Renard, H. (1993) Trends in cancer incidence and mortality. *IARC Sci. Publ.*, 1-806.

176. Miller, E. C., and Miller, J. A. (1981) Mechanisms of chemical carcinogenesis. *Cancer* **47**, 1055-1064.

177. Miller, E. C. (1978) Some current perspectives on chemical carcinogenesis in humans and experimental animals: Presidential Address. *Cancer Res.* **38**, 1479-1496.

178. Miller, E. C., and Miller, J. A. (1981) Searches for ultimate chemical carcinogens and their reactions with cellular macromolecules. *Cancer* **47**, 2327-2345.

179. Ames, B. N., Durston, W. E., Yamasaki, E., and Lee, F. D. (1973) Carcinogens are mutagens: a simple test system combining liver homogenates for activation and bacteria for detection. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **70**, 2281-2285.

180. Maron, D. M., and Ames, B. N. (1983) Revised methods for the Salmonella mutagenicity test. *Mutat. Res.* **113**, 173-215.

181. McCann, J., Choi, E., Yamasaki, E., and Ames, B. N. (1975) Detection of carcinogens as mutagens in the Salmonella/microsome test: assay of 300 chemicals. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **72**, 5135-5139.

182. Lawley, P. D. (1989) Mutagens as carcinogens: development of current concepts. *Mutat. Res.* **213**, 3-25.

183. Bizub, D., Wood, A. W., and Skalka, A. M. (1986) Mutagenesis of the Ha-ras oncogene in mouse skin tumors induced by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **83**, 6048-6052.

184. Ziegler, A., Leffell, D. J., Kunala, S., Sharma, H. W., Gailani, M., Simon, J. A., Halperin, A. J., Baden, H. P., Shapiro, P. E., Bale, A. E., and et al. (1993) Mutation hotspots due to sunlight in the p53 gene of nonmelanoma skin cancers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **90**, 4216-4220.

185. Dumaz, N., van Kranen, H. J., de Vries, A., Berg, R. J., Wester, P. W., van Kreijl, C. F., Sarasin, A., Daya Grosjean, L., and de Gruijl, F. R. (1997) The role of UV B light in skin carcinogenesis through the analysis of p53 mutations in squamous cell carcinomas of hairless mice. *Carcinogenesis* **18**, 897-904.

186. Nagao, M., Ushijima, T., Toyota, M., Inoue, R., and Sugimura, T. (1997) Genetic changes induced by heterocyclic amines. *Mutat. Res.* **376**, 161-167.

187. Bennett, W. P., Hussain, S. P., Vahakangas, K. H., Khan, M. A., Shields, P. G., and Harris, C. C. (1999) Molecular epidemiology of human cancer risk: gene environment interactions and p53 mutation spectrum in human lung cancer. *J. Pathol.* **187**, 8-18.

188. Vogelstein, B., and Kinzler, K. W. (1992) Carcinogens leave fingerprints. *Nature* **355**, 209-210.

189. Vineis, P., Malats, N., Porta, M., and Real, F. X. (1999) Human cancer, carcinogenic exposures and mutation spectra. *Mutat Res* **436**, 185-194.

190. Barrett, J. C., and Shelby, M. D. (1992) Mechanisms of human carcinogens. *Prog. Clin. Biol. Res.* **374**, 415-434.

191. Shaw, I. C., and Jones, H. B. (1994) Mechanisms of non-genotoxic carcinogenesis. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **15**, 89-93.

192. Klaunig, J. E., Kamendulis, L. M., and Xu, Y. (2000) Epigenetic mechanisms of chemical carcinogenesis. *Hum. Exp. Toxicol.* **19**, 543-555.

193. Lengauer, C., Kinzler, K. W., and Vogelstein, B. (1998) Genetic instabilities in human cancers. *Nature* **396**, 643-649.

194. Loeb, L. A. (1991) Mutator phenotype may be required for multistage carcinogenesis. *Cancer Res.* **51**, 3075-3079.

195. Hartwell, L. (1992) Defects in a cell cycle checkpoint may be responsible for the genomic instability of cancer cells. *Cell* **71**, 543-546.

196. Tomlinson, I. P., Novelli, M. R., and Bodmer, W. F. (1996) The mutation rate and cancer. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **93**, 14800-14803.

197. MacPhee, D. G. (1998) Epigenetics and epimutagens: some new perspectives on cancer, germ line effects and endocrine disrupters. *Mutat. Res.* **400**, 369-379.

198. Jones, P. A., and Laird, P. W. (1999) Cancer epigenetics comes of age. *Nat. Genet.* **21**, 163-167.

199. Sugimura, T., and Ushijima, T. (2000) Genetic and epigenetic alterations in carcinogenesis. *Mutat. Res.* **462**, 235-246.

200. Qing, J., Maher, V. M., Tran, H., Argraves, W. S., Dunstan, R. W., and McCormick, J. J. (1997) Suppression of anchorage independent growth and matrigel invasion and delayed tumor formation by elevated expression of fibulin 1D in human fibrosarcoma derived cell lines. *Oncogene* **15**, 2159-2168.

201. Qing, J., Wei, D., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. (1999) Cloning and characterization of a novel gene encoding a putative transmembrane protein with altered expression in some human transformed and tumor derived cell lines. *Oncogene* **18**, 335-342.

202. Nakamura, T., Nawa, K., Ichihara, A. (1984) Partial purification and charaterization of hepatocyte growth factor from serum of hepatomized rats. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **122**, 1450-1459.

203. Nakamura, T., Teramoto, H., Ichihara, A. (1986) Purification and characterization of a growth factor from rat platelets for mature parenchymal hepatocytes in primary cultures. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **83**, 6489-6493.

204. Stoker, M., Gherardi, E., Perryman, M., Gray, J. (1987) Scatter factor is a fibroblastderived modulator of epithelial cell mobility. *Nature* **327**, 239-242.

205. Nakamura, T., Nishizawa, T., Hagiya, M., Seki, T., Shimonishi, M., Sugimura, A., Tashiro, K., Shimizu, S. (1989) Molecular cloning and expression of human hepatocyte growth factor. *Nature* **342**, 440-443.

206. Miyazawa, K., Tsubouchi, H., Naka, D., Takahashi, K., Okigaki, M., Arakaki, N., Nakayama, H., Hiromo, S., Sakiyama., O., Takahashi, K. et al. (1989) Molecular cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA for human hepatocyte growth factor. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **163**, 967-973.

207. Weidner, K. M., Arakaki, N., Hartmann, G., Vandekerckhove, J., Weingart, S., Rieder, H., Fonatsch, C., Tsubouchi, H., Hishida, T., Daikuhara, Y., Birchmeier, W. (1991) Evidence for the identity of human scatter factor and human hepatocyte growth factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **88**, 7001-7005.

208. Cooper, C. S., Park, M., Blair, D. G., Tainsky, M. A., Huebner, K., Croce, C. M., Vande Woude, G. F. (1984) Molecular cloning of a new transforming gene from a chemically transformed human cell line. *Nature* **311**, 29-33.

209. Naldini, L., Weidner, K. M., Vigna, E., Gaudino, G., Bardelli, A., Ponzetto, C., Narsimhan, R. P., Hartmann, G., Zarnegar, R., Mialopoulous, G. K., et al. (1991) Scatter

factor and hepatocyte growth factor are indistinguishable ligands for the MET receptor. *EMBO J.* **10**, 2867-2878.

210. Nakamura, T., Nawa, K., Ichihara, A., Kaise, N., and Nishino, T. (1987) Purification and subunit structure of hepatocyte growth factor from rat platelets. *FEBS Lett.* **224**, 311-316.

211. Miyazawa, K., Shimomura, T., Kitamura, A., Konda, J., Morimoto, Y., Kitamura, N. (1993) Molecular cloning and sequence analysis of the cDNA for a human serine protease responsible for activation of hepatocyte growth factor. Structural similarity of the protease precursor to blood coagulation factor XII. *J. Biol. Chem.* **268**, 10024-10028.

212. Naldini, L., Tamagnone, L., Vigna, E., Sachs, M., Hartmann G., Birchmeier, W., Daikuhara, Y., Tsubouchi, H., Balsi, F., Comoglio, P. M. (1992) Extracellular proteolytic cleavage by urokinase is required for activation of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. *EMBO J.* **11**, 4925-4833.

213. Naldini, L., Vigna, E., Bardelli, A., Follenzi, A., Galimi, F., Comoglio, P. M. (1995) Biological activation of pro-HGF (hepatocyte growth factor) by urokinase is controlled by a stoichiometric reactions. *J. Biol. Chem.* **270**, 603-611.

214. Mars, W. M., Zarnegar, R., Michalopoulos, G. K. (1993) Activation of hepatocyte growth factor by the plasminogen activators uPA and tPA. *Am. J. Pathol.* **143**, 949-958.

215. Shimomura, T., Miyazawa, K., Komiyama, Y., Hiraoka, H., Naka, D., Morimoto, Y., Kitamura, N. (1995) Activation of hepatocyte growth factor by two homologous proteases, blood-coagulation factor XIIa and hepatocyte growth factor activator. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **229**, 257-261.

216. Cioce, V., Csaky, K. G., Chan, A. M., Bottaro, D. P., Taylor, W. G., Jensen, R., Aaronson, S. A., and Rubin, J. S. (1996) Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)/NK1 is a naturally occurring HGF/scatter factor variant with partial agonist/antagonist activity. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 13110-13115.

217. Chan, A. M., Rubin, J. S., Bottaro, D. P., Hirschfield, D. W., Chedid, M., and Aaronson, S. A. (1991) Identification of a competitive HGF antagonist encoded by an alternative transcript. *Science* **254**, 1382-1385.

218. Miyazawa, K., Kitamura, A., Naka, D., and Kitamura, N. (1991) An alternatively processed mRNA generated from human hepatocyte growth factor gene. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **197**, 15-22.

219. Giordano, S., Di Renzo, M. F., Narsimhan, R. P., Cooper, C. S., Rosa, C., and Comoglio, P. M. (1989) Biosynthesis of the protein encoded by the c-met proto oncogene. *Oncogene* **4**, 1383-1388.

220. Park, M., Dean, M., Kaul, K., Braun, M. J., Gonda, M. A., and Vande Woude, G. (1987) Sequence of MET protooncogene cDNA has features characteristic of the tyrosine kinase family of growth factor receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **84**, 6379-6383.

221. Gonzatti Haces, M., Seth, A., Park, M., Copeland, T., Oroszlan, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1988) Characterization of the TPR-MET oncogene p65 and the MET protooncogene p140 protein tyrosine kinases. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **85**, 21-25.

222. Naldini, L., Vigna, E., Narsimhan, R. P., Gaudino, G., Zarnegar, R., Michalopoulos, G. K., and Comoglio, P. M. (1991) Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) stimulates the tyrosine kinase activity of the receptor encoded by the proto-oncogene c-MET. *Oncogene* **6**, 501-504.

223. Gaudino, G., Follenzi, A., Naldini, L., Collesi, C., Santoro, M., Gallo, K. A., Godowski, P. J., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) RON is a heterodimeric tyrosine kinase receptor activated by the HGF homologue MSP. *EMBO J.* **13**, 3524-3532.

224. Huff, J. L., Jelinek, M. A., Borgman, C. A., Lansing, T. J., and Parsons, J. T. (1993) The protooncogene c-sea encodes a transmembrane protein tyrosine kinase related to the Met/hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **90**, 6140-6144.

225. Wang, M. H., Ronsin, C., Gesnel, M. C., Coupey, L., Skeel, A., Leonard, E. J., and Breathnach, R. (1994) Identification of the ron gene product as the receptor for the human macrophage stimulating protein. *Science* **266**

226. Han, S., Stuart, L. A., and Degen, S. J. (1991) Characterization of the DNF15S2 locus on human chromosome 3: identification of a gene coding for four kringle domains with homology to hepatocyte growth factor. *Biochemistry* **30**, 9768-9780.

227. Yoshimura, T., Yuhki, N., Wang, M. H., Skeel, A., and Leonard, E. J. (1993) Cloning, sequencing, and expression of human macrophage stimulating protein (MSP, MST1) confirms MSP as a member of the family of kringle proteins and locates the MSP gene on chromosome 3. *J. Biol. Chem.* **268**, 15461-15468.

228. Maestrini, E., Tamagnone, L., Longati, P., Cremona, O., Gulisano, M., Bione, S., Tamanini, F., Neel, B. G., Toniolo, D., and Comoglio, P. M. (1996) A family of transmembrane proteins with homology to the MET hepatocyte growth factor receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **93**, 674-678.

229. Weidner, K. M., Hartmann, G., Naldini, L., Comoglio, P. M., Sachs, M., Fonatsch, C., Rieder, H., and Birchmeier, W. (1993) Molecular characteristics of HGF-SF and its role in cell motility and invasion. *EXS* **65**, 311-328.

230. Sonnenberg, E., Meyer, D., Weidner, K. M., and Birchmeier, C. (1993) Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor, the c-met tyrosine kinase, can mediate a signal exchange between mesenchyme and epithelia during mouse development. *J. Cell Biol.* **123**, 223-235.

231. Montesano, R., Matsumoto, K., Nakamura, T., and Orci, L. (1991) Identification of a fibroblast derived epithelial morphogen as hepatocyte growth factor. *Cell* **67**, 901-908.

232. Fan, S., Wang, J. A., Yuan, R. Q., Rockwell, S., Andres, J., Zlatapolskiy, A., Goldberg, I. D., and Rosen, E. M. (1998) Scatter factor protects epithelial and carcinoma cells against apoptosis induced by DNA damaging agents. *Oncogene* **17**, 131-141.

233. Bussolino, F., Di Renzo, M. F., Ziche, M., Bocchietto, E., Olivero, M., Naldini, L., Gaudino, G., Tamagnone, L., Coffer, A., and Comoglio, P. M. (1992) Hepatocyte growth factor is a potent angiogenic factor which stimulates endothelial cell motility and growth. *J. Cell Biol.* **119**, 629-641.

234. Grant, D. S., Kleinman, H. K., Goldberg, I. D., Bhargava, M. M., Nickoloff, B. J., Kinsella, J. L., Polverini, P., and Rosen, E. M. (1993) Scatter factor induces blood vessel formation in vivo. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **90**, 1937-1941.

235. Bladt, F., Riethmacher, D., Isenmann, S., Aguzzi, A., and Birchmeier, C. (1995) Essential role for the c-met receptor in the migration of myogenic precursor cells into the limb bud. *Nature* **376**, 768-771.

236. Maina, F., Casagranda, F., Audero, E., Simeone, A., Comoglio, P. M., Klein, R., and Ponzetto, C. (1996) Uncoupling of Grb2 from the Met receptor in vivo reveals complex roles in muscle development. *Cell* **87**, 531-542.

237. Galimi, F., Bagnara, G. P., Bonsi, L., Cottone, E., Follenzi, A., Simeone, A., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) Hepatocyte growth factor induces proliferation and differentiation of multipotent and erythroid hemopoietic progenitors. *J. Cell Biol.* **127**, 1743-1754.

238. Nishino, T., Hisha, H., Nishino, N., Adachi, M., and Ikehara, S. (1995) Hepatocyte growth factor as a hematopoietic regulator. *Blood* **85**, 3093-3100.

239. Fuller, K., Owens, J., and Chambers, T. J. (1995) The effect of hepatocyte growth factor on the behaviour of osteoclasts. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **212**, 334-340.

240. Grano, M., Galimi, F., Zambonin, G., Colucci, S., Cottone, E., Zallone, A. Z., and Comoglio, P. M. (1996) Hepatocyte growth factor is a coupling factor for osteoclasts and osteoblasts in vitro. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **93**, 7644-7648.

241. Ebens, A., Brose, K., Leonardo, E. D., Hanson, M. G., Jr., Bladt, F., Birchmeier, C., Barres, B. A., and Tessier Lavigne, M. (1996) Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor is an axonal chemoattractant and a neurotrophic factor for spinal motor neurons. *Neuron* **17**, 1157-1172.

242. Giordano, S., Zhen, Z., Medico, E., Gaudino, G., Galimi, F., and Comoglio, P. M. (1993) Transfer of motogenic and invasive response to scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor by transfection of human MET protooncogene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **90**, 649-653.

243. Schmidt, C., Bladt, F., Goedecke, S., Brinkmann, V., Zschiesche, W., Sharpe, M., Gherardi, E., and Birchmeier, C. (1995) Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor is essential for liver development. *Nature* **373**, 699-702.

244. Uehara, Y., Minowa, O., Mori, C., Shiota, K., Kuno, J., Noda, T., and Kitamura, N. (1995) Placental defect and embryonic lethality in mice lacking hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. *Nature* **373**, 702-705.

245. Valles, A. M., Boyer, B., Badet, J., Tucker, G. C., Barritault, D., and Thiery, J. P. (1990) Acidic fibroblast growth factor is a modulator of epithelial plasticity in a rat bladder carcinoma cell line. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **87**, 1124-1128.

246. Shibamoto, S., Hayakawa, M., Takeuchi, K., Hori, T., Oku, N., Miyazawa, K., Kitamura, N., Takeichi, M., and Ito, F. (1994) Tyrosine phosphorylation of beta catenin and plakoglobin enhanced by hepatocyte growth factor and epidermal growth factor in human carcinoma cells. *Cell Adhes. Commun.* **1**, 295-305.

247. Sachs, M., Weidner, K. M., Brinkmann, V., Walther, I., Obermeier, A., Ullrich, A., and Birchmeier, W. (1996) Motogenic and morphogenic activity of epithelial receptor tyrosine kinases. *J. Cell Biol.* **133**, 1095-1107.

248. Warn, R. (1994) A scattering of factors. Curr. Biol. 4, 1043-1045.

249. Shiota, G., Rhoads, D. B., Wang, T. C., Nakamura, T., and Schmidt, E. V. (1992) Hepatocyte growth factor inhibits growth of hepatocellular carcinoma cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **89**, 373-377.

250. Tajima, H., Matsumoto, K., and Nakamura, T. (1991) Hepatocyte growth factor has potent anti proliferative activity in various tumor cell lines. *FEBS Lett.* **291**, 229-232.

251. Conner, E. A., Wirth, P. J., Kiss, A., Santoni Rugiu, E., and Thorgeirsson, S. S. (1997) Growth inhibition and induction of apoptosis by HGF in transformed rat liver epithelial cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **236**, 396-401.

252. Lokker, N. A., and Godowski, P. J. (1993) Generation and characterization of a competitive antagonist of human hepatocyte growth factor, HGF/NK1. *J Biol Chem* **268**, 17145-17150.

253. Hartmann, G., Naldini, L., Weidner, K. M., Sachs, M., Vigna, E., Comoglio, P. M., and Birchmeier, W. (1992) A functional domain in the heavy chain of scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor binds the c-Met receptor and induces cell dissociation but not mitogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **89**, 11574-11578.

254. Itakura, Y., Yamamoto, T., Matsumoto, K., and Nakamura, T. (1994) Autocrine stimulation of motility in SBC-5 human lung carcinoma cells by a two kringle variant of HGF. *Cancer Lett.* **83**, 235-243.

255. Naldini, L., Vigna, E., Ferracini, R., Longati, P., Gandino, L., Prat, M., and Comoglio, P. M. (1991) The tyrosine kinase encoded by the MET proto-oncogene is activated by autophosphorylation. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **11**, 1793-1803.

256. Longati, P., Bardelli, A., Ponzetto, C., Naldini, L., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) Tyrosines1234, 1235 are critical for activation of the tyrosine kinase encoded by the MET proto oncogene (HGF receptor). *Oncogene* **9**, 49-57.

257. Rodrigues, G. A., and Park, M. (1993) Dimerization mediated through a leucine zipper activates the oncogenic potential of the met receptor tyrosine kinase. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **13**, 6711-6722.

258. Gandino, L., Longati, P., Medico, E., Prat, M., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) Phosphorylation of serine 985 negatively regulates the hepatocyte growth factor receptor kinase. *J. Biol. Chem.* **269**, 1815-1820.

259. Gandino, L., Munaron, L., Naldini, L., Ferracini, R., Magni, M., and Comoglio, P. M. (1991) Intracellular calcium regulates the tyrosine kinase receptor encoded by the MET oncogene. *J. Biol. Chem.* **266**, 16098-16104.

260. Weidner, K. M., Sachs, M., Riethmacher, D., and Birchmeier, W. (1995) Mutation of juxtamembrane tyrosine residue 1001 suppresses loss of function mutations of the met receptor in epithelial cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **92**, 2597-2601.

261. Bardelli, A., Pugliese, L., and Comoglio, P. M. (1997) "Invasive growth" signaling by the Met/HGF receptor: the hereditary renal carcinoma connection. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1333**, M41-51.

262. Ponzetto, C., Bardelli, A., Maina, F., Longati, P., Panayotou, G., Dhand, R., Waterfield, M. D., and Comoglio, P. M. (1993) A novel recognition motif for phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase binding mediates its association with the hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor receptor. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **13**, 4600-4608.

263. Ponzetto, C., Bardelli, A., Zhen, Z., Maina, F., dalla Zonca, P., Giordano, S., Graziani, A., Panayotou, G., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) A multifunctional docking site mediates signaling and transformation by the hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor receptor family. *Cell* **77**, 261-271.

264. Pelicci, G., Giordano, S., Zhen, Z., Salcini, A. E., Lanfrancone, L., Bardelli, A., Panayotou, G., Waterfield, M. D., Ponzetto, C., Pelicci, P. G., and et al. (1995) The motogenic and mitogenic responses to HGF are amplified by the Shc adaptor protein. *Oncogene* **10**, 1631-1638.

265. Fixman, E. D., Fournier, T. M., Kamikura, D. M., Naujokas, M. A., and Park, M. (1996) Pathways downstream of Shc and Grb2 are required for cell transformation by the tpr-Met oncoprotein. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 13116-13122.

266. Boccaccio, C., Ando, M., Tamagnone, L., Bardelli, A., Michieli, P., Battistini, C., and Comoglio, P. M. (1998) Induction of epithelial tubules by growth factor HGF depends on the STAT pathway. *Nature* **391**, 285-288.

267. Songyang, Z., Shoelson, S. E., Chaudhuri, M., Gish, G., Pawson, T., Haser, W. G., King, F., Roberts, T., Ratnofsky, S., Lechleider, R. J., and et al. (1993) SH2 domains recognize specific phosphopeptide sequences. *Cell* **72**, 767-778.

268. Kazlauskas, A. (1994) Receptor tyrosine kinases and their targets. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 4, 5-14.

269. Fixman, E. D., Naujokas, M. A., Rodrigues, G. A., Moran, M. F., and Park, M. (1995) Efficient cell transformation by the Tpr-Met oncoprotein is dependent upon tyrosine 489 in the carboxy terminus. *Oncogene* **10**, 237-249.

270. Ponzetto, C., Zhen, Z., Audero, E., Maina, F., Bardelli, A., Basile, M. L., Giordano, S., Narsimhan, R., and Comoglio, P. (1996) Specific uncoupling of GRB2 from the Met receptor. Differential effects on transformation and motility. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 14119-14123.

271. Weidner, K. M., Di Cesare, S., Sachs, M., Brinkmann, V., Behrens, J., and Birchmeier, W. (1996) Interaction between Gab1 and the c-Met receptor tyrosine kinase is responsible for epithelial morphogenesis. *Nature* **384**, 173-176.

272. Schaeper, U., Gehring, N. H., Fuchs, K. P., Sachs, M., Kempkes, B., and Birchmeier, W. (2000) Coupling of Gab1 to c-Met, Grb2, and Shp2 mediates biological responses. *J. Cell Biol.* **149**, 1419-1432.

273. Reif, K., Nobes, C. D., Thomas, G., Hall, A., and Cantrell, D. A. (1996) Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase signals activate a selective subset of Rac/Rho dependent effector pathways. *Curr. Biol.* **6**, 1445-1455.

274. Tapon, N., and Hall, A. (1997) Rho, Rac and Cdc42 GTPases regulate the organization of the actin cytoskeleton. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* **9**, 86-92.

275. Kennedy, S. G., Wagner, A. J., Conzen, S. D., Jordan, J., Bellacosa, A., Tsichlis, P. N., and Hay, N. (1997) The PI-3 kinase/Akt signaling pathway delivers an anti apoptotic signal. *Genes Dev.* **11**, 701-713.

276. Datta, S. R., Dudek, H., Tao, X., Masters, S., Fu, H., Gotoh, Y., and Greenberg, M. E. (1997) Akt phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cell intrinsic death machinery. *Cell* **91**, 231-241.

277. Andreasen, P. A., Kjoller, L., Christensen, L., and Duffy, M. J. (1997) The urokinase type plasminogen activator system in cancer metastasis: a review. *Int. J. Cancer* **72**, 1-22.

278. Curran, S., and Murray, G. I. (2000) Matrix metalloproteinases: molecular aspects of their roles in tumour invasion and metastasis. *Eur. J. Cancer* **36**, 1621-1630.

279. Liotta, L. A., and Kohn, E. C. (2001) The microenvironment of the tumour-host interface. *Nature* **411**, 375-379.

280. Pepper, M. S., Matsumoto, K., Nakamura, T., Orci, L., and Montesano, R. (1992) Hepatocyte growth factor increases urokinase type plasminogen activator (u-PA) and u-PA receptor expression in Madin Darby canine kidney epithelial cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* **267**, 20493-20496.

281. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1996) Enhanced tumorigenicity and invasion metastasis by hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor-met signalling in human cells concomitant with induction of the urokinase proteolysis network. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **16**, 1115-1125.

282. Besser, D., Bardelli, A., Didichenko, S., Thelen, M., Comoglio, P. M., Ponzetto, C., and Nagamine, Y. (1997) Regulation of the urokinase type plasminogen activator gene by the oncogene Tpr-Met involves GRB2. *Oncogene* **14**, 705-711.

283. Ried, S., Jager, C., Jeffers, M., Vande Woude, G. F., Graeff, H., Schmitt, M., and Lengyel, E. (1999) Activation mechanisms of the urokinase type plasminogen activator promoter by hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 16377-16386.

284. McCawley, L. J., O'Brien, P., and Hudson, L. G. (1998) Epidermal growth factor (EGF) and scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor (SF/HGF) mediated keratinocyte migration is coincident with induction of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) 9. *J. Cell Physiol.* **176**, 255-265.

285. Hamasuna, R., Kataoka, H., Moriyama, T., Itoh, H., Seiki, M., and Koono, M. (1999) Regulation of matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2) by hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor (HGF/SF) in human glioma cells: HGF/SF enhances MMP-2 expression and activation accompanying up regulation of membrane type 1 MMP. *Int. J. Cancer* **82**, 274-281.

286. Harvey, P., Clark, I. M., Jaurand, M. C., Warn, R. M., and Edwards, D. R. (2000) Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor enhances the invasion of mesothelioma cell lines and the expression of matrix metalloproteinases. *Br. J. Cancer* **83**, 1147-1153.

287. Giordano, S., Bardelli, A., Zhen, Z., Menard, S., Ponzetto, C., and Comoglio, P. M. (1997) A point mutation in the MET oncogene abrogates metastasis without affecting transformation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **94**, 13868-13872.

288. Bardelli, A., Basile, M. L., Audero, E., Giordano, S., Wennstrom, S., Menard, S., Comoglio, P. M., and Ponzetto, C. (1999) Concomitant activation of pathways downstream of Grb2 and PI-3 kinase is required for MET mediated metastasis. *Oncogene* **18**, 1139-1146.

289. Stuart, K. A., Riordan, S. M., Lidder, S., Crostella, L., Williams, R., and Skouteris, G. G. (2000) Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor induced intracellular signalling. *Int. J. Exp. Pathol.* **81**, 17-30.

290. Park, M., Dean, M., Cooper, C. S., Schmidt, M., O'Brien, S. J., Blair, D. G., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1986) Mechanism of met oncogene activation. *Cell* **45**, 895-904.

291. Giordano, S., Ponzetto, C., Di Renzo, M. F., Cooper, C. S., and Comoglio, P. M. (1989) Tyrosine kinase receptor indistinguishable from the c-met protein. *Nature* **339**, 155-156.

292. Ponzetto, C., Giordano, S., Peverali, F., Della Valle, G., Abate, M. L., Vaula, G., and Comoglio, P. M. (1991) c-met is amplified but not mutated in a cell line with an activated met tyrosine kinase. *Oncogene* **6**, 553-559.

293. Di Renzo, M. F., Olivero, M., Ferro, S., Prat, M., Bongarzone, I., Pilotti, S., Belfiore, A., Costantino, A., Vigneri, R., Pierotti, M. A., and et al. (1992) Overexpression of the c-MET/HGF receptor gene in human thyroid carcinomas. *Oncogene* **7**, 2549-2553.

294. Ebert, M., Yokoyama, M., Friess, H., Buchler, M. W., and Korc, M. (1994) Coexpression of the c-met proto-oncogene and hepatocyte growth factor in human pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Res.* **54**, 5775-5778.

295. Di Renzo, M. F., Poulsom, R., Olivero, M., Comoglio, P. M., and Lemoine, N. R. (1995) Expression of the Met/hepatocyte growth factor receptor in human pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Res.* **55**, 1129-1138.

296. Di Renzo, M. F., Olivero, M., Giacomini, A., Porte, H., Chastre, E., Mirossay, L., Nordlinger, B., Bretti, S., Bottardi, S., Giordano, S., and et al. (1995) Overexpression and amplification of the met/HGF receptor gene during the progression of colorectal cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res.* **1**, 147-154.

297. Liu, C., Park, M., and Tsao, M. S. (1992) Overexpression of c met proto oncogene but not epidermal growth factor receptor or c-erbB-2 in primary human colorectal carcinomas. *Oncogene* **7**, 181-185.

298. Takanami, I., Tanana, F., Hashizume, T., Kikuchi, K., Yamamoto, Y., Yamamoto, T., and Kodaira, S. (1996) Hepatocyte growth factor and c-Met/hepatocyte growth factor receptor in pulmonary adenocarcinomas: an evaluation of their expression as prognostic markers. *Oncology* **53**, 392-397.

299. Beviglia, L., Matsumoto, K., Lin, C. S., Ziober, B. L., and Kramer, R. H. (1997) Expression of the c-Met/HGF receptor in human breast carcinoma: correlation with tumor progression. *Int. J. Cancer* **74**, 301-309.

300. Di Renzo, M. F., Olivero, M., Katsaros, D., Crepaldi, T., Gaglia, P., Zola, P., Sismondi, P., and Comoglio, P. M. (1994) Overexpression of the Met/HGF receptor in ovarian cancer. *Int. J. Cancer* **58**, 658-662.

301. Wagatsuma, S., Konno, R., Sato, S., and Yajima, A. (1998) Tumor angiogenesis, hepatocyte growth factor, and c-Met expression in endometrial carcinoma. *Cancer* **82**, 520-530.

302. Natali, P. G., Prat, M., Nicotra, M. R., Bigotti, A., Olivero, M., Comoglio, P. M., and Di Renzo, M. F. (1996) Overexpression of the met/HGF receptor in renal cell carcinomas. *Int. J. Cancer* **69**, 212-217.

303. Humphrey, P. A., Zhu, X., Zarnegar, R., Swanson, P. E., Ratliff, T. L., Vollmer, R. T., and Day, M. L. (1995) Hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor (c-MET) in prostatic carcinoma. *Am. J. Pathol.* **147**, 386-396.

304. Cooper, C. S., Tempest, P. R., Beckman, M. P., Heldin, C. H., and Brookes, P. (1986) Amplification and overexpression of the met gene in spontaneously transformed NIH3T3 mouse fibroblasts. *EMBO J.* **5**, 2623-2628.

305. Rong, S., Jeffers, M., Resau, J. H., Tsarfaty, I., Oskarsson, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1993) Met expression and sarcoma tumorigenicity. *Cancer Res.* **53**, 5355-5360.

306. Ferracini, R., Di Renzo, M. F., Scotlandi, K., Baldini, N., Olivero, M., Lollini, P., Cremona, O., Campanacci, M., and Comoglio, P. M. (1995) The Met/HGF receptor is over-expressed in human osteosarcomas and is activated by either a paracrine or an autocrine circuit. *Oncogene* **10**, 739-749.

307. Ferracini, R., Olivero, M., Di Renzo, M. F., Martano, M., De Giovanni, C., Nanni, P., Basso, G., Scotlandi, K., Lollini, P. L., and Comoglio, P. M. (1996) Retrogenic expression of the MET proto-oncogene correlates with the invasive phenotype of human rhabdomyosarcomas. *Oncogene* **12**, 1697-1705.

308. Borset, M., Lien, E., Espevik, T., Helseth, E., Waage, A., and Sundan, A. (1996) Concomitant expression of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor and the receptor c-MET in human myeloma cell lines. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 24655-24661.

309. Natali, P. G., Nicotra, M. R., Di Renzo, M. F., Prat, M., Bigotti, A., Cavaliere, R., and Comoglio, P. M. (1993) Expression of the c-Met/HGF receptor in human melanocytic neoplasms: demonstration of the relationship to malignant melanoma tumour progression. *Br. J. Cancer* **68**, 746-750.

310. Koochekpour, S., Jeffers, M., Rulong, S., Taylor, G., Klineberg, E., Hudson, E. A., Resau, J. H., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1997) Met and hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor expression in human gliomas. *Cancer Res.* **57**, 5391-5398.

311. Naidu, Y. M., Rosen, E. M., Zitnick, R., Goldberg, I., Park, M., Naujokas, M., Polverini, P. J., and Nickoloff, B. J. (1994) Role of scatter factor in the pathogenesis of AIDS related Kaposi sarcoma. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **91**, 5281-5285.

312. Shiota, G., Kawasaki, H., and Nakamura, T. (1996) Coexpression of hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor (c-met oncogene) in HGL4 glioblastoma cells. *Oncology* **53**, 511-516.

313. Tsao, M. S., Zhu, H., Giaid, A., Viallet, J., Nakamura, T., and Park, M. (1993) Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor is an autocrine factor for human normal bronchial epithelial and lung carcinoma cells. *Cell Growth Differ.* **4**, 571-579.

314. Tuck, A. B., Park, M., Sterns, E. E., Boag, A., and Elliott, B. E. (1996) Coexpression of hepatocyte growth factor and receptor (Met) in human breast carcinoma. *Am. J. Pathol.* **148**, 225-232.

315. Yoshinaga, Y., Matsuno, Y., Fujita, S., Nakamura, T., Kikuchi, M., Shimosato, Y., and Hirohashi, S. (1993) Immunohistochemical detection of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor in human cancerous and inflammatory lesions of various organs. *Jpn. J. Cancer Res.* **84**, 1150-1158.

316. Seslar, S. P., Nakamura, T., and Byers, S. W. (1993) Regulation of fibroblast hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor expression by human breast carcinoma cell lines and peptide growth factors. *Cancer Res.* **53**, 1233-1238.

317. Rosen, E. M., Joseph, A., Jin, L., Rockwell, S., Elias, J. A., Knesel, J., Wines, J., McClellan, J., Kluger, M. J., Goldberg, I. D., and et al. (1994) Regulation of scatter factor production via a soluble inducing factor. *J. Cell Biol.* **127**, 225-234.

318. Joseph, A., Weiss, G. H., Jin, L., Fuchs, A., Chowdhury, S., O'Shaugnessy, P., Goldberg, I. D., and Rosen, E. M. (1995) Expression of scatter factor in human bladder carcinoma. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* **87**, 372-377.

319. Schmidt, L., Duh, F. M., Chen, F., Kishida, T., Glenn, G., Choyke, P., Scherer, S. W., Zhuang, Z., Lubensky, I., Dean, M., Allikmets, R., Chidambaram, A., Bergerheim, U. R., Feltis, J. T., Casadevall, C., Zamarron, A., Bernues, M., Richard, S., Lips, C. J., Walther, M. M., Tsui, L. C., Geil, L., Orcutt, M. L., Stackhouse, T., Zbar, B., and et al. (1997) Germline and somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. *Nat. Genet.* **16**, 68-73.

320. Jeffers, M., Schmidt, L., Nakaigawa, N., Webb, C. P., Weirich, G., Kishida, T., Zbar, B., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1997) Activating mutations for the met tyrosine kinase receptor in human cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **94**, 11445-11450.

321. Bardelli, A., Longati, P., Gramaglia, D., Basilico, C., Tamagnone, L., Giordano, S., Ballinari, D., Michieli, P., and Comoglio, P. M. (1998) Uncoupling signal transducers from oncogenic MET mutants abrogates cell transformation and inhibits invasive growth. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **95**, 14379-14383.

322. Giordano, S., Maffe, A., Williams, T. A., Artigiani, S., Gual, P., Bardelli, A., Basilico, C., Michieli, P., and Comoglio, P. M. (2000) Different point mutations in the met oncogene elicit distinct biological properties. *FASEB J.* **14**, 399-406.

323. Di Renzo, M. F., Olivero, M., Martone, T., Maffe, A., Maggiora, P., Stefani, A. D., Valente, G., Giordano, S., Cortesina, G., and Comoglio, P. M. (2000) Somatic mutations of the MET oncogene are selected during metastatic spread of human HNSC carcinomas. *Oncogene* **19**, 1547-1555.

324. Toi, M., Taniguchi, T., Ueno, T., Asano, M., Funata, N., Sekiguchi, K., Iwanari, H., and Tominaga, T. (1998) Significance of circulating hepatocyte growth factor level as a prognostic indicator in primary breast cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res.* **4**, 659-664.

325. Maemura, M., Iino, Y., Yokoe, T., Horiguchi, J., Takei, H., Koibuchi, Y., Horii, Y., Takeyoshi, I., Ohwada, S., and Morishita, Y. (1998) Serum concentration of hepatocyte growth factor in patients with metastatic breast cancer. *Cancer Lett.* **126**, 215-220.

326. Fukuura, T., Miki, C., Inoue, T., Matsumoto, K., and Suzuki, H. (1998) Serum hepatocyte growth factor as an index of disease status of patients with colorectal carcinoma. *Br. J. Cancer* **78**, 454-459.

327. Wu, C. W., Chi, C. W., Su, T. L., Liu, T. Y., Lui, W. Y., and P'Eng F, K. (1998) Serum hepatocyte growth factor level associate with gastric cancer progression. *Anticancer Res.* **18**, 3657-3659.

328. Niki, M., Isozaki, H., Toyoda, M., Ishibashi, T., Fujii, K., Nomura, E., Mabuchi, H., Nakamura, M., Nishiguchi, K., and Tanigawa, N. (1998) Serum human hepatocyte growth factor (hHGF) is elevated in patients with metastatic gastric carcinoma. *Hepatogastroenterology* **45**, 2458-2463.

329. Junbo, H., Li, Q., Zaide, W., and Yunde, H. (1999) Increased level of serum hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor in liver cancer is associated with tumor metastasis. *In Vivo* **13**, 177-180.

330. Gohji, K., Nomi, M., Niitani, Y., Kitazawa, S., Fujii, A., Katsuoka, Y., and Nakajima, M. (2000) Independent prognostic value of serum hepatocyte growth factor in bladder cancer. *J. Clin. Oncol.* **18**, 2963-2971.

331. Hjorth Hansen, H., Seidel, C., Lamvik, J., Borset, M., Sundan, A., and Waage, A. (1999) Elevated serum concentrations of hepatocyte growth factor in acute myelocytic leukaemia. *Eur. J. Haematol.* **62**, 129-134.

332. Kenworthy, P., Dowrick, P., Baillie Johnson, H., McCann, B., Tsubouchi, H., Arakaki, N., Daikuhara, Y., and Warn, R. M. (1992) The presence of scatter factor in patients with metastatic spread to the pleura. *Br. J. Cancer* **66**, 243-247.

333. Eagles, G., Warn, A., Ball, R. Y., Baillie Johnson, H., Arakaki, N., Daikuhara, Y., and Warn, R. M. (1996) Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor is present in most pleural effusion fluids from cancer patients. *Br. J. Cancer* **73**, 377-381.

334. Beppu, K., Uchiyama, A., Morisaki, T., Nakamura, K., Noshiro, H., Matsumoto, K., Nakamura, T., Tanaka, M., and Katano, M. (2000) Elevation of serum hepatocyte growth factor concentration in patients with gastric cancer is mediated by production from tumor tissue. *Anticancer Res.* **20**, 1263-1267.

335. Kataoka, H., Hamasuna, R., Itoh, H., Kitamura, N., and Koono, M. (2000) Activation of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor in colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer Res.* **60**, 6148-6159.

336. Iyer, A., Kmiecik, T. E., Park, M., Daar, I., Blair, D., Dunn, K. J., Sutrave, P., Ihle, J. N., Bodescot, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1990) Structure, tissue specific expression, and transforming activity of the mouse met protooncogene. *Cell Growth Differ* **1**, 87-95.

337. Rong, S., Bodescot, M., Blair, D., Dunn, J., Nakamura, T., Mizuno, K., Park, M., Chan, A., Aaronson, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1992) Tumorigenicity of the met proto-oncogene and the gene for hepatocyte growth factor. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **12**, 5152-5158.

338. Bhargava, M., Joseph, A., Knesel, J., Halaban, R., Li, Y., Pang, S., Goldberg, I., Setter, E., Donovan, M. A., Zarnegar, R., and et al. (1992) Scatter factor and hepatocyte growth factor: activities, properties, and mechanism. *Cell Growth Differ.* **3**, 11-20.

339. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., Anver, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. (1996) Autocrine hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor-Met signaling induces transformation and the invasive/metastastic phenotype in C127 cells. *Oncogene* **13**, 853-856.

340. Holliday, R. (1996) Neoplastic transformation: the contrasting stability of human and mouse cells. *Cancer Surv.* **28**, 103-115.

341. Balmain, A., and Harris, C. C. (2000) Carcinogenesis in mouse and human cells: parallels and paradoxes. *Carcinogenesis* **21**, 371-377.

342. Laterra, J., Nam, M., Rosen, E., Rao, J. S., Lamszus, K., Goldberg, I. D., and Johnston, P. (1997) Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor gene transfer enhances glioma growth and angiogenesis in vivo. *Lab Invest.* **76**, 565-577.

343. Laterra, J., Rosen, E., Nam, M., Ranganathan, S., Fielding, K., and Johnston, P. (1997) Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor expression enhances human glioblastoma tumorigenicity and growth. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **235**, 743-747.

344. Takayama, H., LaRochelle, W. J., Sharp, R., Otsuka, T., Kriebel, P., Anver, M., Aaronson, S. A., and Merlino, G. (1997) Diverse tumorigenesis associated with aberrant development in mice overexpressing hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **94**, 701-706.

345. Liang, T. J., Reid, A. E., Xavier, R., Cardiff, R. D., and Wang, T. C. (1996) Transgenic expression of tpr-met oncogene leads to development of mammary hyperplasia and tumors. *J. Clin. Invest.* **97**, 2872-2877.

346. Nabeshima, K., Shimao, Y., Sato, S., Kataoka, H., Moriyama, T., Kawano, H., Wakisaka, S., and Koono, M. (1997) Expression of c-Met correlates with grade of malignancy in human astrocytic tumours: an immunohistochemical study. *Histopathology* **31**, 436-443.

347. Hirose, Y., Kojima, M., Sagoh, M., Murakami, H., Yoshida, K., Shimazaki, K., and Kawase, T. (1998) Immunohistochemical examination of c-Met protein expression in astrocytic tumors. *Acta Neuropathol. (Berl)* **95**, 345-351.

348. Moriyama, T., Kataoka, H., Kawano, H., Yokogami, K., Nakano, S., Goya, T., Uchino, H., Koono, M., and Wakisaka, S. (1998) Comparative analysis of expression of hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor, c-met, in gliomas, meningiomas and schwannomas in humans. *Cancer Lett.* **124**, 149-155.

349. Abounader, R., Ranganathan, S., Lal, B., Fielding, K., Book, A., Dietz, H., Burger, P., and Laterra, J. Reversion of human glioblastoma malignancy by U1 small nuclear RNA/ribozyme targeting of scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor and c-met expression. J. Natl. Cancer Inst., *91*: 1548-1556, 1999.

350. Firon, M., Shaharabany, M., Altstock, R. T., Horev, J., Abramovici, A., Resau, J. H., Vande Woude, G. F., and Tsarfaty, I. (2000) Dominant negative Met reduces tumorigenicity metastasis and increases tubule formation in mammary cells. *Oncogene* **19**, 2386-2397.

351. Guerin, C., Luddy, C., Abounader, R., Lal, B., and Laterra, J. (2000) Glioma inhibition by HGF/NK2, an antagonist of scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **273**, 287-293.

352. Otsuka, T., Jakubczak, J., Vieira, W., Bottaro, D. P., Breckenridge, D., Larochelle, W. J., and Merlino, G. (2000) Disassociation of met mediated biological responses in vivo: the natural hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor splice variant NK2 antagonizes growth but facilitates metastasis. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **20**, 2055-2065.

353. Date, K., Matsumoto, K., Kuba, K., Shimura, H., Tanaka, M., and Nakamura, T. (1998) Inhibition of tumor growth and invasion by a four kringle antagonist (HGF/NK4) for hepatocyte growth factor. *Oncogene* **17**, 3045-3054.

354. Jiang, W. G., Hiscox, S. E., Parr, C., Martin, T. A., Matsumoto, K., Nakamura, T., and Mansel, R. E. (1999) Antagonistic effect of NK4, a novel hepatocyte growth factor variant, on in vitro angiogenesis of human vascular endothelial cells. *Clin. Cancer Res.* **5**, 3695-3703.

355. Kuba, K., Matsumoto, K., Date, K., Shimura, H., Tanaka, M., and Nakamura, T. (2000) HGF/NK4, a four kringle antagonist of hepatocyte growth factor, is an angiogenesis inhibitor that suppresses tumor growth and metastasis in mice. *Cancer Res.* **60**, 6737-6743.

356. Cao, B., Su, Y., Oskarsson, M., Zhao, P., Kort, E. J., Fisher, R. J., Wang, L. M., and Vande Woude, G. F. (2001) Neutralizing monoclonal antibodies to hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor (HGF/SF) display antitumor activity in animal models. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* **98**, 7443-7448.

357. Liang, P., and Pardee, A. B. (1995) Recent advances in differential display. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **7**, 274-280.

358. Hubank, M., and Schatz, D. G. (1994) Identifying differences in mRNA expression by representational difference analysis of cDNA. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **22**, 5640-5648.

359. Velculescu, V. E., Zhang, L., Vogelstein, B., and Kinzler, K. W. (1995) Serial analysis of gene expression. *Science* **270**, 484-487.

360. Ramsay, G. (1998) DNA chips: state of the art. Nat. Biotechnol. 16, 40-44.

CHAPTER II

INHIBITION of HUMAN FIBROSARCOMA TUMORIGENICITY BY U1 SMALL NUCLEAR RNA/RIBOZYMES TARGETING EXPRESSION OF HEPATOCYTE GROWTH FACTOR AND ITS RECEPTOR MET

Hongyan Liang¹, Roger Abounader², John Laterra², Veronica M. Maher¹ and J. Justin McCormick¹

Carcinogenesis Laboratory

¹ Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

and Department of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics

Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan 48824-1316

and ²Department of Neuroscience and Kennedy Krieger Research Institute,

The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland 21205

ABSTRACT

Hepatocyte growth factor or scatter factor (HGF/SF) and its receptor (MET) have been associated with tumor formation and malignant progression of human fibrosarcomas. However, the role of endogenous HGF or MET expression in human fibrosarcomas has not been examined directly. Our previous study demonstrated that the MET protein is over-expressed in six out of six human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from tumors formed in athymic mice by carcinogen-transformed MSU-1.1 cells and four out of five fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors. In the present study, we further determined that the HGF mRNA was co-expressed at various levels in the above 11 fibrosarcoma cell lines. The MET protein was constitutively phosphorylated at moderate to high levels in all 11 fibrosarcoma cell lines, and the phosphorylation of the MET protein could be suppressed by neutralizing HGF antibody in the fibrosarcoma cell line tested. Such findings suggest that HGF-MET autocrine activation plays an important role in tumor formation and growth of human fibrosarcomas. Therefore, we tested the hypothesis that human fibrosarcomas can be HGF-MET dependent and that reduction of endogenous HGF and/or MET expression can lead to inhibition of tumor formation and growth. Two human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from tumors formed in athymic mice by γ -radiation-transformed MSU-1.1 cells were chosen for the study. One, γ 2-3A/SB1, expresses a high level of MET and a low level of hgf, whereas the other cell line, y4-2A/SFT2, expresses both MET and hgf at moderate levels. A chimeric transgene consisting of U1 small nuclear RNA and a hammerhead ribozyme targeting met was used to specifically down-regulate the amount of MET protein in these two cell

74

lines. In addition, U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting both *hgf* and *met* were used for γ 4-2A/SFT2 cells. For the γ 2-3A/SB1 cell line, reduction of MET expression greatly inhibited tumor formation and growth. For the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line, reduction of MET alone inhibited tumor growth only slightly, whereas reduction of both MET and HGF expression greatly inhibited tumor formation and tumor growth. These results directly demonstrate strong dependence on endogenous MET and/or HGF expression for both tumor formation and growth of human fibrosarcomas.

INTRODUCTION

Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), also known as scatter factor (SF), is a multifunctional protein that can induce a variety of biological effects, such as cell scattering and increased motility, mitogenesis, invasion of extracellular matrix and formation of branching tubule structures, and induction of new blood vessel formation (angiogenesis) etc. (1-4). HGF is expressed and secreted mainly by mesenchymal cells (1). The receptor of HGF (known as MET) is a heterodimeric receptor tyrosine kinase, which is expressed mainly in epithelial and endothelial cells (5, 6). Thus, HGF and MET act mainly in a paracrine/endocrine pattern, which is crucial for the developmental mesenchymal-epithelial interactions and is believed to be essential for the normal development of various organs (7-9). When expressed inappropriately, HGF-MET has been clearly implicated in oncogenesis and malignant progression of human epithelial cancers (see Ref. 10 for review).

HGF and MET were long thought to act only in a paracrine/endocrine pattern, but recently studies showed that MET is also expressed in some mesenchymal cells and reacts with HGF in an autocrine/paracrine pattern (11, 12). In addition, MET has been shown to be expressed at high levels in a variety of human tumors of mesenchymal origins, including human fibrosarcomas (11, 13-17). Establishment of a human HGF-MET autocrine loop in murine fibroblasts NIH3T3 or C127 cells induced morphological transformation *in vitro* and tumorigenicity *in vivo* (18, 19). Gene transfer of *hgf* into a low malignancy human leiomyosarcoma cell line SK-LMS-1 that expresses MET but has low levels of HGF, enhanced tumorigenicity and invasion/metastasis (20). Although these gain-of-function findings are consistent with a role of HGF-MET signaling in the malignant progression of human fibrosarcomas and other mesenchymal tumors, the role of *endogenous* high levels of MET expression in human fibrosarcomas has not been

76

examined directly. In addition, since rodent cells are normally much easier to be transformed than human cells (21, 22), further studies using human fibroblasts are needed.

To study the molecular mechanism underlying neoplastic transformation of human cells, McCormick and Maher and their colleagues developed a human fibroblastic cell lineage, designated MSU-1 (23). This lineage began with a foreskinderived finite life span normal human fibroblast cell line, designated LG1, which spontaneously acquired an infinite life span following v-myc transfection, giving rise to a diploid, infinite-life-span cell strain, designated MSU-1.0. A near diploid, karyotypically stable cell strain with 45 chromosomes including two marker chromosomes, designated MSU-1.1, was further derived from the MSU-1.0 cells (24). Various carcinogen treatments of MSU-1.1 cells, followed by focus selection, gave rise to cell strains that form fibrosarcomas in athymic mice (25-27). Cells from representative tumors were put into culture, and the cell lines derived from them were used for further studies. Since the cell strains/lines in the system are isogenic, direct comparisons can be made of the levels of expression between malignant cell lines and their non-tumorigenic precursors. In contrast, when human cancer-derived cell lines are used for studies, very seldom are their normal precursors available to be used for comparison. In the previous study (see Chapter III), using the MSU-1 lineage, several foreskin-derived normal human fibroblast cell lines and several fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors, we demonstrated that MET over-expression is a common feature of human fibrosarcoma cell lines, including those transformed in culture by various carcinogens and those derived from patients' tumors. In the present study, we further demonstrated that HGF is co-expressed at various levels, and the MET protein is constitutively phosphorylated in theses fibrosarcoma cell lines. Using chimeric U1 snRNA/ribozyme strategy that has been described recently as a powerful tool to down-regulate specific gene expression

77

(28, 29), we also tested whether *endogenous* MET and/or HGF expression plays an important role for the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts.

Cell I descr at 37 conta mM), supple units, r Weste compo Na_tVC and 25 Acid (I bovine with 52 0.01250 sample Immobil then pro Upstate (Catalog

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cell Lines and Cell Culture

The origin of the human fibroblast cell lines/strains used for the study has been described previously (see Chapter III). Cells were routinely cultured in complete medium at 37°C in a humidified incubator containing 5% CO_2 in air. The complete medium contains Eagle's minimum essential medium modified by addition of L-aspartic acid (0.2 mM), L-serine (0.2 mM) and pyruvate (1 mM), and supplemented with 10% supplemented calf serum (SCS) (Hyclone Laboratory, Logan, UT), penicillin (100 units/ml), streptomycin (100 µg/ml) and hydrocortisone (1 µg/ml).

Western Blot Analysis

MET Protein. Cell lysates were prepared using single-detergent lysis buffer composed of 50 mM Tris-HCl, pH7.2, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM NaF, 0.5% NP-40, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 200 mM benzamidine, 1mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 25 μ g/ml aprotinin, and 25 μ g/ml leupeptin. The protein concentration was determined using a Bicinchoninic Acid (BCA) Protein Assay Reagent Kit (Pierce Chemical, Rockford, IL) with serum bovine albumin as the standard. Cell lysates containing 50 μ g of protein were mixed with 5X SDS-PAGE sample buffer (0.125M Tris-HCl, pH6.8, 25% glycerol, 5% SDS, 0.0125% bromophenol blue, and 25% β-mercaptoethanol as the reducing reagent). The samples were separated on a 7.5% SDS-PAGE gel and then transferred onto an Immobilion-P membrane (Millipore, Bedford, MA). The blot was cut into two parts and then probed separately with a monoclonal antibody against MET (Catalog # 05-238, Upstate Biotechnology, Lake Placid, NY) or a monoclonal antibody against actin (Catalog # A5441, Sigma, St. Louis, MO), which was used as loading control.

79

V n N tot ge 2Х ang La by 42°) 5X [Was SDS Labo
SuperSignal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate (Pierce Chemical, Rockford, IL) was used according to manufacturers' instructions to detect the signal. The bands were quantified using Quantity One software (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

Phospho-MET Protein. The same method was used to detect phospho-MET protein except that a primary antibody against phospho-MET (Y1234, Y1235) (Catalog # 07-211, Upstate Biotechnology, Lake Placid, NY) was used according to manufacturer's instructions. For the assay of autocrine MET phosphorylation, the cells were treated with neutralizing HGF antibody (a gift from Drs. Craig Webb and George F. Vande Woude at Van Andel Research Institute, Grand Rapid, MI) in serum-free medium for 18 hrs before cell lysates were collected.

Northern Blot Hybridization

Total RNA was extracted using RNAzolB (Tel-Test, Friendswood, TX). 25 μg of total RNA was subjected to electrophoresis on a 1% denaturing formaldehyde agarose gel, downward transferred to Hybond-N membrane (Amersham, Arlington Heights, IL) in 2X SSC (standard saline citrate buffer) (0.15 M NaCl, 0.015 M sodium citrate, pH7.0), and fixed onto the membrane using UV crosslinking (UV Stratalinker 2400, Stratagene, La Jolla, CA). DNA probe for the coding region of HGF mRNA (1.3 kb) was radiolabeled by the random primed labeling method (30). Northern hybridization was performed at 42°C overnight in Northern hybridization solution containing 50% formamide, 5X SSC, 5X Denhardts solution, 25 mM K₃PO₄ and 50 μg/ml salmon sperm DNA. The blots were washed twice at 42°C with 1X SSC/0.1% SDS and twice at 55°C with 0.25X SSC/0.1% SDS. The signals were captured by Molecular Imager BI PhosphoScreen (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) and were then quantified using Multi-analyst software

(BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA). The blot was stripped using boiling 0.1% SDS solution and re-probed with a probe for 18S rRNA, which was used a loading control.

Plasmid Constructs

The construction of the parental vector pZeoU1EcoSpe (referred to as pZeoU1 in this study) and chimeric pZeoU1EcoSpe/hammerhead ribozymes targeting *HGF* mRNA at position 701 and *met* mRNA at position 560 (referred to as pZeoU1/HGF701 and pZeoU1/met560) was described previously (28, 29). The latter construct targeting *met* mRNA was also cloned into a blasticidin cassette (pCMV/Bsd) (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) (referred to as pBsdU1/met560) to change the drug selection marker for dual transfection studies.

Stable Transfection and Screening of Human Fibrosarcoma Cells

Cells in exponential growth were plated in 100 mm diameter dishes at 5×10^3 - 1×10^4 cells/dish. After 36 hr, 1 µg of plasmid DNA (pZeoU1 or pZeoU1/met560) were transfected using LipofectAMINE (Life Technologies, Gibco BRL, Grand Island, NY) according to manufacturer's instructions. Transfected cells were selectively grown in culture medium containing 400-1000 µg/ml zeocin (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA). For the double transfected simultaneously, and transfected cells were selectively grown in culture medium containing 1000 µg/ml zeocin and 4 µg/ml blasticidin (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA). Drug resistant clones were randomly selected and screened for reduction of MET protein levels by Western blot analysis. For the double transfectants, the clones with reduced MET levels were further screened for reduction of *HGF* mRNA levels by Northern blot analysis.

Tumorigenicity Assay in vivo

BALB/c athymic mice 5-6 weeks of age were injected subcutaneously in the right and left rear flank regions with 1×10^{6} cells in 0.2 ml of serum-free Eagle's medium. For each cell strain tested, three mice were injected (six sites total). Tumor dimensions were measured twice weekly using a vernier caliper. The size of the tumors was calculated using the formula for the volume of a hemi-ellipsoid, the geometric figure most nearly approximating the shape of the tumor: Volume = $0.5236 \times \text{length} \times \text{width} \times \text{height}$.

Growth Rate in vitro

The cells were plated at 1X10⁴ cells per 60 mm diameter dish and harvested in triplicate plates on day 1, 3, 5, and 7. The total number of cells were counted using Coulter Particle Counter. The exponential growth phase of the growth curve was then used to calculate the population doubling time. Results from three independent experiments were presented.

RESULTS

Over-expression and Constitutive Phosphorylation of the MET Protein in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

Our previous study (see Chapter III) demonstrates that the MET protein is overexpressed in six out of six malignant cells lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by carcinogen-transformed MSU-1.1 cells and four out of five human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors, compared to the levels found in several foreskin-derived normal human fibroblast cell lines and in the two infinite-lifespan cell strains, MSU-1.0 and MSU-1.1.

To determine whether the high levels of MET expression in the above human fibrosarcoma cell lines are active, we examined the basal phosphorylation levels of MET protein using an anti-phospho-MET antibody that recognizes Y^{1234} and Y^{1235} residues in the kinase domain of MET β -chain p145 (Fig. 1). The specificity of this antibody for phospho-MET was confirmed by the absence of signals upon treating the blots with Yersinia tyrosine phosphatase and then probing with the antibody (data not shown). Phosphorylation of the MET protein was very low or undetectable in four out of the five normal human fibroblast cell lines (Fig. 1A, lane 1, Fig. 1B, lane 1-5) as well as in the non-tumorigenic cell strains MSU-1.0 and MSU-1.1 (Fig. 1A, lane 2-3). In contrast, moderate to high levels of phosphorylation of the MET protein were observed in all 11 fibrosarcoma cell lines tested, including six malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by carcinogen-transformed MSU-1.1 cells (Fig. 1A, lanes 4-9) and four out of five human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors (Fig. 1B, lanes 6-10). Thus MET over-expression and constitutive activation is a

ω by E) p e

.

common feature of human fibrosarcoma cell lines, including those transformed in culture by various carcinogens and those derived from patients' tumors.

Expression of HGF in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

Since HGF is the known ligand that binds to the receptor, MET, and induces the phosphorylation of the Y^{1234} and Y^{1235} residues of the MET protein, we examined the expression of HGF mRNA in above cell lines by Northern blot analysis. As shown in Figure 2, besides two minor transcripts at 7 kb and 4 kb, a 1.5 kb transcript was the major *hgf* transcript observed for all the cell lines tested, including two normal human fibroblast cell lines, the infinite life span cell strain MSU-1.1, and the 11 human fiborsarcoma cell lines, including the six malignant cell lines transformed in culture from MSU-1.1 cells and the five human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested expressed the same high levels of *hgf* as the normal human fibroblasts, although a few fibrosarcoma cell lines expressed *hgf* at relatively lower amounts than normal fibroblasts, including the γ^2 -3A/SB1 cell line, which was chosen for further study below.

Activation of the MET Receptor by HGF-MET Autocrine Loop in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

The co-expression of the HGF-MET pair strongly suggests that an HGF-MET autocrine loop is responsible for the constitutive phosphorylation of the MET protein observed for human fibrosarcoma cell lines. Using neutralizing HGF antibody, we tested this in human fibrosarcoma cell line γ 2-3A/SB1, which had shown high levels of MET phosphorylation. As shown in Figure 3, the high level of phosphorylation of the MET protein was suppressed upon neutralizing HGF antibody treatments, suggesting the

presence of an HGF-MET autocrine loop in this fibrosarcoma cell line. In addition, we noticed that one fibrosarcoma cell line, SHAC, which showed a low level of MET protein in the previous study⁵, showed high level of phosphorylation of the MET protein as well (Fig. 1B, lane 6). These findings suggest that in human fibrosarcomas, autocrine stimulation rather than over-expression activates the MET receptor.

Reduction of MET and/or HGF Expression in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines by U1snRNA/ribozymes Gene Transfer

To test whether there is dependence on endogenous MET and/or HGF expression for human fibrosarcoma tumorigenicity, chimeric U1snRNA/hammerhead ribozyme constructs (Fig. 4) were used to specifically down-regulate *met* and/or *hgf* expression in human fibrosarcoma cell lines. Two cell lines were chosen to carry out the study: γ 2-3A/SB1 and γ 4-2A/SFT2, which are derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by γ -radiation transformed MSU-1.1 cells. As shown in the previous study⁵ and in Figure 2 of the present study, the former cell line expressed high level of MET and *hgf* at moderate levels.

These two cell lines were stably transfected with control plasmid (pZeoU1) or U1snRNA/ribozyme targeting *met* mRNA (pZeoU1/met560). In addition, U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting both *met* and *hgf* mRNA (pBsdU1/met560 and pZeoU1/HGF701) were stably transfected into the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line. Clonally derived cell strains were then screened by Western blot analysis for reduction of MET protein expression and/or by Northern blot analysis for reduction of HGF mRNA expression. Cell strains with at least 50% decrease in MET and/or *hgf* expression were designated as positive. The positive cell strains selected for subsequent experiments and their

relative levels of MET and *hgf* as compared to the parental and vector control cell strains are summarized in Figure 5 and Table 1. The U1snRNA ribozyme constructs were effective in down-regulating the MET and *hgf* levels, as in some case the MET level was down-regulated to as low as 3% that of the parental and vector control cell strains.

Inhibition of Human Fibrosarcoma Tumorigenicity *in vivo* after Reduction of MET and/or HGF Levels by U1snRNA/ribozymes

The role of HGF and MET on tumor formation and growth was examined by subcutaneously injecting non-transfected parental cell lines, vector-transfected control cell strains and cell strains with reduced MET and/or *hgf* levels into athymic mice and monitoring the animals for growth of tumors. As summarized in Table 2, for the γ 2-3A/SB1 cell line, the parental and vector control cell strains formed tumors at 6/6 or 5/6 sites injected and the average latency for the tumors to reach 200 mm³ was 7-8 week. The cell strains with reduced MET levels formed tumors at a lower frequency (varying from 4/6 to 0/6 sites injected) and a longer latency (varying from 12-13 weeks to indefinitely). For the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line, the parental and vector control cell strains formed tumors to reach 200 mm³ was 3-5 weeks. For the cell strains with reduced MET levels and the average latency of tumor formation did not change, but they formed tumors after a longer latency (6-8 weeks). The cell strains with reduced levels of both MET and *hgf* formed tumors at a much longer latency (varying from 12 weeks to indefinitely).

No	o Sigr
Le	evels
ra	ate tha
e	xtend
Q	opula
٦ ٦	ransfe
٩	by allo
ħ	ime p
, i	n the
r	the ce
	could

No Significant Effects on Growth Rates *in vitro* after Reduction of MET and/or HGF Levels by U1snRNA/ribozymes

If the positive transfectants used in the above studies had a much slower growth rate than the parental and vector control cell strains, this could partially explain the extended latency for tumor formation and growth. Therefore, we determined the population doubling time in culture of the non-transfected parental cell lines, the vector-transfected control cell strains, and the cell strains with reduced MET and/or *hgf* levels by allowing the cells to grow exponentially and counting the number of cells at several time points. As shown in Table 3, for both cell lines, there was no significant difference in the population doubling time of the parental cell lines, the vector control cell strains, or the cell strains with reduced MET and/or *hgf* levels. Thus the biological effects observed could not be accounted for by a slower growth rate of the positive transfectants.

Fig. 1. Analysis of MET phosphorylation levels (A and B) in human fibroblasts by Western blotting. Actin was used as loading control. Cell lines/strains in panel A are from MSU-1 lineage (lane 1: LG1, lane 2: MSU-1.0, lane 3: MSU-1.1, lanes 4-9: malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by MSU-1.1 cells transformed in culture by various carcinogens). Cell lines in panels B are several normal fibroblast cell lines (lanes 1-5) and several human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors (lanes 6-10).





Fig. 2. Analysis of HGF mRNA expression in human fibroblasts by Northern hybridization. A 1.3 kb HGF cDNA probe was prepared by random labeling. The same blot was stripped and re-probed with 18S rRNA, which was used as a loading control (lanes 1 and 2: normal fibroblast cell lines; lane 3: MSU-1.1; lanes 4-9: malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by MSU-1.1 cells transformed in culture by various carcinogens; lanes 10-14: human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors).



3A

ant

we

cor

Fig



Fig. 3. Evidence of an autocrine HGF-MET loop in human fibrosarcoma cell line γ 2-3A/SB1. Cells were treated without or with various concentrations of HGF neutralizing antibody (N-Ab) in serum-free medium for 18 hr before being harvested. Cell lysates were analyzed for MET phosphorylation by Western blotting. Actin was used as loading control.

- -----

Fig. 4. Schematic representation and sequence of chimeric U1snRNA/ribozyme constructs used to down-regulate *met* and/or *hgf* expression in human fibrosarcoma cell lines γ 2-3A/SB1 and γ 4-2A/SFT2.



Fig. 5. Reduction of MET and/or *hgf* expression in selected human fibrosarcoma cell lines. A. Western blot analysis of MET expression in the γ 2-3A/SB1 cell line transfected with chimeric U1snRNA/ribozyme targeting *met* or with control plasmid; B. Western blot analysis of MET expression in the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line transfected with chimeric U1snRNA/ribozyme targeting *met* or with control plasmid; C. Western blot analysis of MET and Northern blot analysis of *hgf* expression in the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line transfected with chimeric U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting *met* or with control plasmid; C. Western blot analysis of MET and Northern blot analysis of *hgf* expression in the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line transfected with chimeric U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting *met* and *hgf*. P: parental; VC, vector control; met560: U1snRNA/ribozyme targeting *met* and *hgf*.







Fig. 5

Table II-1 Inhibition of MET and/or HGF expression in human fibrosarcoma celllines by U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting met and/or HGF

Cell lines	MET protein levels (% of parental and control)	HGF mRNA levels (% of parental and control)	
γ2-3A/SB1-met560			
1	33	N/A	
2	27	N/A	
3	30	N/A	
γ4-2A/SFT2-met560			
1	3	N/A	
2	14	N/A	
3	40	N/A	
γ4-2A/SFT2-met560/HGF701		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
1	41	13	
2	17	49	

Table II-2 Inhibition of *in vivo* tumorigenicity and tumor growth of humanfibrosarcoma cell lines by U1snRNA/ribozymes targeting *met* and/or *HGF*

Cell lines/strains	No. of sites with tumor /No. of sites injected	Tumor forming latency (weeks) [*]	
72-3A/SB1			
Parental	6/6	7-8	
VC	5/6	7-8	
met560-1	4/6	12-13	
met560-2	1/6	>17	
met560-3	0/6	_	
4.04/0570			
γ4-2A/SF12			
Parental	6/6	3-4	
VC1	4/4	4-5	
VC2	6/6	3-4	
met560-1	6/6	7	
met560-2	5/6	6	
met560-3	4/6	8	
met560/HGF701-1	3/4	12	
met560/HGF701-2	0/6	-	

^a Time required for the tumor to reach a volume of 200 mm³.

Table II-3 Growth properties of the parental, vector control and positive cell strains with reduced MET and/or HGF levels

Cell lines/strains	Population DT [*]	Cell lines/strains	Population DT
	mean (SD) [♭] (h)		mean (SD)(h)
γ2-3A/SB1		γ 4-2 Α/SFT2	
Parental	20.1 (0.8)	Parental	19.2 (0.3)
VC	20.9 (0.3)	VC1	19.2 (0.5)
met560-1	21.2 (0.1)	VC2	20.1 (0.2)
met560-2	22.0 (0.7)	met560-1	22.4 (0.7)
met560-3	20.8 (0.2)	met560-2	19.4 (0.1)
		met560-3	21.3 (0.7)
		met560/HGF701-1	20.9 (0.3)
		met560/HGF701-2	23.3 (0.8)

^aDT: doubling time.

^bSD: standard deviation.

DISCUSSION

There are many human cancer-derived cell lines available for study, such as the five human fibrosarcoma cell lines utilized in the present study, including the HT1080 cell line. However, in almost all cases, the normal cells that gave rise to the tumor cells are not available. The unique value of the MSU-1 lineage is that in the lineage we have a family of cells clonally derived from another ranging from normal to tumor-derived cells. Since the cell strains/lines in the system are isogenic, direct comparisons can be made of the levels of expression between malignant cell lines and their non-tumorigenic precursors. Using the MSU-1 lineage as an important tool, as well as using several human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors and several normal human fibroblast cell lines, we demonstrate that MET over-expression occurs frequently in human fibrosarcomas, including those transformed in culture and those derived from patients' tumors. The data also show that this over-expression is not associated with the transformation induced by a specific carcinogen. In addition, our previous study (see Chapter III) demonstrates that such high levels of MET expression cannot be attributed to gene amplification, but rather result from up-regulation by high levels of transcription factor Sp1.

Besides over-expression of the MET protein, our results show that human fibrosarcoma cell lines often co-express the ligand, HGF, and show constitutive phosphorylation of the MET protein. In addition, an HGF-MET autocrine loop was shown to be responsible for MET activation. The co-expression of HGF and MET and/or the constitutive activation of MET receptor has been reported for various human sarcomas, such as fibrosarcomas (11), osteosarcomas (13), rhabdomyosarcomas (14), Kaposi's sarcomas (31), myelomas (15) and glioblastomas (32). Consistent with the

literature reports, our findings suggest that autocrine HGF-MET signaling plays an important role for the development and dissemination of human fibrosarcomas.

Several lines of evidence support a role of HGF-MET signaling in tumor formation and malignant progression of human tumors, including human fibrosarcomas: 1) the high expression levels of MET and/or HGF in a variety of tumors and their correlation with malignancy and poor prognosis (10, 33); 2) the enhanced tumorigenicity and/or invasion following creation of an HGF-MET autocrine loop in tumor cells (18, 19, 34); 3) the genetic link between activating *met* mutations and hereditary papillary renal carcinoma (HPRC) (35) and the ability of the activating *met* mutants to promote tumor formation and cause invasion/metastasis (36); 4) diverse tumorigenesis observed in transgenic mice that were engineered to over-express HGF or TPR-MET, a truncated activated form of MET (37, 38). To date, however, the role of endogenous HGF or MET expression in the tumorigenesis of human fibrosarcomas has not been examined directly.

We tested this hypothesis by down-regulating endogenous MET and/or HGF expression using a U1 small nuclear RNA/ribozyme strategy in two human fiborsarcoma cell lines: one cell line (γ 2-3A/SB1) expresses high level of MET and low level of HGF, whereas the other cell line (γ 4-2A/SFT2) expresses both MET and HGF at moderate levels. Down-regulating MET expression in the former cell line greatly inhibited tumor formation and growth. For the latter cell line, down-regulating MET expression alone only slightly inhibited tumor growth, whereas reduction of both MET and HGF expression greatly inhibited tumor formation and growth. These results directly demonstrate dependence on MET and HGF expression for the tumorigenesis of human fibrosarcomas. Such inhibition of fibrosarcoma growth is likely to involve multiple mechanisms. First, reduction of MET and/or HGF can lead to inhibition of HGF-MET

autocrine loop, which in turn, can lead to inhibition of various downstream responses, such as induction of angiogenic factors (e.g. VEGF) (39), cell migration and invasion (20, 40), anti-apoptosis (41), etc. Since the *in vitro* growth properties of the cell strains with reduced MET and/or HGF levels are not significantly altered from those of the parental or vector control cell strains, it is likely that in human fibroblasts, HGF does not have a strong mitogenic effect. This is consistent with a previous report by Giordano et al (40) and our observations (unpublished studies). Thus, the inhibition of tumor growth *in vivo* is not likely to be the result of a change in the growth rate of cells per se, but rather of the inhibition of the various downstream responses described above. Secondly, other tumor-promoting avenues might also be inhibited. HGF is a strong angiogenic factor (5, 42). For the γ 4-2A/SFT2 cell line, the greater inhibition of tumor growth upon reduction of both MET and HGF expression, compared to that upon reduction of MET only, suggests that HGF secreted by this cell line may act on nearby MET-expressing endothelial cells of blood vessels in a paracrine/endocrine pattern and result in angiogenesis, a critical factor for tumor growth after the tumor reaches a certain size.

In summary, we have shown that MET over-expression and constitutive activation is a common feature of human fibrosarcomas. By down-regulating MET and/or HGF expression using a U1 snRNA/ribozyme strategy, we demonstrated that there is strong dependence on endogenous MET and/or HGF expression for human fibrosarcoma tumorigenicity. This study clearly demonstrates a causal role of HGF-MET for the malignant transformation of human fibroblasts. It also strongly suggests that ribozymes could be of special therapeutical value in the treatment of cancer.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Drs. Craig Webb and George Vande Woude at Van Andel Research Institute, Grand Rapid, MI for providing us with the HGF neutralizing antibody. We also thank Angela Hendrick for her technical assistance on screening transfectants.

REFERENCES

1. Stoker, M., Gherardi, E., Perryman, M., Gray, J. Scatter factor is a fibroblast-derived modulator of epithelial cell mobility. Nature, *327*: 239-242, 1987.

2. Montesano, R., Matsumoto, K., Nakamura, T., and Orci, L. Identification of a fibroblast derived epithelial morphogen as hepatocyte growth factor. Cell, *67*: 901-908, 1991.

3. Bussolino, F., Di Renzo, M. F., Ziche, M., Bocchietto, E., Olivero, M., Naldini, L., Gaudino, G., Tamagnone, L., Coffer, A., and Comoglio, P. M. Hepatocyte growth factor is a potent angiogenic factor which stimulates endothelial cell motility and growth. J. Cell Biol., *119*: 629-641, 1992.

4. Weidner, K. M., Hartmann, G., Naldini, L., Comoglio, P. M., Sachs, M., Fonatsch, C., Rieder, H., and Birchmeier, W. Molecular characteristics of HGF-SF and its role in cell motility and invasion. EXS, *65*: 311-328, 1993.

5. Di Renzo, M. F., Narsimhan, R. P., Olivero, M., Bretti, S., Giordano, S., Medico, E., Gaglia, P., Zara, P., and Comoglio, P. M. Expression of the Met/HGF receptor in normal and neoplastic human tissues. Oncogene, *6*: 1997-2003, 1991.

6. Rosen, E. M., Nigam, S. K., and Goldberg, I. D. Scatter factor and the c-met receptor: a paradigm for mesenchymal/epithelial interaction. J. Cell Biol., *127*: 1783-1787, 1994.

7. Sonnenberg, E., Meyer, D., Weidner, K. M., and Birchmeier, C. Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor, the c-met tyrosine kinase, can mediate a signal exchange between mesenchyme and epithelia during mouse development. J. Cell Biol., *123*: 223-235, 1993.

8. Schmidt, C., Bladt, F., Goedecke, S., Brinkmann, V., Zschiesche, W., Sharpe, M., Gherardi, E., and Birchmeier, C. Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor is essential for liver development. Nature, *373*: 699-702, 1995.

9. Uehara, Y., Minowa, O., Mori, C., Shiota, K., Kuno, J., Noda, T., and Kitamura, N. Placental defect and embryonic lethality in mice lacking hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. Nature, *373*: 702-705, 1995.

10. Galimi, F., and Comoglio, P. M. Control of invasive cell growth by the Met family oncogenes. *In*: E. Mihich and D. Housman (eds.), Cancer Genes, pp. 23-43. New York: Plenum Press, 1996.

11. Rong, S., Jeffers, M., Resau, J. H., Tsarfaty, I., Oskarsson, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. Met expression and sarcoma tumorigenicity. Cancer Res., *53*: 5355-5360, 1993.

12. Bladt, F., Riethmacher, D., Isenmann, S., Aguzzi, A., and Birchmeier, C. Essential role for the c-met receptor in the migration of myogenic precursor cells into the limb bud. Nature, *376*: 768-771, 1995.

13. Ferracini, R., Di Renzo, M. F., Scotlandi, K., Baldini, N., Olivero, M., Lollini, P., Cremona, O., Campanacci, M., and Comoglio, P. M. The Met/HGF receptor is overexpressed in human osteosarcomas and is activated by either a paracrine or an autocrine circuit. Oncogene, *10*: 739-749, 1995.

14. Ferracini, R., Olivero, M., Di Renzo, M. F., Martano, M., De Giovanni, C., Nanni, P., Basso, G., Scotlandi, K., Lollini, P. L., and Comoglio, P. M. Retrogenic expression of the MET proto- oncogene correlates with the invasive phenotype of human rhabdomyosarcomas. Oncogene, *12*: 1697-1705, 1996.

15. Borset, M., Lien, E., Espevik, T., Helseth, E., Waage, A., and Sundan, A. Concomitant expression of hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor and the receptor c-MET in human myeloma cell lines. J. Biol. Chem., *271*: 24655-24661, 1996.

16. Natali, P. G., Nicotra, M. R., Di Renzo, M. F., Prat, M., Bigotti, A., Cavaliere, R., and Comoglio, P. M. Expression of the c-Met/HGF receptor in human melanocytic neoplasms: demonstration of the relationship to malignant melanoma tumour progression. Br. J. Cancer, *68*: 746-750, 1993.

17. Koochekpour, S., Jeffers, M., Rulong, S., Taylor, G., Klineberg, E., Hudson, E. A., Resau, J. H., and Vande Woude, G. F. Met and hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor expression in human gliomas. Cancer Res., *57*: 5391-5398, 1997.

18. Rong, S., Bodescot, M., Blair, D., Dunn, J., Nakamura, T., Mizuno, K., Park, M., Chan, A., Aaronson, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. Tumorigenicity of the met protooncogene and the gene for hepatocyte growth factor. Mol. Cell Biol., *12*: 5152-5158, 1992.

19. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., Anver, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. Autocrine hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor Met signaling induces transformation and the invasive/metastastic phenotype in C127 cells. Oncogene, *13*: 853-856, 1996.

20. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. Enhanced tumorigenicity and invasion metastasis by hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor met signalling in human cells concomitant with induction of the urokinase proteolysis network. Mol. Cell Biol., *16*: 1115-1125, 1996.

21. Holliday, R. Neoplastic transformation: the contrasting stability of human and mouse cells. Cancer Surv., *28*: 103-115, 1996.

22. Balmain, A., and Harris, C. C. Carcinogenesis in mouse and human cells: parallels and paradoxes. Carcinogenesis, *21*: 371-377, 2000.

23. McCormick, J. J., and Maher, V. M. Analysis of the multistep nature of human carcinogenesis utilizing human fibroblasts. Radiat. Oncol. Invest., *3*: 387-391, 1996.

24. Morgan, T. L., Yang, D. J., Fry, D. G., Hurlin, P. J., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Characteristics of an infinite life span diploid human fibroblast cell

strain and a near diploid strain arising from a clone of cells expressing a transfected vmyc oncogene. Exp. Cell Res., *197*: 125-136, 1991.

25. Yang, D., Louden, C., Reinhold, D. S., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by (+/-)-7 beta, 8 alpha-dihydroxy-9 alpha, 10 alpha-epoxy-7, 8, 9, 10-tetrahydrobenzo[a]pyrene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *89*: 2237-2241, 1992.

26. O'Reilly, S., Walicka, M., Kohler, S. K., Dunstan, R., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Dose dependent transformation of cells of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by cobalt 60 gamma radiation and characterization of the transformed cells. Radiat. Res., *150*: 577-584, 1998.

27. Boley, S. E., McManus, T. P., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by N-methyl-N-nitrosourea: evidence of elimination of p53 by homologous recombination. Cancer Res., *60*: 4105-4111, 2000.

28. Abounader, R., Ranganathan, S., Lal, B., Fielding, K., Book, A., Dietz, H., Burger, P., and Laterra, J. Reversion of human glioblastoma malignancy by U1 small nuclear RNA/ribozyme targeting of scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor and c-met expression. J. Natl. Cancer Inst., *91*: 1548-1556, 1999.

29. Montgomery, R. A., and Dietz, H. C. Inhibition of fibrillin 1 expression using U1 snRNA as a vehicle for the presentation of antisense targeting sequence. Hum. Mol. Genet., 6: 519-525, 1997.

30. Feinberg, A. P., and Vogelstein, B. A technique for radiolabeling DNA restriction endonuclease fragments to high specific activity. Anal. Biochem., *132*: 6-13, 1983.

31. Naidu, Y. M., Rosen, E. M., Zitnick, R., Goldberg, I., Park, M., Naujokas, M., Polverini, P. J., and Nickoloff, B. J. Role of scatter factor in the pathogenesis of AIDS related Kaposi sarcoma. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *91*: 5281-5285, 1994.

32. Shiota, G., Kawasaki, H., and Nakamura, T. Coexpression of hepatocyte growth factor and its receptor (c-met oncogene) in HGL4 glioblastoma cells. Oncology, *53*: 511-516, 1996.

33. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., and Woude, G. F. Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor-Met signaling in tumorigenicity and invasion/metastasis. J. Mol. Med., 74: 505-513, 1996.

34. Laterra, J., Rosen, E., Nam, M., Ranganathan, S., Fielding, K., and Johnston, P. Scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor expression enhances human glioblastoma tumorigenicity and growth. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., *235*: 743-747, 1997.

35. Schmidt, L., Duh, F. M., Chen, F., Kishida, T., Glenn, G., Choyke, P., Scherer, S. W., Zhuang, Z., Lubensky, I., Dean, M., Allikmets, R., Chidambaram, A., Bergerheim, U. R., Feltis, J. T., Casadevall, C., Zamarron, A., Bernues, M., Richard, S., Lips, C. J., Walther, M. M., Tsui, L. C., Geil, L., Orcutt, M. L., Stackhouse, T., Zbar, B., and et al. Germline and somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. Nat. Genet., *16*: 68-73, 1997.

36. Jeffers, M., Schmidt, L., Nakaigawa, N., Webb, C. P., Weirich, G., Kishida, T., Zbar, B., and Vande Woude, G. F. Activating mutations for the met tyrosine kinase receptor in human cancer. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *94*: 11445-11450, 1997.

37. Takayama, H., LaRochelle, W. J., Sharp, R., Otsuka, T., Kriebel, P., Anver, M., Aaronson, S. A., and Merlino, G. Diverse tumorigenesis associated with aberrant development in mice overexpressing hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *94*: 701-706, 1997.

38. Liang, T. J., Reid, A. E., Xavier, R., Cardiff, R. D., and Wang, T. C. Transgenic expression of tpr-met oncogene leads to development of mammary hyperplasia and tumors. J. Clin. Invest., *97*: 2872-2877, 1996.

39. Moriyama, T., Kataoka, H., Hamasuna, R., Yokogami, K., Uehara, H., Kawano, H., Goya, T., Tsubouchi, H., Koono, M., and Wakisaka, S. Up-regulation of vascular

endothelial growth factor induced by hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor stimulation in human glioma cells. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., *249*: 73-77, 1998.

40. Giordano, S., Zhen, Z., Medico, E., Gaudino, G., Galimi, F., and Comoglio, P. M. Transfer of motogenic and invasive response to scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor by transfection of human MET protooncogene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *90*: 649-653, 1993.

41. Fan, S., Wang, J. A., Yuan, R. Q., Rockwell, S., Andres, J., Zlatapolskiy, A., Goldberg, I. D., and Rosen, E. M. Scatter factor protects epithelial and carcinoma cells against apoptosis induced by DNA damaging agents. Oncogene, *17*: 131-141, 1998.

42. Grant, D. S., Kleinman, H. K., Goldberg, I. D., Bhargava, M. M., Nickoloff, B. J., Kinsella, J. L., Polverini, P., and Rosen, E. M. Scatter factor induces blood vessel formation in vivo. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A, *90*: 1937-1941, 1993.

CHAPTER III

UP-REGULATION of MET (HGF RECEPTOR) BY TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR SP1 IN HUMAN FIBROSARCOMAS

Hongyan Liang¹, Youhua Liu², Veronica M. Maher¹, and J. Justin McCormick¹

¹Carcinogenesis Laboratory

Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

and Department of Microbiology and Molecular Genetics

Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan 48824-1316

and ²Department of Pathology,

University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine, Pittsburgh, PA 15261

ABSTRACT

The hepatocyte growth factor receptor (MET) has been found to be expressed at high levels in a variety of human tumors, including human fibrosarcomas. Many studies indicate that this over-expression plays a causal role in tumor formation and/or malignant progression. To test the hypothesis that high levels of MET expression in human fibrosarcomas result from up-regulation by the transcription factor Sp1, malignant cell lines derived from tumors formed in athymic mice by carcinogen-transformed human fibroblastic MSU-1.1 cells and human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors were examined for the levels of expression of MET and Sp1. Ten out of the eleven human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested showed high levels of MET expression, and six out of the ten fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of MET showed coordinately high levels of Sp1, compared to the levels found in several foreskin-derived normal human fibroblasts and the MSU-1.1 cell strain. The Sp1 expressed at high levels in those cell lines was functional as shown by its strong binding to oligonucleotides spanning the -156/-119 region of the met promoter. Two of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines, y2-3A/SB1 and HT1080, and two of the normal fibroblast cell lines, LG1 and SL89, were compared further. The y2-3A/SB1 and HT1080 cells exhibited high levels of MET and Sp1, whereas the LG1 and SL89 cells exhibited low levels of both proteins. Deletion analysis and site-directed mutagenesis of the met promoter revealed that the tandem Sp1 sites in the proximal promoter region (-223 to +60) are important for the transcription of the met gene. When the four cell lines were transfected with a met promoter-luciferase chimeric construct, the two fibrosarcoma cell lines, y2-3A/SB1 and HT1080, exhibited met promoter activity at a much higher level than did the two normal fibroblast cell lines, LG1 and SL89. Transfection of the LG1 cells with an expression
vector carrying Sp1 cDNA resulted in a dose-dependent increase in the *met* promoter activity. What is more, transfection of the HT1080 cells with an Sp1 decoy to interfere with and inhibit Sp1 binding to DNA led to a dramatic reduction in MET expression. Taken together, these data demonstrate that in a majority of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested, the over-expression of MET results from high levels of transcription factor Sp1. These results suggest that when highly expressed, Sp1 functions as an oncoprotein.

INTRODUCTION

Hepatocyte growth factor, also known as scatter factor, is a multifunctional growth factor, which can induce mitogenesis, motogenesis, morphogenesis and angiogenesis as well as other biological effects (1-5). The receptor for HGF is MET, which belongs to a novel class of receptor tyrosine kinases consisting of a heterodimer of disulfide-linked α chain (50 kDa) and β chain (145 kDa) (6-7). High levels of MET have been found in a variety of human tumors, including human fibrosarcomas (8-13). Gene transfer and ribozyme inhibition studies of HGF and its receptor, MET, indicate that the HGF-MET pathway plays a causal role in tumor formation and malignant progression (14-18).

Although high levels of MET are frequently found in human tumors, gene amplification occurs in only a small portion of those cases (9, 19), suggesting a role for aberrant transcriptional regulation of the *met* gene causing over-expression. It is known that sequence-specific DNA binding proteins play a crucial role in transcription control (20). Recently, Liu (21) characterized the human *met* promoter as a promoter that lacks a TATA or CAAT box but has GC-rich regions. Functional analysis identified the -223 to -68 region of the promoter, which contains multiple Sp1 sites, as the minimum promoter region for basal transcription of the human *met* promoter as well.

Transcription factor Sp1 is a member of the C_2H_2 -type zinc finger family. It binds to GC-boxes and regulates the transcription of a wide variety of genes, such as housekeeping, tissue-specific and cell cycle-regulated genes (see Ref. 23 for review). Although Sp1 has been widely studied since it was first identified in 1987 (24), very few studies have examined whether it plays a role in tumor growth and malignant

progression. The first report, which showed simultaneous high-expression of *Sp1 and EGFR* in human gastric carcinomas, was published in 1992 (25). Very recently, Zannetti et al (26) demonstrated highly correlated up-regulation of Sp1 DNA-binding activity and the level of expression of uPAR in human breast carcinomas, and Shi et al (27) reported coordinated high levels of Sp1 and VEGF in human pancreatic adenocarcinomas.

To study the molecular mechanisms underlying neoplastic transformation of human cells, McCormick and Maher and their colleagues developed a human fibroblastic cell lineage, designated MSU-1 (28). This lineage began with a neonatal foreskin-derived finite life span normal human fibroblast cell line, designated LG1, which was subsequently step-by-step transformed in culture: first into a diploid infinite life span cell strain, designated MSU-1.0, then into a near-diploid, karyotypically stable cell strain that has 45 chromosomes including two marker chromosomes, designated MSU-1.1 The MSU-1.1 cells were subsequently transformed into cells that are fully (29). malignant, as demonstrated by their ability to form fibrosarcomas in athymic mice (30-32). Cells from representative tumors were put into culture, and the cell lines derived from them were used for further studies. Several such tumor-derived cell lines obtained with MSU-1.1 cells transformed in culture, as well as several foreskin-derived normal human fibroblast cell lines, and several human cell lines derived from patients' fibrosarcomas were used for the studies reported here (see Table 1). Using these cell lines, we determined that MET over-expression is a common feature of human fibrosarcomas and showed that in a majority of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested, high levels of MET expression result from up-regulation by the transcription factor Sp1.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cell Lines and Cell Culture

The human fibroblast cell lines used for the study are listed and characterized in Table 1. Cells were routinely cultured in complete medium at 37°C in a humidified incubator containing 5% CO₂ in air. The complete medium consisted of Eagle's minimum essential medium modified by addition of L-aspartic acid (0.2 mM), L-serine (0.2 mM) and pyruvate (1 mM), and supplemented with 10% supplemented calf serum (SCS) (Hyclone Laboratory, Logan, UT), penicillin (100 units/ml), streptomycin (100 μ g/ml) and hydrocortisone (1 μ g/ml).

Western Blot Analysis

MET Protein. Cell lysates were prepared using single-detergent lysis buffer composed of 50 mM Tris-HCl, pH7.2, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM NaF, 0.5% NP-40, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 200 mM benzamidine, 1mM PMSF, 25 μ g/ml aprotinin, and 25 μ g/ml leupeptin. The protein concentration was determined using a Bicinchoninic Acid (BCA) Protein Assay Reagent Kit (Pierce Chemical, Rockford, IL) with serum bovine albumin as the standard. Cell lysates containing 50 μ g of protein were mixed with 5X SDS-PAGE sample buffer (0.125M Tris-HCl, pH6.8, 25% glycerol, 5% SDS, 0.0125% bromophenol blue, and 25% β -mercaptoethanol as the reducing reagent). The samples were separated on a 7.5% SDS-PAGE gel and then transferred onto an Immobilion-P membrane (Millipore, Bedford, MA). The blot was probed with a monoclonal antibody against MET (Catalog # 05-238, Upstate Biotechnology, Lake Placid, NY). SuperSignal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate (Pierce Chemical, Rockford, IL) was used

according to manufacturers' instructions to detect the signal. The bands were quantified using the Quantity One software (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

Sp1 Protein. The same method was used to detect Sp1 protein except that a triple-detergent lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH7.2, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM NaF, 1% NP-40, 0.1% SDS, and 0.1% sodium deoxycholate, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 200 mM benzamidine, 1mM PMSF, 25 μ g/ml aprotinin, and 25 μ g/ml leupeptin) was used to collect whole cell lysates. The primary antibody for detection of Sp1 protein was a monoclonal antibody (Catalog # SC-420) from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA).

Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assays (EMSA)

Nuclear extracts were prepared following methods described by Dignam et al. (33) with modifications. Cells were washed with cold PBS and collected by centrifugation. The cell pellets were resuspended in cold hypotonic buffer (10 mM HEPES, pH7.9, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 10 mM KCl, 0.2 mM PMSF, and 0.5 mM DTT), homogenized in a Dounce homogenizer using a type B pestle, and centrifuged at 3,300 g for 15 min. The packed nuclei were resuspended in low-salt buffer (20 mM HEPES, pH 7.9, 25% glycerol, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.02 M KCl, 0.2 mM EDTA, 0.2 mM PMSF and 0.5 mM DTT), extracted with high-salt buffer (the same as low-salt buffer, but with KCl increased to 1.2 M), and centrifuged at 25,000 g for 30 min. The supernatant was dialyzed against dialysis buffer (20 mM HEPES, pH 7.9, 20% glycerol, 100 mM KCl, 0.2 mM EDTA, 0.2 mM PMSF and 0.5 mM DTT), cleared by centrifugation at 25,000 g for 20 min, and stored at –80°C.

Double stranded oligonucleotides, spanning the -156/-119 region of the *met* promoter, i.e. 5' ACCTTGTCGT<u>GGGCGG</u>GGCAGA<u>GGCGGG</u>AGGAAACG 3' were endlabeled with T4 polynucleotide kinase and $[\gamma^{-32}P]$ ATP. Nuclear extract (15 µg protein)

was pre-incubated in a DNA binding buffer (4% glycerol, 1 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM EDTA, 0.5 mM DTT, 50 mM NaCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, and 0.05 mg/ml poly(dl-dC).poly(dl-dC)) at room temperature for 10 min, and then incubated with 1 µl (100,000cpm) of the ³²P end-labeled oligonucleotides for an additional 20 min. In some experiments, 1µl of anti-Sp1 or anti-Sp3 antibody (Catalog # SC-420 X and SC-644 X, respectively, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA) was added, and the reaction was incubated on ice for 1 hr. The free and bound labeled oligonucleotides were separated on a 4% non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel followed by autoradiography using a Molecular Imager BI PhosphoScreen (BioRad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

Construction of Plasmids

The human *met* promoter-luciferase plasmids were constructed by cloning various lengths of the 5' flanking region of human *met* gene into the polylinker region of the promoterless vector pGL3-basic containing firefly luciferase (Promega, Madison, WI). The DNA fragments containing various lengths of the *met* promoter were generated by PCR amplification as described previously (21).

Mutations were introduced into the consensus Sp1 binding sites (changing GGGCGG to $G\underline{TT}C\underline{AT}$) in the above *met* promoter-luciferase constructs using QuikChangeTM XL Site Directed Mutagenesis Kit (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The sequences of the mutated plasmid DNA were verified by automated nucleotide sequencing using the Thermo Sequenase Primer Cycle Sequencing Kit (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Piscataway, NJ) and the Cy5 labeled GL primer 2, 5' CTTTATGTTTTTGGCGTCTTCC 3' (See Catalog of Promega, Madison, WI for the location of the sequencing primer). The primers used to sequentially mutate the tandem Sp1 sites 2 and 3 in the -146/-129 region of the *met* promoter were: 5'

CCTTGTCGTG<u>TT</u>CGGGGCAGAGGC<u>TT</u>GAGGAAACGC 3' (sense), 5' GCGTTTCCT C<u>AA</u>GCCTCTGCCCCG<u>AA</u>CACGACAAGG 3' (antisense); 5' CCTTGTCGTGTTC<u>AT</u>G-GCAGA<u>TA</u>CTTGAGGAAACGC 3' (sense), 5' GCGTTTCCTCAAG<u>TA</u>TCTGCC<u>AT</u>GA-ACACGACAAGG 3' (antisense). The primers used to sequentially mutate the Sp1 site 1 in the - 79/-74 region of the *met* promoter were: 5' CGGCAGGAAG<u>TT</u>CGGGGGGCCG-ATTTCC 3' (sense), 5' GGAAATCGGCCCCCG<u>AA</u>CTTCCTGCCG 3' (antisense); 5' CGGCAGGAAGTTC<u>AT</u>GGGCCGATTTCC 3' (sense), 5'GGAAATCGGCCC<u>AT</u>GAA-CTTCCTGCCG 3' (antisense).

Transient Transfections

The cells were cultured in 6-well plates for 36 hr and then transiently transfected with the *met* promoter-luciferase chimeric constructs using LipofectAMINE (Life Technologies, Gibco BRL, Grand Island, NY). In each experiment, 1 X 10⁵ cells were co-tranfected with 1.5 pmole of DNA from each *met* promoter-luciferase construct and 0.1 µg or 0.01 µg of the CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferase plamid DNA (control luciferase for transfection efficiency) (Promega, Madison, WI). In certain designated experiments, various amounts of plasmid DNA containing CMV-Sp1 cDNA were additionally added. The cells were incubated with the DNA/liposome/serum-free medium for 7 hr and then incubated for an additional 48 hr or for various periods of time in complete medium containing 10% supplemented calf serum before being harvested.

Luciferase Activity Assays

After the transient transfection, the cells were washed with PBS twice and collected in 100 μ l 1X Passive Lysis Buffer (Promega, Madison, WI) using a rubber policeman. The suspension was subjected to one freeze-thaw cycle and centrifuged at

12,000 g for 4 min. The supernatant was frozen rapidly in liquid nitrogen, and stored at -80°C. The luciferase activity of the lysates was measured using the Dual Luciferase Assay System (Promega, Madison, WI). All experiments were carried out in triplicates to ensure reproducibility. Relative luciferase activity (RLA) was reported after normalization for the control *Renilla* luciferase activity and the protein concentration of the lysates.

Transcription Factor Decoy Inhibition Assays

Complementary single stranded oligonucletides were synthesized as phosphorothioates and annealed by heating to 95°C for 10 min followed by slow cooling to room temperature. The decoy sequence for Sp1 was (5' (5'ATTCGATCGGTTAAGTGCGAGC 3'). The decoy or the mismatch control oligonucleotides were delivered into the cells using LipofectAMINE (Life Technologies, Gibco BRL, Grand Island, NY). Cell lysates were collected at various time points after the treatments. Cell lysates containing 50 μ g of protein were then analyzed for MET protein expression by Western blot analysis as described above.

Statistical Analysis

The levels of MET and Sp1 expression were compared using Pearson's coefficient of correlation and ANOVA procedures for simple regression and correlation.

RESULTS

Over-expression of MET in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

To test whether over-expression of MET is a common feature of human fibrosarcomas, we compared the level of MET expression in several normal human fibroblast cell lines and two infinite life span non-tumorigenic fibroblast cell strains with that found in six malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by various carcinogen-transformed MSU-1.1 cells, as well as in five human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors (Fig. 1A and 1B) (see Table 1 for their origin). Low levels of MET protein, including the mature β -chain p145 and its precursor p170, were detected in the five normal human fibroblast cell lines tested (Fig. 1A, lane 1; Fig. 1B, lanes 1-5). For the MSU-1 lineage, the MET level was increased stepwise, with a slight increase in the infinite life span, partially growth factor independent cell strain MSU-1.1, and a further increase in the six malignant cell lines derived from carcinogentransformed MSU-1.1 cells, compared to that found in the finite life span founder cell line, LG1, and the first derivative cell strain, MSU-1.0 (Fig. 1A). As shown in Figure 1B, high levels of MET expression were observed in four out of the five human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors, compared to the average MET level in the five normal human fibroblast cell lines tested. These results indicate that MET is frequently over-expressed in human fibrosarcoma cell lines, not only in those derived from patients' tumors, but also in those derived from fibrosarcomas formed by human cells transformed in culture by carcinogen treatments.

To see if increased expression of MET in these cell lines resulted from gene amplification, we analyzed the copy number of the *met* gene in these cell lines by Southern blot analysis using a probe against nucleotides 1818-3142 of the *met* cDNA.

Gene amplification was observed for only two out of the eleven human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested, viz, L210-6A/SB1 and VIP:FT, and the amplification was only about two-fold above that seen in the normal human fibroblast cell lines and in the other nine fibrosarcoma cell lines (data not shown).

Over-expression of Sp1 in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

Having ruled out gene amplification as the explanation for over-expression of MET, we then examined them for aberrant transcriptional regulation. The human met promoter has been characterized as a TATA-less promoter and shown to have multiple binding sites for regulatory transcription factor Sp1 (21). Figure 1C and 1D show the results of Western blot analysis of Sp1 expression levels in the above cell lines. Two bands (p95 and p106), which are the un-phosphorylated and phosphorylated forms of Sp1, respectively, were detected for the Sp1 protein. The level of Sp1 in the five normal fibroblast cell lines and in the infinite life span, non-transformed cell strain MSU-1.0 was virtually undetectable or very low (Fig. 1C, lanes 1-2; Fig. 1D, lanes 1-5). The MSU-1.1 cells showed a moderate increase in the level of Sp1 (Fig. 1C, lane 3) above that in the precursor strain, MSU-1.0. Out of the six malignant cell lines derived from MSU-1.1 that showed over-expression of MET in Figure 1A, four cell lines also showed overexpression of Sp1 (Fig. 1C). Similarly, out of the four fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors that showed high levels of MET in Figure 1B, two also showed high levels of Sp1 expression, compared to the average Sp1 level in the five normal human fibroblast cell lines tested (Fig. 1D). In summary, all the normal human fibroblast cell lines and the infinite life span cell strain MSU-1.0 showed low levels of both MET and Sp1; the infinite life span and partially growth factor independent cell strain MSU-1.1 showed a slightly higher level of MET and Sp1, whereas six out of the ten human fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of MET showed high levels of Sp1 as well.

To further confirm whether there is a direct correlation between Sp1 level and MET expression, we quantified the expression levels of Sp1 and MET using the BioRad Quantity One program, and compared the values to that of the LG1 cell line, one of the five normal human fibroblasts cell lines tested and also the founder cell line of the MSU-1 lineage. The data are summarized in Table 2. The levels of Sp1 and MET were compared using Pearson's coefficient of correlation and ANOVA procedures for simple regression and correlation. For the five normal fibroblast cell lines, infinite life span cell strains MSU-1.0 and MSU-1.1, and the six human fibrosarcoma cell lines that showed high levels of MET and Sp1, there is a positive and significant correlation between MET and Sp1 levels (r = 0.80; P<0.001).

Strong Sp1 DNA Binding Activities to the -156/-119 Region of the *met* Promoter in Human Fibrosarcoma Cell Lines

To determine whether the high levels of Sp1 protein observed in the above human fibrosarcoma cell lines are functional, electrophoretic mobility shift assays were carried out using nuclear extract of those cell lines. The probe used for the study spans the -156/-119 region of the *met* promoter, i.e. 5' ACCTTGTCGT<u>GGGCGG</u>GGCA-GA<u>GGCGGG</u>AGAAACG 3', which contains two putative Sp1 binding sites. Because Sp3, another Sp-family protein, has the same consensus binding sequence as Sp1, antibodies against Sp1 or Sp3 were used to super-shift the DNA-protein complexes, and in that way identify the factor involved in the binding. The nuclear extracts of all six of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines exhibiting high level of both MET and Sp1 showed strong Sp1 binding to the -156/-119 region of the *met* promoter, whereas the nuclear extracts of the normal human fibroblast cell lines showed undetectable or very weak Sp1 binding. Examples are shown in Figure 2. As shown in the first lane of the assayed fibrosarcoma cell lines, HT1080 and VIP:FT, a major DNA-protein complex (t) and a

faster moving minor complex (b) were observed. The results of the super-shift assays by anti-Sp1 or anti-Sp3 antibodies, shown in the second and third lanes of each assayed sample, indicated that the majority of the t complex consisted of Sp1-DNA. Therefore the Sp1 protein shown to be expressed at high levels in the human fibrosarcoma cell lines is functional and can result in strong binding to the *met* promoter DNA.

Sp1 Binding Sites are Important for the *met* Gene Expression in Human Fibroblasts

To delineate the sequences essential for the *met* gene expression, we constructed a series of human *met* promoter-firefly luciferase chimeric constructs in which various lengths of the 5'-flanking region of the human *met* gene were cloned into the promoter-less firefly luciferase vector (Fig. 3A). These constructs and the control CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferase plasmid were transiently transfected into human fibrosarcoma cell line, HT1080, which had shown highly correlated MET and Sp1 levels. After normalization for the control *Renilla* luciferase construct are presented in Figure 3B. The 2.6met-luc construct, which contains the –2,615 to +60 region of the *met* promoter, had obvious promoter activity (~ 30 RLA) compared with the promoter-less vector. Deletion of the -2,615 to -223 region of the *met* promoter (from 2.6met-luc to 0.2met-luc) affected the promoter activity only slightly. However, further deletion of the -223 to -68 region (from 0.2met-luc to 0.1met-luc) dramatically reduced the promoter activity. Thus the proximal promoter region (-223 to -68) is essential for the constitutive *met* promoter activity.

Since this region contains multiple Sp1 sites, we further generated a series of 0.2met-luc constructs with mutations in the Sp1 sites (Fig. 3C) to determine the role of Sp1 sites for *met* transcription. Mutation of the Sp1 site 1 in the -79/-74 region resulted

in a slight increase of the promoter activity, whereas mutation of the two tandem Sp1 sites (2 an 3) in the -146/-129 region resulted in an ~ 65% reduction of the promoter activity. When all three Sp1 sites were mutated, there was an ~ 40% reduction of the promoter activity (Fig. 3C). As a further confirmation of the results obtained using the 0.2met-luc as the mutagenesis template, we also generated a series of 2.6met-luc constructs with mutations in various Sp1 sites. Similar results were obtained (Fig. 3C). These results demonstrate that the two tandem Sp1 sites in the -146/-129 region are important positive elements for *met* transcription in human fibroblasts, whereas the Sp1 site in the -79/-74 region is most likely a weak negative element.

Comparison of the *met* Promoter Activity in Cell Lines with Different Sp1 Levels

To test whether cells with high level of Sp1 would have high *met* promoter activity, we examined the *met* promoter activities in four cell lines with different Sp1 levels, i.e., two normal human fibroblast cell lines (LG1 and SL89) with low levels of Sp1 and MET, and two human fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of Sp1 and MET (γ 2-3A/SB1 and HT1080, which are derived from carcinogen transformation in culture and from patient's tumor, respectively). For this experiment, it was important to choose the CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferase but not other *Renilla* luciferse constructs (such as thymidine kinase promoter- or SV40 promoter-*Renilla* luciferase) as the control plasmid because both thymidine kinase promoter and SV40 promoter contain multiple Sp1 sites and are highly modulatable by Sp1 levels (34, 35), whereas the CMV promoter does not contain multiple Sp1 sites, and our test showed that it was not responsive to exogenous Sp1 introduced by an expression vector carrying Sp1 cDNA (data not shown).

The relative time-wise post transfection *met* promoter-luciferase activities (with the activity of the LG1 cell line at 0 hr time point as 1.0) are summarized in Figure 4 after normalization for the control CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferse activities and the protein

concentration of the lysates. For the fibrosarcoma cell line γ 2-3A/SB1, the *met* promoter activity went up gradually and the level increased ~ 17 fold at 48 hr post transfection. For the fibrosarcoma cell line HT1080, the *met* promoter activity went up shortly after the transfection, reaching peak value (~ 16 fold) at about 24 hr post transfection, then gradually went down towards the basal level. For the normal fibroblast cell lines LG1 and SL89, the promoter activities remained at about the same low level throughout 48 hr post transfection.

To determine whether expression level of Sp1 could modulate the *met* promoter activity, we co-transfected the LG1 cell line, which has a low constitutive level of Sp1 protein, with the 2.6met-luc construct and increasing concentrations of pCMV-Sp1 expression vector. As shown in Figure 5, without exogenous Sp1 stimulation, the promoter activity remained at about the same low level throughout 48 hr, and then increased ~ 3 fold at 72 hr post transfection. When LG1 cells were co-transfected with 0.4 μ g or 0.8 μ g pCMV-Sp1, there was a gradually dose-dependent increase of the promoter activity throughout 72 hr post transfection. At 72 hr, 0.4 μ g pCMV-Sp1 resulted in ~ 7 fold increase of the promoter activity. Thus, the *met* promoter activity is highly modulatable by Sp1, and Sp1 acts as a strong activator for *met* transcription in human fibroblasts.

Inhibition of Sp1 Binding to the *met* Promoter Reduced MET Expression

Finally, we used a transcription factor decoy strategy (36-37) to test whether interfering with and inhibiting the Sp1 binding to the *met* promoter would lead to a decrease of MET expression in the human fibrosarcoma cell line HT1080. A doublestranded decoy containing the consensus Sp1 binding site and a mismatched control with a mutated Sp1 binding sequence were synthesized as phosphorothioate

oligonucleotides, which are highly resistant to nucleases (38). The ability of the decoy, but not the mismatched control, to compete for binding to transcription factor Sp1 was tested using the electrophoretic mobility shift assay (data not shown). The decoy or the mismatched control oligonucleotides were transiently delivered into the cells, and the amount of the MET protein present in the cell lysates post treatment was evaluated by Western blot analysis. As shown in Figure 6, at 12 hours after the treatment with the decoy, the amount of the 170 kDa MET precursor was dramatically reduced (~ 80-90%) and the 145 kDa mature MET β chain protein was moderately decreased (~ 50%) as well. This inhibition lasted for at least 24 hr. For the mismatched control protein (actin) remained constant in spite of the presence of the transcription factor decoy or the mismatched control oligonucleotides.

Table III-1 Human fibroblast cell strains/lines used in this study

Cell strains/lines	Origin	
LG1	Foreskin-derived normal human fibroblast cell line, used to derive the	
	MSU-1 lineage (29)	
MSU-1.0	Infinite life span, diploid cell strain derived from LG1 cells following v-	
	<i>myc</i> transfection (29)	
MSU-1.1	Infinite life span, near diploid, chromosomally stable and partially	
	growth factor independent cell strain arisen from MSU-1.0 cells (29)	
4C5/ST2, L210-6A/SB1	Derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice after injection of	
	MSU-1.1 cells malignantly transformed by benzo[a]pyrene (30)	
MA3-3/SB2, MB3-1/SF2	Derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice after injection of	
	MSU-1.1 cells malignantly transformed by methylnitrosourea (31)	
γ2-3A/SB1, γ4-2A/SFT2	Derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice after injection of	
	MSU-1.1 cells malignantly transformed by γ -radiation (32)	
NF15, NF80, NF85,	Foreskin-derived finite life span normal human fibroblasts established	
NF89	in this laboratory	
SHAC ^a , NCI ^a , HT1080 ^a ,	Human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors and	
VIP:FT [#] , 8387 ^b	maintained in culture	

^a From American Type Culture Collection, Rockville, MD.

^b From Dr. Stuart A Aronson, National Cancer Institute, Bethesda, MD.

Fig. 1. MET (A and B) and Sp1 (C and D) protein expression in human fibroblasts by Western blot analysis. The origin of each cell strain/line is listed in Table 1. Cell lines/strains in panels A and C are from the MSU-1 lineage (lane 1: LG1, lane 2: MSU-1.0, lane 3: MSU-1.1, lanes 4-9: malignant cell lines derived from fibrosarcomas formed in athymic mice by MSU-1.1 cells malignantly transformed in culture by various carcinogens). Cell lines in panels B and D are several normal fibroblast cell lines (lanes 1-5) and several human fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors (lanes 6-10). Cell lines that are marked with * are those showing high levels of both MET and Sp1.





Table III- 2 Summary of the levels of expression of Sp1 and MET in human fibroblasts

The expression of Sp1 and MET were examined by Western blot analysis as shown in Figure 1. The levels of expression were quantified using the BioRad Quantity One program. The relative levels were compared to that of the normal fibroblast cell line LG1 (LG1 as 1.0).

Cell line	Sp1 level (fold)	MET level (fold)
Normal human fibroblast cell lines		
LG1	1.0	1.0
SL15	1.5	2.2
SL89	2.0	1.7
SL80	3.3	0.1
SL85	6.1	0.3
Non-transformed cell strains		
MSU-1.0	0.5	1.1
MSU-1.1	11.9	1.5
Human fibrosarcoma cell lines		
γ4-2A/SFT2	17.5	2.6
MB3-1/SF2	23.0	3.0
γ2-3A/SB1	29.8	6.3
L210-6A/SB1	32.5	3.0
HT1080	29.6	7.9
VIP:FT	30.0	9.0



Fig. 2

Fig. 3. Functional analyses of human met 5'-flanking sequences in human fibrosarcoma cell line HT1080. A. Schematic representation of human met promoter-luciferase chimeric constructs. Various lengths of the 5' flanking region of human met gene were inserted before the luciferase reporter gene. The numbers are relative to the transcription initiation site. B. met promoter-luciferase activities in HT1080 cells at 48 hr after transient co-transfection with 1.5 pmole of the constructs shown above and 0.01 μ g of the CMV promoter-Renilla luciferase control plasmid. The relative luciferase activities (with the activity of the promoter-less pGL3-basic vector as 1.0) are presented after normalization for the control Renilla luciferase activities. C. Effects of mutations in the Sp1 sites on human met promoter activity. The wild-type Sp1 site (GGGCGG) was mutated to GTTCAT using Stratagene QuikChange Mutagenesis Kit. HT1080 cells were co-transfected with 1.5 pmole of the wild type template (0.2met-luc or 2.6met-luc construct) or mutated constructs and 0.01 µg CMV promoter-Renilla luciferase control plasmid. The relative luciferase activities (with the activity of the appropriate wild type construct as 100%) are presented after normalization for the control Renilla luciferase activities.



В



Fig. 3



Fig. 3 (cont'd)

Fig. 4. Comparison of the *met* promoter activities in two human fibrosarcoma cell lines, γ 2-3A/SB1 and HT1080, and two normal human fibroblast cell lines, LG1 and SL89. The cells were co-transfected with 1.5 pmole of the 2.6met-luc construct and 0.1 µg of the CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferase control plasmid. Cell lysates were collected at various time points post transfection. The relative luciferase activities (with the activity of the LG1 cell line at 0 hr time point as 1.0) are presented after normalization for the control *Renilla* luciferase activities and the protein concentration of the lysates.



195

The

te

i018

f te

)rtó

12.00

Fig. 4

Fig. 5. Evidence that the transcription factor Sp1 activates human *met* promoter activity. The normal human fibroblast cell line, LG1, was co-transfected with various amounts (0- 0.8μ g) of the expression plasmid for Sp1 (pCMV-Sp1 cDNA), 1.5 pmole of the 2.6met-luc construct and 0.1 μ g of CMV promoter-*Renilla* luciferase control plasmid. Cell lysates were collected at various time points post transfection. The relative luciferase activities (with the activity of the cells at 0 hr time point in the absence of Sp1 expression plasmid as 1.0) are presented after normalization for the control *Renilla* luciferase activities and the protein concentration of the lysates.





Fig. 5



HT1080 Cells

Fig. 6

DISCUSSION

In this study, we have demonstrated that MET over-expression is a common feature of human fibrosarcomas, and a majority of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines with high levels of MET shows coordinately high levels of Sp1. Functional analysis of the *met* promoter revealed that the tandem Sp1 sites in the proximal promoter region are important for the promoter activity in human fibroblasts. Two human fibrosarcoma cell lines (γ 2-3A/SB1 and HT1080) with high Sp1 levels exhibited high *met* promoter activities as compared to that of two normal human fibroblast cell lines (LG1 and SL89) with low Sp1 levels. Furthermore, transfection of the LG1 cell line with an expression vector carrying Sp1 cDNA led to a dose-dependent increase of the *met* promoter activity, whereas inhibition of Sp1 binding to DNA by a decoy led to a dramatic reduction of MET level in the HT1080 cell line. Therefore, transcriptional up-regulation by Sp1 is a major mechanism for MET over-expression in human fibrosarcomas.

The *met* gene expression is inducible by various extracellular stimuli, such as EGF, HGF, IL-1, IL-6, TPA, or TNF- α (39-41). Previous work (21, 40) has characterized the human *met* promoter as a TATA-less promoter that lacks TATAA and CCAAT boxes, a feature many housekeeping and constitutively expressed genes have in common. The proximal *met* promoter region is highly GC-rich and contains multiple binding sites for transcription factor Sp1. In this study, we further characterized the important roles of those GC boxes for the *met* gene expression. The tandem GC boxes 2 and 3 were found to be important positive elements for the functional activity of the *met* basal promoter since disruption of these two sites by mutations significantly reduced the *met* promoter-luciferase activity. These two GC boxes are separated by only 6 base pairs. Clustering of GC boxes in close proximity to the transcription start point is common in

TATA-less promoters (42-44). Binding of Sp1 to tandem GC boxes may have a synergistic effect on transactivation of promoters (45).

The study presented here does not rule out that other transcription factors may participate and/or cooperate with Sp1 for the regulation of *met* gene expression. In addition to multiple Sp1 sites, there is also an AP2 site (21) and multiple Ets sites (30) in the -223 to -68 proximal *met* promoter region. A study by Gambarotta et al. (30) showed Ets could transactivate the *met* expression in a human gastric carcinoma cell line MKN1. However, when we tested the Ets protein expression in our human fibroblast cell lines, the Ets levels were the same for the tumor cells and the normal cells (unpublished studies). Thus, it seems unlikely that Ets is directly responsible for the over-expression of MET we observed for human fibrosarcomas. In addition, a study by Liu (21) demonstrated that there is also a positive regulatory element in the distal *met* promoter region (-2615 ~ -1621), which contains a cAMP response element (CRE) and an IL-6 response element (IL6RE). Those sites could also participate in the regulation of *met* promoter activity.

Our study demonstrates that the transcription factor Sp1 was over-expressed in a majority of the human fibrosarcoma cell lines tested, and that such over-expression of Sp1 was responsible for the over-expression of MET in those cell lines. As a ubiquitously expressed regulatory transcription factor, Sp1 is involved in the expression of many different genes, including housekeeping genes and genes involved in cell growth and differentiation as documented by more than 2600 citations (23). However, few studies have examined whether Sp1 plays a role in tumor growth and malignant progression. The first study addressing this issue was reported in 1992 by Kitadai et al (25). They found simultaneous over-expression of *Sp1*, *TGF-a*, *TGF-b*, *c-Erbb2* and *EGFR* in human gastric carcinomas and hypothesized that over-expression of Sp1 causes rapid tumor growth through simultaneous over-expression of these growth

factor/receptor genes. The next study related to this issue was published in 2000 by Zannetti et al (26), who showed that there is coordinate up-regulation of Sp1 DNAbinding activity and uPAR in human breast carcinomas. More recently, Shi et al (27) found correlated high levels of VEGF and Sp1 in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma cell lines and showed that constitutive Sp1 activity is essential for differential constitutive VEGF expression in these cell lines. Furthermore, an Sp1 decoy transfected into a lung adenocarcinoma cell line, A549, and a glioblastoma multiforma cell line, U251, was shown to suppress the expression of VEGF, TGF- β 1 and TF, as well as the cell growth and invasion activities in culture (46). Our results, taken together with these studies, demonstrate that over-expression of transcription factor Sp1 is found in various types of human tumors. What is more, it appears that when over-expressed, Sp1 can function as an oncoprotein by simultaneously up-regulating a variety of genes with consensus Sp1 binding sites, such as $TGF-\alpha$, $TGF-\beta$, c-erbb2, EGFR, VEGF, PDGF-B, met, uPAR, MMP2 and hTERT (21, 47-55). In turn, the up-regulation of these target genes can lead to specific tumorigenic properties, such as uncontrolled cell growth, immortalization, invasion and angiogenesis, although the specific genes being up-regulated might depend on the cell type and the cell context. In the present study, we demonstrated the link between up-regulation of Sp1 and up-regulation of MET in human fibrosarcomas. We are now testing several of the other genes listed above to see whether they are also up-regulated by Sp1 in human fibrosarcomas. Studies of the effects of over-expression of Sp1 cDNA in the infinite life span human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 and/or of down-regulation of the Sp1 level in human fibrosarcoma cell lines should provide further evidence as to whether Sp1 can act as a oncoprotein when over-expressed.

Because we found that high levels of transcription factor Sp1 is a major mechanism for MET over-expression in human fibrosarcomas, an important question is

the mechanism(s) responsible for Sp1 over-expression in human tumors. We are now testing whether Sp1 is up-regulated by gene amplification or by control of transcription. The 5' flanking region of human Sp1 gene was recently shown to lack TATAA and CCAAT boxes (56). The proximal promoter region is GC rich and has multiple binding sites for Sp1. Thus, over-expression of Sp1 protein, such as we found in human fibrosarcomas, would form a positive feedback loop for its own gene expression. Also, Sp1 protein can be phosphorylated and/or glycosylated, changes that could affect its DNA binding capacity (57-62). Furthermore, the functional Sp-mediated transcription might well depend on the ratio of Sp1 and Sp3, a closely related Sp family protein, which is also ubiquitously expressed and has the same DNA binding sequence as Sp1. Sp3 has mostly been reported as a repressor, though it can function as an activator for transcription as well (63-65).

In summary, our data demonstrates that high expression of MET is a common feature of human fibrosarcomas, and up-regulation by high levels of transcription factor Sp1 is a major mechanism for such over-expression of MET. These results suggest that when over-expressed, Sp1 can function as an oncoprotein, by simultaneously upregulating a variety of genes with consensus Sp1 binding sites, and that the upregulation of specific target genes can result in specific transformed properties. More understanding of the molecular basis of Sp1 regulation may provide insights into ways to suppress the tumorigenicity and invasion of malignant human cells, and ultimately lead to the design of new therapeutics.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We want to acknowledge that this study originates from an observation by our colleague Xi-De Wang that showed MET was over-expressed in some fibrosarcoma cell lines derived from patients' tumors as well as in some malignant cell lines in the MSU-1 lineage. We thank Dr. Robert Tjian at University of California, Berkeley, CA for providing us with the Sp1 expression plasmid (pCMV-Sp1 cDNA) and Drs. Timothy Zacharewski and Jason Matthews at Michigan State University, East Lansing, MI for helping us with the dual luciferase assays.
REFERENCES

1. Stoker, M., Gherardi, E., Perryman, M., and Gray, J. Scatter factor is a fibroblastderived modulator of epithelial cell mobility. Nature, 327: 239-242, 1987.

2. Weidner, K. M., Behrens, J., Vandekerckove, J., and Birchmeier, W. Scatter Factor: molecular characteristics and effect on the invasiveness of epithelial cells. J. Cell. Biol., *111*: 2097-2108, 1990.

3. Bardelli, A., Pugliese, L., and Comoglio, P. M. "Invasive-growth" signaling by the *Met*/HGF receptor, the hereditary renal carcinoma connection. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, *1333*: M41-M51, 1997.

4. Grant, D. S., Kleinman, H. K., Goldberg, I. D., Bhargava, M. M., Nickoloff, B. J., Kinsella, J. L., Polverini, P., and Rosen, E. M. Scatter factor induces blood vessel formation *in vitro*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *90*: 1937-1941, 1993.

5. Bussolino F., Di Renzo M. F., Ziche, M., Bocchietto E., Olivero, M., Naldini, L., Gaudino, G., Tamagnone, L., Coffer, A., and Comoglio, P. M. Hepatocyte growth factor is a potent angiogenic factor which stimulates endothelial cell motility and growth. J. Cell Biol., *119*: 629-641, 1992.

6. Park, M., Dean M., Kaul, K., Braun, M. J., Gonda, M. A., and Vande Woude, G. F. Sequence of MET protooncogene cDNA has features characteristic of the tyrosine kinase family of growth-factor receptors. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *84*: 6379-6383, 1987.

7. Gonzatti-Haces, M., Seth, A., Park, M., Copeland, T., Oroszlan, S., and Vande Woude, G. F. Characterization of the *TPR-MET* oncogene and the *MET* protooncogene p140 protein tyrosine kinases. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *85*: 21-25, 1988.

8. Di Renzo, M. F., Narsimhan, R. P., Olivero, M., Bretti, S., Giordano, S., Medico, E., Gaglia, P., Zara, P., and Comoglio, P. M. Expression of the *met*/HGF receptor in normal and neoplastic human tissues. Oncogene, 6: 1997-2003, 1991.

9. Liu, C., Park, M., and Tsao, M.-S. Overexpression of c-*met* proto-oncogene but not epithelial growth factor receptor or c-*erbB-2* in primary colorectal carcinomas. Oncogene, 7: 11-185, 1992.

10. Ebert, M., Yokoyama, M., Ferries, H., Buchler, M. W., and Corc. M. Co-expression of the c-*met* proto-oncogene and hepatocyte factor in human pancreatic cancer. Cancer Res., *54*: 5775-5778, 1994.

11. Rong, S., Jeffers, M., Resau, J. H., Tsarfaty, H., Oskarsson, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. MET expression and sarcoma tumorigenicity. Cancer Res., *53*: 5355-5360, 1993.

12. Ferracini, R., Di Renzo, M. F., Scotlandi, K., Baldini, N., Olivero, M., Lollini, P., Cremona, M., Campanacci, M. and Comoglio, P. M. The *Met*/HGF receptor is overexpressed in human osteosarcomas and is activated by either a paracrine or an autocrine circuit. Oncogene, *10*: 739-749, 1995.

13. Ferracini, R., Olivero, M., Di Renzo, M. F., Maltano, M., Giovanni, C. D., Nanni, P., Basso, G., Scotlandi, K., Lollini, P., Cermona, M., and Comoglio, P. M. Retrogenic expression of the *MET* proto-oncogene correlates with the invasive phenotype of human rhabdomyosarcomas. Oncogene, *12*: 1697-1705, 1996.

14. Giordano, S., Zhen, Z., Medico, E., Gaudino, G., Galimi, F., and Comoglio, P. M. Transfer of motogenic and invasive response to scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor by transfection of human MET proto-oncogene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *90*: 649-653, 1993.

15. Bellusci, S., Moens, G., Gaudino, G., Comoglio, P. M., Nakamura, T., Thiery, J. P., and Jouanneau, J. Creation of an hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor autocrine loop

in carcinoma cells induces invasive properties associated with increased tumorigenicity. Oncogene, 9: 1091-1099, 1994.

16. Rong, S., Segal, S., Anver, M., Resau, J. H., and Vande Woude, G. F. Invasiveness and metastasis of NIH3T3 cells induced by Met-Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor autocrine stimulation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *91*: 4731-4745, 1994.

17. Jeffers, M., Rong, S., Aver, M., and Vande Woude, G. F. Autocrine hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor-Met signaling induces transformation and the invasive/metastatic phenotype in C127 cells. Oncogene, *13*: 853-856, 1996.

18. Abounader, R., Ranganathan, S., Lal, B., Fielding, K., Book, A., Dietz, H., Burger, P., and Laterra, J. Reversion of human glioblastoma malignancy by U1 small nuclear RNA/ribozyme targeting of scatter factor/hepatocyte growth factor and c-met expression. J. Natl. Cancer Inst., *91*: 1548-1556, 1999.

19. Di Renzo, M. F., Olivero, M., Giacomini, A., Porte, H., Chastre, E., Mirossay, L., Nordlinger, B., Bretti, S., Bottardi, S., Giordano, S., Plebani, M., Gespach, C., and Comoglio, P. M. Overexpression and amplification of the met/hgf receptor gene during the progression of colorectal cancer. Clin. Cancer Res., *1*: 147-154, 1995.

20. Dynan, W. S. and Tjian, R. Control of eukaryotic messenger-RNA synthesis by sequence-specific DNA-binding proteins. Nature, *316*: 774-778, 1985.

21. Liu, Y. The human hepatocyte growth factor receptor gene: complete structural organization and promoter characterization. Gene, *215*: 159-169, 1998.

22. Seol, D., and Zarnegar, R. Structural and functional characterization of the mouse cmet proto-oncogene (hepatocyte growth factor receptor) promoter. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, *1395*: 252-258, 1998.

23. Suske, G. The Sp-family of transcription factors. Gene, 238: 291-300, 1999.

24. Kadonaga J. T., Carner, K. R., Masiarz, F. R., and Tjian, R. Isolation of cDNA encoding transcription factor Sp1 and functional analysis of the DNA binding domain. Cell, *51*: 1079-1090, 1987.

25. Kitadai, Y., Yasui, W., Yokozaki, H., Kuniyasu, H., Haruma, K., Kajiyama, G., and Tahara, E. The level of a transcription factor Sp1 is correlated with the expression of EGF receptor in human gastric carcinomas. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., *189*: 1342-1348, 1992.

26. Zannetti, A., Vecchio, S. D., Carriero, M. V., Fonti, R., Franco, P., Botti, G., D'Aiuto, G., Stoppelli, M. P., and Salvatore, M. Coordinate up-regulation of Sp1 DNA-binding activity and urokinase receptor expression in breast carcinoma. Cancer Res., *60*: 1546-1551, 2000.

27. Shi, Q., Le, X., Abbruzzese, J. L., Peng, Z., Qian, C., Tang H., Xiong, Q., Wang, B., Li X., and Xie, K. Constitutive Sp1 activation is essential for differential constitutive expression of vascular growth factor expression in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res., *61*: 4143-4154, 2001.

28. McCormick, J. J. and Maher, V. M. Analysis of the multistep nature of human carcinogenesis utilizing human fibroblasts. Radiat. Oncol. Invest., *3*: 387-391, 1996.

29. Morgan T. L., Yang, D., Fry, D. G., Hurlin, P. J., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Characteristics of an infinite life span diploid human fibroblast cell strain and a near-diploid strain arising from a clone of cells expressing a transfeced v-myc oncogene. Exp. Cell. Res., *197*: 125-136, 1991.

30. Yang, D., Louden, C., Reinhold, D. S., Kohler, S. K., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by (\pm) -7 β ,8 α -dihroxy-9 α ,10 α -epoxy-7,8,9,10-tetrahydrobenzo[α]pyrene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 89: 2237-2241, 1992.

31. Boley, S. E., McManus, T. P., Maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Malignant transformation of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by N-methyl-N-nitrosourea: evidence of elimination of p53 by homologous recombination. Cancer Res., *60*: 4105-4111, 2000.

32. O'Reilly, S., Walicka, M., Kohler, S. K., Dunstan, R., maher, V. M., and McCormick, J. J. Dose-dependent transformation of cells of human fibroblast cell strain MSU-1.1 by cobalt-60 gamma radiation and characterization of the transformed cells. Radiat. Res., *150*: 577-584, 1998.

33. Dignam, J. D., Lebovitz, R. M. and Roeder, R. G. Accurate transcription inhibition by RNA polymerase II in a soluble extract from isolated mammalian nuclei. Nucleic Acids Res., *11*: 1475-1489, 1983.

34. Jones, K. A., Yamamoto, K. R., and Tjian, R. Two distinct transcription factors bind to the HSV thymidine kinase promoter in vitro. Cell, *42*, 559-572, 1985.

35. Dynan W. S., and Tjian, R. The promoter-specific transcription factor Sp1 binds to upstream sequences in the SV40 early promoter. Cell, 35, 79-87, 1983.

36. Gambarotta, G., Boccaccio, C., Giordano, S., Ando, M., Stella, M. C., and Comoglio, P. M. *Ets* up-regulates *MET* transcription. Oncogene, *13*: 1911-1917, 1996.

37. Park, Y. G., Nesterova, M., Agrawal, S., and Cho-Chung, Y. S. Dual blockage of cyclic AMP response element- (CRE) and AP-1-directed transcription by CRE-transcription factor decoy oligonucleotide: gene-specific inhibition of tumor growth. J. Biol. Chem., *274*: 1573-1580, 1999.

38. Bielinska, A., Shivdasani, R. A., Zhang, L., and Nabel, G. J. Regulation of gene expression with double-stranded phosphorothioate oligonucleotides. Science, *250*: 997-1000, 1990.

39. Boccaccio C., Gaudino, G., Gambarotta, G., Galimi, F., and Comoglio P. M. Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) receptor expression is inducible and is part of the delayed-early response to HGF. J. Biol. Chem., *269*, 12846-12851, 1994.

40. Gambarotta G., Pistoi, S., Giordano, S., Comoglio P. M., and Santoro C. Structure and inducible regulation of the human MET promoter. J. Biol. Chem., 269, 12852-12857, 1994.

41. Moghul, A., Lin, L., Beedle, A., Kanbour-Shakir, A., DeFrances M. C., Liu, Y., and Zarneger R. Modulation of c-met proto-oncogene (HGF receptor) mRNA abundance by cytokines and hormones: evidence for rapid decay of the 8 kb c-met transcript. Oncogene, *9*: 2045-2052, 1994.

42. Boisclair, Y. R., Brown, A. L., Casola, S., and Rechler, M. M. Three clustered Sp1 sites are required for efficient transcription of the TATA-less promoter of the gene for insulin-like growth factor-binding protein-2 from the rat. J. Biol. Chem., *268*, 24892-24901, 1993.

43. Pengue, G., Srivastava, A. K., Kere, J., Schlessinger, D., and Durmowicz, M. C. Functional characterization of the promoter of the X-linked ectodermal dysplasia gene. J. Biol. Chem., 274, 26477-26484, 1999.

44. Andrew, S. D., Delhanty, P. J. D., Mulligan, L. M., and Robinson, B. G. Sp1 and Sp3 transactivate the RET proto-oncogene promoter. Gene, 256, 283-291, 2000.

45. Anderson, G. M., and Freytag, S. O. Synergistic activation of a human promoter in vivo by transcription factor Sp1. Mol. Cell. Biol., *11*, 1935-1943, 1991.

46. Ishibashi, H., Nakagawa, K., Onimaru, M., Castellanous, E. J., Kaneda Y., Nakashima Y., Shirasuna, K., and Sueishi, K. Sp1 decoy transfected to carcinoma cells suppresses the expression of epithelial growth factor, transforming growth factor β 1 and tissue factor and also cell growth and invasion activities. Cancer Res., *60*: 6531-6536, 2000.

47. Jakobovits, E. B., Schlokat, U., Vannice, J. L., Derynck, R., and Levinson, A. D. The human transforming growth factor alpha promoter directs transcription initiation from a single site in the absence of a TATA sequence. Mol. Cell. Biol., *8*: 5549-5554, 1988.

48. Kim, S. J., Glick, A., Sporn, M. B., and Roberts, A. B. Promoter sequences of the human transforming growth factor-beta-1 gene responsive to transforming growth factor-beta-1 autoinduction. J. Biol. Chem., *264*: 7041-7045, 1989.

49. Ishii, S., Xu, Y., Stratton, R. H., Roe, B. A., Merlino, G. T., and Pastan, I. Characterization and sequence of the promoter region of the human epidermal growth-factor receptor gene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *82*: 4920-4924, 1985.

50. Ishii, S., Imamoto, F., Yamanashi, Y., Toyoshima, K., and Yamamoto, T. Characterization of the promoter region of the human c-ERBB-2 protooncogene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *84*: 4347-4378, 1987.

51. Chilov, D., Kukk, E., Taira, S., Jeltsch, M., Kaukonen, J., Palotie, A., Joukov, V., and Alitalo, K. Genomic organization of human and mouse genes for vascular endothelial growth factor C. J. Biol. Chem., *272*: 25176-25183, 1997.

52. Liang, Y., Robinson, D. F., Dennig, J., Suske, G., and Fahl, W. E. Transcriptional regulation of the *SIS/PDGF-B* gene in human osteosarcoma cells by the Sp family of transcription factors. J. Biol. Chem., *271*: 11792-11797, 1996.

53. Soravia, E., Grebe, A., De Luca, P., Helin, K., Suh, T. T., Degen, J. L., and Balsi, F. A conserved TATA-less proximal promoter drives basal transcription from the urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor gene. Blood, *86*: 624-635, 1995.

54. Qin, H., Sun, Y., and Benveniste, E. N. The transcription factors Sp1, Sp3, and AP-2 are required for constitutive matrix metalloproteinase-2 gene expression in astroglioma cells. J. Biol. Chem., 274: 29130-29137, 1999.

55. Kyo, S., Takakura, M., Taira, T., Kanaya, T., Itoh, H., Yutsudo, M., Ariga, H., and Inoue, M. Sp1 cooperate with c-Myc to activate transcription of the human telomerase reverse transcriptase gene (hTERT). Nucleic Acids Res., *28*, 669-677, 2000.

56. Nicolas M., Neo, V., Jensen, K. B., and Ciudad, C. J. Cloning and characterization of the 5' flanking region of the human transcription factor Sp1. J. Biol. Chem., 276, 22126-22132, 2001.

57. Jackson, S. P., MacDonald, J. J., Lees-Millers, S., and Tjian, R. GC box binding induces phosphorylation of Sp1 by a DNA-dependent protein kinase. Cell, *65*, 155-165, 1990.

58. Armstrong, S. A., Barry, D. A., Leggett, R. W., and Mueller, C. R. Casein kinase Ilmediated phosphorylation of the C terminus of Sp1 decreases its DNA binding activity. J. Biol. Chem., 272, 13489-13495, 1997.

59. Merchant, J. L., Du, M., Todisco, A. Sp1 phosphorylation by Erk2 stimulates DNA binding. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., *254*, 454-461, 1999.

60. Jackson, S. P., and Tjian, R. O-glycosylation of eukaryotic transcription factors: implications for mechanisms of transcriptional regulation. Cell, *55*, 125-133, 1988.

61. Han, I., and Kudlow, J. E. Reduced O glycosylation of Sp1 is associated with increased proteasome susceptibility. Mol. Cell. Biol., *17*, 2550-2558, 1997.

62. Roos, M. D., Su, K., Baker, J. R., and Kudlow, J. E. O glycosylation of an Sp1derived peptide blocks known Sp1 protein interactions. Mol. Cell. Biol., *17*, 6472-6480, 1997.

63. Birnbaum, M. J., van Wijnen, A. J., Odgren, P. R., Last, T. J., Suske, G., Stein, G. S., and Stein, J. L. Sp1 trans-activation of cell cycle regulated promoters is selectively repressed by Sp3. Biochemistry, *34*, 16503-16508, 1995.

64. Dennig, J, Beato, M., and Suske, G. An inhibitor domain in Sp3 regulates its glutamine-rich activation domain. EMBO J., *15*, 5659-5667, 1996.

65. Sjottem, E., Anderssen, S., and Johansen, T. The promoter activity of long terminal repeats of the HERV-H family of human retrovirus-like elements is critically dependent on Sp1 family proteins interacting with a GC/GT box located immediately 3' to the TATA box. J. Virol., *70*, 188-198, 1996.

